
The Illuminati and the Council on
Foreign Relations – By Myron Fagan

Myron Coureval Fagan (October 31, 1887 – May 12, 1972) was an American
writer, producer and director for film and theatre and a red scare figure in
the late 1940s and 1950s. Fagan was an ardent anti-communist. Fagan arrived
on Broadway in 1907, where he quickly became one of the younger playwrights
in American theater. Over the years, he worked in the theater with Alla
Nazimova, Douglas Fairbanks, and John Barrymore. He also directed plays for
the producers such as Charles Frohman, David Belasco. Fagan also became the
dramatic editor of the Associated Newspapers. Many of the actors, including
Humphrey Bogart, Brian Donlevy and Robert Ryan, whom Fagan directed or who
appeared in his plays or screen adaptions, later became stars in Hollywood.
(Quoted from Wikipedia)
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Bias-filled Wikipedia also refers to Myron Fagan as a “conspiracy theorist”.
If you think what he said in this transcript from a 1967 recording to be just
theory, just compare today’s reality of 2021 to what he said 53 years ago!
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Transcript from the Audio Recording of “The Illuminati and the
Council on Foreign Relations”

The question of how and why the United Nations is the crux of the great
conspiracy to destroy the sovereignty of the United States and the
enslavement of the American people within a UN one-world dictatorship is a
complete and unknown mystery to the vast majority of the American people.

The reason for this unawareness of the frightening danger to our country and
to the entire free world is simple. The masterminds behind this great
conspiracy have absolute control of all of our mass communications media,
especially television, the radio, the press, and Hollywood.

We all know that our State Department, the Pentagon, and the White House have
brazenly proclaimed that they have the right and the power to manage the
news, to tell us not the truth, but what they want us to believe.

They have seized that power on orders from their masters of the great
conspiracy and the objective is to brainwash the people into accepting the
phony peace bait to transform the United States into an enslaved unit of the
United Nations’ one-world government.

First of all, bear in mind that the so-called UN police action in Korea,
fought by the United States in which 150,000 of our sons were murdered and
maimed, was part of the plot, just as the undeclared by Congress war in
Vietnam in which our sons are dying is part of the plot, just as the plot
against Rhodesia and South Africa in which our sons will be dying is part of
the UN plot.

However, the vitally important thing for all Americans, all you mothers of
the boys who died at Korea and are now dying in Vietnam, to know is that our
so-called leaders in Washington, who we elected to safeguard our nation and
our constitution, are the betrayers and that behind them are a comparatively
small group of men whose sole objective is to enslave the whole world of
humanity in their satanic plot of one-world government.

Now in order to give you a very clear picture of this satanic plot, I will go
back to its beginning, clear back in the middle of the 18th century and name
the men who put that plot into action and then bring you down to the present–
today’s status of that plot. Now as a matter of further intelligence, a term
used by the FBI, let me clarify the meaning of the expression ‘he is a
liberal.’

The enemy, meaning the one-world conspirators, have seized upon that word
‘liberal’ as a cover-up for their activities. It sounds so innocent and so
humanitarian to be liberal. Well, make sure that the person who calls himself
a liberal or is described as a liberal is not in truth a ‘red’.

Now then, this satanic plot was launched back in the 1760’s when it first
came into existence under the name of the Illuminati. This Illuminati was
organized by one Adam Weishaupt, born a Jew, who was converted to Catholicism
and became a Catholic priest, and then, at the behest of the then newly



organized House of Rothschild, defected and organized the Illuminati.

Naturally, the Rothschilds financed that operation, and every war since then,
beginning with the French Revolution, has been promoted by the Illuminati
operating under various names and guises. I say under various names and
guises because after the Illuminati was exposed and became too notorious,
Weishaupt and his co-conspirators began to operate under various other names.
In the United States, immediately after World War I, they set up what they
called the Council on Foreign Relations, commonly referred to as the CFR, and
this CFR is actually the Illuminati in the United States. And its hierarchy,
the masterminds in control of the CFR, to a very great extent, are
descendants of the original Illuminati conspirators. But, to conceal that
fact, most of them changed their original family names to American-sounding
names. For example, the true name of the Dillons, Clarence and Douglas Dillon
(once Secretary of the US Treasury Department), is Laposky. I’ll come back to
all this later.

There is a similar establishment of the Illuminati in England operating under
the name of the British Institute of International Affairs [The Royal
Institute of International Affairs]. There are similar secret Illuminati
organizations in France, Germany, and other nations operating under different
names, and all these organizations, including the CFR, continuously set up
numerous subsidiary or front organizations that are infiltrated into every
phase of the various nations’ affairs. But at all times, the operations of
these organizations were and are masterminded and controlled by the
internationalist bankers, who in turn were and are controlled by the
Rothschilds.

The details of how they accomplished the setting up of the CFR in the United
States as also in the other nations, are far too voluminous to describe in
this dissertation. But you can find it complete in news bulletin #122
entitled “UN is Spawn of the Illuminati”, and news bulletin #123 entitled
“CFR Completely Unmasked as Illuminati”. Both are published by the Cinema
Educational Guild, PO Box 46205, Hollywood California. You can get them for
50 cents per copy by writing to that address. Those news bulletins reveal the
names of the original founders of the Illuminati and the Americanized names
of their descendants in the present CFR.

Now I’ll go back to the activities of the original Illuminati conspirators as
revealed in news bulletin #122. One branch of the Rothschild family had
financed Napoleon. Another branch of the Rothschilds, both branches the real
masterminds of the Illuminati, financed Britain, Germany, and the other
nations in the Napoleonic wars.

Immediately after the Napoleonic wars, the Illuminati assumed that all the
nations were so destitute and so weary of wars that they’d be glad for any
solution, so the Rothschild stooges set up what they called the Congress in
Vienna and at that meeting they tried to create the first League of Nations,
their first attempted one-world government, on the theory that all the
crowned heads of European governments were so deeply in debt to them that
they would willingly or unwillingly serve as their stooges.



But the Czar of Russia caught the stench of the plot and completely torpedoed
it. The enraged Nathan Rothschild, then the head of the dynasty, vowed that
some day he or his descendants would destroy the Czar and his entire family,
and his descendants did accomplish that very threat in 1917.

At this point, bear in mind that the Illuminati was not set up to operate on
a short-range basis. Normally a conspirator of any type enters into a
conspiracy with the expectation of achieving his objective during his own
lifetime. But that was not the case with the Illuminati. True, they hoped to
accomplish their objective during their lifetime, but paraphrasing, ‘the show
must go on’. The Illuminati operates on the very long-range basis. Whether it
will take scores of years or even centuries, they have dedicated their
descendants to keep the pot boiling until, they hope, the conspiracy is
achieved.

Now let’s go back to the birth of the Illuminati. Adam Weishaupt was a
Jesuit-trained professor of canon law, teaching in Ingolstadt University,
when he defected from Christianity to embrace the luciferian conspiracy. It
was in 1770 that the professional money lenders, the then recently organized
House of Rothschild, retained him to revise and modernize the age-old
Protocols of Zionism, which from the outset, was designed to give the
Synagogue of Satan, so named by Jesus Christ, ultimate world domination so
they could impose the luciferian ideology upon what would remain of the human
race after the final social cataclysm by use of satanic despotism.

Weishaupt completed his task May 1, 1776. Now you know why May 1 is the great
day with all communist nations to this very day. That was the day, May 1,
1776, that Weishaupt completed his plan and officially organized the
Illuminati to put the plan into execution. That plan required the destruction
of all existing governments and religions. That objective was to be reached
by dividing the masses of people whom he, Weishaupt, termed ‘goyim’, or
‘human cattle’, into opposing camps in ever increasing numbers on political,
social, economic, and other issues– the very conditions we have in our
country today.

The opposing sides were then to be armed and incidents provided which would
cause them to fight and weaken themselves and gradually destroy national
governments and religious institutions. Again I say, the very conditions in
the world today. And at this point let me stress a prime feature of the
Illuminati plans. When and if their blueprint for world control, the
“Protocols of the Elders of Zion”, is discovered and exposed, they would wipe
all the Jews off the face of the earth in order to divert suspicions from
themselves. If you think this is far fetched, bear in mind that they
permitted Hitler, a liberal socialist himself, who was financed by corrupt
Kennedys, the Warburgs, and the Rothschilds, to incinerate 600,000 Jews.

Now just why did the conspirators choose the word ‘Illuminati’ for their
satanic organization? Weishaupt himself said that the word is derived from
Lucifer and means “holders of the light.” Using the lie that his objective
was to bring about a one-world government to enable those with mental ability
to govern the world and prevent all wars in the future– in short, using the
words ‘peace on earth’ as his bait– exactly as that same bait ‘peace’ was



used by the 1945 conspirators to force the United Nations on us, Weishaupt
financed, I repeat, by the Rothschilds, recruited some 2,000 paid followers.
These included the most intelligent men in the field of arts and letters,
education, the sciences, finance, and industry.

He then established Lodges of the Grand Orient, Masonic Lodges, to be their
secret headquarters and I again repeat, that in all of this he was acting
under orders from the House of Rothschild. The main features of the Weishaupt
plan of operation required his Illuminati to do the following things to help
them to accomplish their purpose:

1.Use monetary and sex bribery to obtain control of men already in high
places in the various levels of all governments and other fields of endeavor.
Once influential persons had fallen for the lies, deceits, and temptations of
the Illuminati they were to be held in bondage by application of political
and other forms of blackmail, threats of financial ruin, public exposure, and
physical harm, even death to themselves and loved members of their families.

Do you realize how many present top officials in our present government in
Washington are controlled in just that way by the CFR? Do you realize how
many homosexuals in our State Department, the Pentagon, all federal agencies,
even in the White House are controlled that way?

2.Illuminati and the faculties of colleges and universities were to cultivate
students possessing exceptional mental ability belonging to well-bred
families with international leanings and recommend them for special training
in internationalism. Such training was to be provided by granting
scholarships to those selected by the Illuminists. That gives you an idea
what a ‘Rhodes Scholarship’ means. It means indoctrination into accepting the
idea that only a one-world government can put an end to recurring wars and
strife. That’s how the United Nations was sold to the American people.  One
of the most notable Rhodes scholars we have in our country is Senator William
J. Fulbright, sometimes referred to as ‘half-bright’. His entire voting
record spells Illuminati. All such scholars were to be first persuaded and
then convinced that men of special talent and brains have the right to rule
those less gifted on the ground that the masses don’t know what is best for
them physically, mentally, and spiritually.

In addition to the Rhodes and similar scholarships, today there are three
special Illuminati schools located in Gordonstown in Scotland, Salem in
Germany, and Anavryti in Greece. These three are known ones, but there are
others that are kept undercover. Prince Philip, the husband of Britain’s
Queen Elizabeth, was educated at Gordonstown at the instigation of Lord Louis
Mountbatten, his uncle, a Rothschild relative, who became Britain’s Admiral
of the Fleet after World War II ended.

3.All influential people trapped into coming under the control of the
Illuminati, plus the students who had been specially educated and trained,
were to be used as agents and placed behind the scenes of all governments as
experts and specialists so they would advise the top executives to adopt
policies which would, in the long run, serve the secret plans of the
Illuminati one-world conspiracy and bring about the destruction of the



governments and religions they were elected or appointed to serve.

Do you know how many such men operate in our government at this very time?
Rusk, McNamara, Hubert Humphrey, Fulbright, Keekle, and go on and on and on.

4.Perhaps the most vital directive in Weishaupt’s plan was to obtain absolute
control of the press, at that time the only mass communications media, to
distribute information to the public so that all news and information could
be slanted so that the masses could be convinced that a one-world government
is the only solution to our many and varied problems.

Now do you know who owns and controls our mass communications media? I’ll
tell you. Practically all the movie lots in Hollywood is owned by the
Lehmans, Kuhn-Loeb & Company, Goldman-Sachs, and other internationalist
bankers. All the national radio and TV channels in the nation are owned and
controlled by those same internationalist bankers.

The same is true of every chain of metropolitan newspapers and magazines,
also of the press wire services, such as Associated Press, United Press
International, etc. The supposed heads of all those media are merely the
fronts for the internationalist bankers, who in turn compose the hierarchy of
the CFR– today’s Illuminati in America.

Now can you understand why the Pentagon Press agent, Sylvester, so brazenly
proclaimed that the government has the right to lie to the people. What he
really meant was that our CFR controlled government had the power to lie to
and be believed by the brain-washed American people.

And let’s again go back to the first days of the Illuminati. Because Britain
and France were the two greatest world powers in the late years of the 18th
Century, Weishaupt ordered the Illuminati to foment the colonial wars,
including our Revolutionary War, to weaken the British Empire and organize
the French Revolution to destroy the French empire. He scheduled the French
Revolution to start in 1789. However, in 1784, a true act of God placed the
Bavarian government in possession of evidence which proved the existence of
the Illuminati and that evidence could have saved France if they, the French
government, hadn’t refused to believe it.

Here is how that act of God happened. It was in [1874, says audio, but surely
meant] 1784 that Weishaupt issued his orders for the French Revolution. A
German writer, named Zwack, put it into book form. It contained the entire
Illuminati story and Weishaupt’s plans. A copy of this book was sent to the
Illuminists in France headed by Robespierre whom Weishaupt had delegated to
foment the French Revolution.

The courier was struck and killed by lightening as he rode through Rallestown
on his way from Frankfurt to Paris. The police found the subversive documents
on his body and turned them over to the proper authorities. After careful
study of the plot, the Bavarian government ordered the police to raid
Weishaupt’s newly organized Lodges of the Grand Orient and the homes of his
most influential associates.



All additional evidence thus discovered convinced the authorities that the
documents were genuine copies of the conspiracy by which the Illuminati
planned to use wars and revolutions to bring about the establishment of a
one-world government, the powers of which they, headed by the Rothschilds,
intended to usurp as soon as it was established, exactly in line with the
United Nations plot of today.

In 1785, the Bavarian government outlawed the Illuminati and closed the
Lodges of the Grand Orient. In 1786, they published all the details of the
conspiracy. The English title of that publication is “The Original Writings
of the Order and the Sect of the Illuminati.” Copies of the entire conspiracy
were sent to all the heads of church and state in Europe. But the power of
the Illuminati, which was actually the power of the Rothschilds, was so great
that this warning was ignored. Nevertheless, the Illuminati became a dirty
word and it went underground.

At the same time, Weishaupt ordered Illuminists to infiltrate into the Lodges
of Blue Masonry and formed their own secret societies within all secret
societies. Only Masons who proved themselves internationalists and those
whose conduct proved they had defected from God were initiated into the
Illuminati. Thenceforth, the conspirators donned the cloak of philanthropy
and humanitarianism to conceal their revolutionary and subversive activities.

In order to infiltrate into Masonic Lodges in Britain, Weishaupt invited John
Robison over to Europe. Robison was a high degree Mason in the Scottish Rite.
He was a professor of natural philosophy at Edinburgh University and
Secretary of the Royal Society of Edinburgh. Robison did not fall for the lie
that the objective of the Illuminati was to create a benevolent dictatorship,
but he kept his reactions to himself so well that he was entrusted with a
copy of Weishaupt’s revised conspiracy for study and safekeeping.

Anyway, because the heads of state and church in France were deluded into
ignoring the warnings given them, the revolution broke out in 1789 as
scheduled by Weishaupt. In order to alert other governments to their danger,
in 1798, Robison published a book entitled “Proof of a Conspiracy to Destroy
all Governments and Religions” but his warnings were ignored, exactly as our
American people have been ignoring all warnings about the United Nations and
the Council on Foreign Relations (the CFR).

[Part 2]

Now here is something that will stun and very likely outrage many who hear
this, but there is documentary proof that our own Thomas Jefferson and
Alexander Hamilton became students of Weishaupt. Jefferson was one of
Weishaupt’s strongest defenders when he was outlawed by his government and it
was Jefferson who infiltrated the Illuminati into the then newly organized
lodges of the Scottish Rite in New England. Here is the proof.

In 1789, John Robison warned all Masonic leaders in America that the
Illuminati had infiltrated into their lodges and on July 19, 1789, David
Papen, President of Harvard University, issued the same warning to the
graduating class and lectured them on the influence of Illuminism was



acquiring on American politics and religion, and to top it off, John Quincy
Adams, who had organized the New England Masonic Lodges, issued his warnings.
He wrote three letters to Colonel William L. Stone, a top Mason, in which he
exposed how Jefferson was using Masonic lodges for subversive Illuministic
purposes. Those three letters are at this very time in Whittenburg Square
Library in Philadelphia. In short, Jefferson, founder of the Democratic
Party, was a member of the Illuminati which at least partly accounts for the
condition of the party at this time and through infiltration of the
Republican Party, we have exactly nothing of loyal Americanism today.

[Audio missing here? It seems an abrupt change of subject!]

That disastrous rebuff at the Congress of Vienna created by the Czar of
Russia, Alexander I, did not by any means destroy the Illuminati conspiracy.
It merely forced them to adopt a new strategy realizing that the one-world
idea was, for the moment, killed, the Rothschild’s decided that to keep the
plot alive they would have to do it by heightening their control of the money
systems of the European nations.

Earlier, by a ruse the outcome of the Battle of Waterloo had been falsified,
Rothschild had spread a story that Napoleon had one bad battle. That had
precipitated a terrific panic on the stock market in England. All stocks had
plummeted down to practically zero and Nathan Rothschild bought all the
stocks for virtually a penny on its dollar values.

That gave him complete control of the economy of Britain and virtually of all
Europe. So immediately after that Congress in Vienna had boomeranged,
Rothschild forced Britain to set up a new Bank of England which he absolutely
controlled, exactly as later, through Jacob Schiff, he engineered our own
Federal Reserve Act which gave the House of Rothschild a secret control of
the economy in the United States. But now for a moment, let’s dwell on the
activities of the Illuminati in the United States.

In 1826, one Captain William Morgan decided it was his duty to inform all
Masons and the general public what the full proof was regarding the
Illuminati, their secret plans, and intended objectives; also reveal the
identities of the masterminds of the conspiracy. The Illuminati promptly
tried Morgan in absentia and convicted him of treason.

They ordered one Richard Howard, an English Illuminist, to carry out their
sentence of execution as a traitor. Morgan was warned and he tried to escape
to Canada, but Howard caught up with him near the border, near the Niagara
Gorge to be exact, where he murdered him. This was verified in a sworn
statement made in New York by one Avery Allen to the effect that he heard
Howard render his report of the execution to a meeting of Knights Templars in
St. John’s Hall in New York. He also told how arrangements had been made to
ship Howard back to England.

That Allen affidavit is on record in New York City Archives. Very few Masons
and very few of the general public know that general disapproval over that
incident of murder caused approximately half of all the Masons in the



northern jurisdiction of the United States to secede. Copies of the minutes
of the meeting held to discuss that matter are still in existence in safe
hands and that all that secrecy emphasizes the power of the masterminds of
the Illuminati to prevent such terrible events of history from being taught
in our schools.

In the early 1850’s the Illuminati held a secret meeting in New York which
was addressed by a British Illuminist named Wright. Those in attendance were
told that the Illuminati was organizing to unite the Nihilist and Atheist
groups with all other subversive groups into an international group to be
known as Communists. That was when the word ‘communist’ first came into being
and it was intended to be the supreme weapon and scare word to terrify the
whole world and drive the terrorized peoples into the Illuminati one-world
scheme.

This scheme, communism, was to be used to enable the Illuminati to foment
future wars and revolutions. Clinton Roosevelt (a direct ancestor of Franklin
Roosevelt), Horace Greeley, and Charles Dana, foremost newspaper publishers
of that time were appointed to head a committee to raise funds for the new
venture. Of course, most of the funds were provided by the Rothschilds and
this fund was used to finance Karl Marx and Engels when they wrote “Das
Kaptial” and the “Communist Manifesto” in Soho, England. And this clearly
reveals that communism is not a so-called ideology, but a secret weapon, a
bogy man word to serve the purpose of the Illuminati.

Weishaupt died in 1830, but prior to his death, he prepared a revised version
of the age-old conspiracy, the Illuminati, which under various aliases was to
organize, finance, direct, and control all international organizations and
groups by working their agents into executive positions at the top.

In the United States we have Woodrow Wilson, Franklin Roosevelt, Jack
Kennedy, Johnson, Rusk, McNamara, Fulbright, etc., as prime examples.

In addition, while Karl Marx was writing the Communist Manifesto under the
direction of one group of Illuminists, Professor Karl Ritter of Frankfurt
University was writing the antithesis under direction of another group. The
idea was that those who direct the overall conspiracy could use the
differences in those two so-called ideologies to enable them to divide larger
and larger numbers of the human race into opposing camps so that they could
be armed and then brainwashed into fighting and destroying each other, and
particularly, to destroy all political and religious institutions.

The work Ritter started was continued after his death and completed by the
German so-called philosopher Friedrich Wilhelm Nietzsche who founded
Nietzscheanism. This Nietzscheanism was later developed into Fascism and then
into Nazism and was used to foment World War I and II.

In 1834 the Italian revolutionary leader, Guiseppe Mazzini, was selected by
the Illuminati to direct their revolutionary program throughout the world. He
served in that capacity until he died in 1872, but some years before he died,
Mazzini had enticed an American General named Albert Pike into the
Illuminati. Pike was fascinated by the idea of a one-world government and



ultimately he became the head of this luciferian conspiracy.

Between 1859 and 1871 he, Pike, worked out a military blueprint for three
world wars and various revolutions throughout the world which he considered
would forward the conspiracy to its final stage in the 20th century. Again I
remind that these conspirators were never concerned with immediate success.
They also operated on a long-range view.

Pike did most of his work in his home in Little Rock, Arkansas. But a few
years later, when the Illuminati’s Lodges of the Grand Orient became suspect
and repudiated because of Mazzini’s revolutionary activities in Europe, Pike
organized what he called the New and Reformed Palladian Right.

He set up three Supreme Councils: one in Charleston, South Carolina; one in
Rome, Italy; and a third in Berlin, Germany. He had Mazzini establish 23
subordinate councils in strategic locations throughout the world. These have
been the secret headquarters of the world revolutionary movement ever since.

Long before Marconi invented radio, the scientists in the Illuminati had
found the means for Pike and the heads of his councils to communicate
secretly. It was the discovery of that secret that enabled intelligence
officers to understand how apparently unrelated incidents, ones such as the
assassination of an Austrian Prince at Sarajevo, took place simultaneously
throughout the world which developed into a war or a revolution.

Pike’s plan was as simple as it has proved effective. It called for
Communism, Nazism, political Zionism, and other international movements be
organized and used to foment three global world wars and at least two major
revolutions.

The first world war was to be fought so as to enable the Illuminati to
destroy Czarism in Russia, as vowed by Rothschild after the Czar had
torpedoed his scheme at the Congress in Vienna, and to transform Russia into
a stronghold of atheistic communism. The differences stirred up by agents of
the Illuminati between the British and German Empires were to be used to
foment this war. After the war would be ended, communism was to be built up
and used to destroy other governments and weaken religions.

World War II, when and if necessary, was to be fomented by using the
controversies between Fascists and political zionists, and here let it be
noted that Hitler was financed by Krupp, the Warburgs, the Rothschilds, and
other internationalist bankers and that the slaughter of the supposed 600,000
Jews by Hitler didn’t bother the Jewish internationalist bankers at all.

That slaughter was necessary in order to create worldwide hatred of the
German people and thus bring about the war against them. In short, this
second world war was to be fought to destroy nazism and to increase the power
of political zionism so that the state of Israel could be established in
Palestine.

During this World War II, international communism was to be built up until it
equalled in strength to that of united Christendom. When it reached that



point, it was to be contained and kept in check until required for the final
social cataclysm. As we know now, Roosevelt, Churchill, and Stalin put that
exact policy into effect and Truman, Eisenhower, Kennedy, and Johnson
continued that same exact policy.

World War III is to be fomented by using the so-called controversies, the
agents of the Illuminati operating under whatever new name, are now being
stored up between the political Zionists and the leaders of the Moslem world.
That war is to be directed in such a manner that all of Islam and political
Zionism (Israel) will destroy each other while at the same time, the
remaining nations once more divided on this issue will be forced to fight
themselves into a state of complete exhaustion– physically, mentally,
spiritually, and economically.

Now, can any thinking person doubt that the intrigue now going on in the
Near-, Middle-, and Far-East is designed to accomplish that satanic
objective? Pike himself foretold all this in a statement he made to Mazzini
on August 15, 1871. Pike stated that after World War III is ended, those who
will inspire to undisputed world domination will provoke the greatest social
cataclysm the world has ever known. Quoting his own words taken from the
letter he wrote to Mazzini and which letter is now catalogued in the British
Museum in London, England, he said:

“We shall unleash the nihilists and the atheists and we shall provoke a great
social cataclysm which in all its horror will show clearly to all nations the
effect of absolute atheism, the origins of savagery and of most bloody
turmoil. Then everywhere, the people forced to defend themselves against the
world minority of the world revolutionaries and will exterminate those
destroyers of civilization and the multitudes disillusioned with Christianity
whose deistic spirits will be from that moment on without direction and
leadership and anxious for an ideal, but without knowledge where to send its
adoration, will receive the true light through the universal manifestation of
the pure doctrine of Lucifer brought finally out into public view. A
manifestation which will result from a general reactionary movement which
will follow the destruction of Christianity and Atheism; both conquered and
exterminated at the same time.”

When Mazzini died in 1872, Pike made another Italian revolutionary leader
named Adrian Lemmy, his successor. Lemmy, in turn, was succeeded by Lenin and
Trotsky, then by Stalin. The revolutionary activities of all those men were
financed by British, French, German, and American international bankers– all
of them dominated by the House of Rothschilds.

We are supposed to believe that the international bankers of today, like the
money changers of Christ’s day, are only the tools or agents of the great
conspiracy, but actually they are the masterminds behind all of it, while the
general public has been brain-washed by all the mass communications media
into believing that communism is a movement of the so-called workers. The
actual fact is that both British and American intelligence officers have
authentic documentary evidence that international liberals, operating through
their international banking houses, particularly the House of Rothschilds,
have financed both sides of every war and revolution since 1776.



Those who today comprise the conspiracy (the CFR in the United States) direct
our governments whom they hold in usury through such methods as the Federal
Reserve System in America to fight wars, such as Vietnam (created by the
United Nations), so as to further Pike’s Illuminati plans to bring the world
to that stage of the conspiracy when atheistic communism and the whole of
Christianity can be forced into an all out third world war within each
remaining nation as well as on an international scale.

The headquarters of the great conspiracy in the late 1700’s was in Frankfurt,
Germany where the House of Rothschild had been established by Mayer Anselm
who adopted the Rothschild name and linked together other international
financiers who had literally sold their souls to the devil. After the
Bavarian government’s exposure in 1786, the conspirators moved their
headquarters to Switzerland then to London. Since World War II, after Jacob
Schiff, the Rothschild’s boy in America died, the headquarters of the
American branch has been in the Harold Pratt Building in New York, and the
Rockefellers, originally proteges of Schiff, have taken over the manipulation
of finances in America for the Illuminati.

In the final phases of the conspiracy, the one-world government will consist
of the king-dictator, head of the United Nations, the CFR, and a few
billionaires, economists, and scientists who have proved their devotion to
the great conspiracy. All others are to be integrated into a vast
conglomeration of mongrelized humanity– actually slaves.

Now let me show you how our federal government and the American people have
been sucked into the one-world take-over plot of the Illuminati great
conspiracy and always bear in mind, that the United Nations was created to
become the housing for that one-world, so-called, liberal conspiracy. The
real foundations of the plot of the takeover of the United States were laid
during the period of our Civil War. Not that Weishaupt and the earlier
masterminds had ever overlooked the new world, as I have previously
indicated, Weishaupt had his agents planted over here as far back as the
Revolutionary War. But George Washington was more than a match for them.

It was during the Civil War that the conspirators launched their first
concrete efforts. We know that Judah Benjamin, chief advisor of Jefferson
Davis, was a Rothschild agent. We also know that there were Rothschild agents
planted in Abraham Lincoln’s cabinet who tried to sell him into a financial
dealing with the House of Rothschild.

But old Abe saw through the scheme and bluntly rejected it thereby incurring
the undying enmity of the Rothschilds, exactly as the Russian Czar did when
he torpedoed their first League of Nations at the Congress in Vienna.
Investigation of the assassination of Lincoln revealed that the assassin,
Booth, was a member of a secret conspiratorial group. Because there were a
number of highly important government officials involved, the name of the
group was never revealed and it became a mystery, exactly as the
assassination of Jack Kennedy still is a mystery. But I am sure it will not
for long remain a mystery.

Anyway, the ending of the Civil War destroyed, temporarily, all chances of



the House of Rothschilds to get a clutch on our money system, such as they
had acquired in Britain and other nations in Europe. I say temporarily
because the Rothschilds and the masterminds of the conspiracy never quit, so
they had to start from scratch. But they lost no time in getting started.

Shortly after the Civil War, a young immigrant, who called himself Jacob H.
Schiff, arrived in New York. Jacob was a young man with a mission for the
House of Rothschild. Jacob was the son of a Rabbi born in one of the
Rothschild’s houses in Frankfurt, Germany.

I won’t go deeply into his background. The important point was that
Rothschild recognized in him not only a potential money wizard, but more
important, he also saw the latent Machiavellian qualities in Jacob that
could, as it did, make him an invaluable functionary in the great one-world
conspiracy.

After a comparatively brief training period in the Rothschild’s London Bank,
Jacob left for America with instructions to buy into a banking house which
was to be the springboard to acquire control of the money system of the
United States. Actually, Jacob came here to carry out four specific
assignments:

1.And most important, was to acquire control of America’s money system.

2.Find desirable men, who for a price, would be willing to serve as stooges
for the great conspiracy and promote them into high places in our federal
government, our Congress, and the US Supreme Court, and all federal agencies.

3.Create minority group strife throughout the nations– particularly between
the whites and blacks.

4.Create a movement to destroy religion in the United States, but
Christianity to be the chief target.

[Part 3]

[1. Take control of US money system.]

Earlier I stated that Jacob Schiff came to America with orders by Rothschild
to carry out four specific directives. The first and most important one was
to get control of the United States’ money system. Let’s trace Schiff’s step
to accomplish that directive. As a first step he had to buy into a banking
house, but it had to be the kind of a house that he could absolutely control
and mold for that primary objective of entrapping our US money system.

After carefully scouting around, Jacob bought a partnership in a firm that
called itself Kuhn and Loeb. Like Schiff, Kuhn and Loeb were immigrants from
German Jewish ghettos. They came to the United States in the mid 1840’s. Both
started their business careers as itinerant pack peddlers. In the early
1850’s they pooled their interests and set up a merchandise store in
Lafayette, Indiana under the firm name of Kuhn and Loeb servicing the covered
wagon settlers on their way west. In the years that followed, they set up
similar stores in Cincinnati and St. Louis. Then they added pawnbroking to



their merchandising pursuits. From that to money lending was a short and
quick step.

By the time Schiff arrived on the scene, Kuhn and Loeb was a well-known
private banking firm, and this is the firm Jacob bought into. Shortly after
he became a partner in Kuhn and Loeb, Schiff married Loeb’s daughter, Teresa,
then he bought out Kuhn’s interests and moved the firm to New York and Kuhn
and Loeb became Kuhn-Loeb & Company; international bankers with Jacob Schiff,
agent of the Rothschilds, ostensibly the sole owner. And throughout his
career, this blend of Judas and Machiavelli, the first hierarch of the
Illuminati’s great conspiracy in America, posed as a generous philanthropist
and a man of great holiness– the cover-up policy set forth by the Illuminati.

[2. Install puppets in government.]

As I have stated, the first great step of the conspiracy was to be the
entrapment of our money system. To achieve that objective, Schiff had to get
full cooperation of the then big banker elements in America, and that was
easier said than done. Even in those years, Wall Street was the heart of the
American money mart and J.P. Morgan was its dictator. Next in line were the
Drexels and the Biddles of Philadelphia. All the other financiers, big and
little, danced to the music of those three houses, but particularly to that
of Morgan. All of those three were proud, haughty, arrogant potentates.

For the first few years, they viewed the little bewhiskered man from the
German ghettos with utter contempt, but Jacob knew how to overcome that. He
threw a few Rothschild bones to them. Said bones being distribution in
America of desirable European stock and bond issues. Then he discovered that
he had a still more potent weapon in his hands in the following:

It was in the decades following our Civil War that our industries began to
burgeon. We had great railroads to build. The oil, mining, steel, textile
industries were bursting out of their swaddling clothes. All of that called
for vast financing. Much of that financing had to come from abroad. That
meant the House of Rothschild and that was when Schiff came into his own. He
played a very crafty game.

He became the patron saint of John D. Rockefeller, Edward R. Harriman, and
Andrew Carnegie. He financed the Standard Oil Company for Rocky, the Railroad
Empire for Harriman, and the Steel Empire for Carnegie. But instead of
hogging all the other industries for Kuhn-Loeb & Company, he opened the doors
of the House of Rothschild to Morgan, Biddle, and Drexel. In turn, Rothschild
arranged the setting up of London, Paris, European and other branches for
those three, but always in partnerships with Rothschild subordinates and
Rothschild made it very clear to all those men that Schiff was to be the boss
in New York.

Thus at the turn of the century Schiff had a tight control of the entire
banking fraternity on Wall Street which by then, with Schiff’s help, included
Lehman brothers, Goldman-Sachs, and other internationalist banks headed by
men chosen by the Rothschilds. In short, that meant control of the nation’s
money powers and he was then ready for the giant step– the entrapment of our



national money system.

Now under our Constitution, all control of our money system is vested solely
in our Congress. Schiff’s next important step was to seduce our Congress to
betray that Constitutional edict by surrendering that control to the
hierarchy of the Illuminati’s great conspiracy. In order to legalize that
surrender and thus make the people powerless to resist it, it would be
necessary to have Congress enact special legislation.

To accomplish that, Schiff would have to infiltrate stooges into both houses
of Congress. Stooges powerful enough to railroad Congress into passing such
legislation. Equally, or even more important, he would have to plant a stooge
in the White House a president that is without integrity and without scruples
who would sign that legislation into law. To accomplish that, he had to get
control of either the Republican or the Democratic Party.

The Democratic Party was the more vulnerable. It was the hungrier of the two
parties. Except for Grover Cleveland, the Democrats had been unable to land
one of their men in the White House since before the Civil War. There were
two reasons for that:

1.Poverty of the Party.

2.There were considerably more Republican-minded voters than Democrats.

The poverty matter was not a great problem, but the voter problem was a
different story. But as I previously said, Schiff was a smart cookie.

Here is the atrocious and murderous method he employed to solve that voter
problem. His solution emphasizes how very little the Jewish internationalist
bankers care about their own racial brethren as you shall see.

Suddenly, around 1890, there broke out a nationwide series of pogroms in
Russia. Many, many, thousands of innocent Jews– men, women, and children,
were slaughtered by the Cossacks and other peasants. Similar pogroms with
similar slaughter of innocent Jews broke out in Poland, Rumania, and
Bulgaria. All those pogroms were fomented by Rothschild agents. As a result,
Jewish terrified refugees from all of those nations swarmed into the United
States and that continued throughout the next two or three decades because
the pogroms were continuous through all those years. All those refugees were
aided by self-styled humanitarian committees set up by Schiff, the
Rothschilds, and all the Rothschild affiliates.

In the main, the refugees streamed into New York, but the Schiff-Rothschild
humanitarian committees found ways to shuffle many of them into other large
cities such as Chicago, Boston, Philadelphia, Detroit, Los Angeles, etc. All
of them were quickly transformed into naturalized citizens and educated to
register as Democrats. Thus all of that so-called minority group became solid
Democratic voter blocks in their communities, all controlled and maneuvered
by their so-called benefactors. And shortly after the turn of the century,
they became vital factors in the political life of our nation. That was one
of the methods Schiff employed to plant men like Nelson Aldrich in our Senate



and Woodrow Wilson in the White House.

[3. Racial Strife.]

At this point let me remind you of another of the important jobs that was
assigned to Schiff when he was dispatched to America. I refer to the job of
destroying the unity of the American people by creating minority-group and
racial strife. By the pogrom-driven Jewish refugees into America, Schiff was
creating one ready-made minority group for that purpose. But the Jewish
people, as a whole, made fearful by the pogroms, could not be depended upon
to create the violence necessary to destroy the unity of the American people.

But right within America, there was an already made-to-order, although as yet
a sleeping minority group, the Negroes, who could be sparked into so-called
demonstrations, rioting, looting, murder, and every other type of
lawlessness. All that was necessary, was to incite and arouse them. Together,
those two minority groups, properly maneuvered, could be used to create
exactly the kind of strife in America the Illuminati would need to accomplish
their objective.

Thus at the same time that Schiff and co-conspirators were laying their plans
for the entrapment of our money system, they were also perfecting plans to
hit the unsuspecting American people with an explosive and terrifying racial
upheaval that would tear the people into hate-factions and create chaos
throughout the nation, especially on all college and university campuses, all
protected by Earl Warren decisions and our so-called leaders in Washington.
Of course, perfecting those plans required time and infinitely patient
organizing.

Now to remove all doubts, I take a few moments to give you documentary proof
of this racial strife plot. First of all they had to create leadership and
organizations to draw in millions of dupes, both Jewish and Negroes, who
would do the demonstrating and commit the rioting, looting, and lawlessness.

So in 1909, Schiff, the Lehmans, and other conspirators, organized and set up
the “National Association for the Advancement of the Colored People” known as
the NAACP. The presidents, directors, and legal councils of the NAACP were
always white men, Jews, appointed by Schiff, and this is the case to this
very day.

Then in 1913, the Schiff group organized the Anti-Defamation League of the
B’nai B’rith commonly known as the ADL to serve as the gestapo and hatchet-
man outfit for the entire great conspiracy. Today this sinister ADL maintains
over 2,000 agencies in all parts of the country and they advise and
completely control every action of the NAACP or of the Urban League of all
the other so-called Negro civil rights organizations throughout the nation
including such leaders as Martin ‘Lucifer’ King, Stockely Carmichael, Bayard
Rustin, and others of that ilk.

In addition, the ADL acquired absolute control of the advertising budgets of
many department-stores, hotel-chains, and TV and Radio industrialist
sponsors, also advertising-agencies in order to control practically all the



mass-communications media and force every loyal newspaper to slant and
falsify the news and to further incite, and, at the same time create sympathy
for, the lawlessness and violence of the Negro mobs.

Here is documentary proof of the beginning of their deliberate plot to foment
the Negroes into all their lawlessness:

Around 1910, one Israel Zengwill wrote a play entitled “The Melting-Pot”. It
was sheer propaganda to incite the Negroes and Jews because the play
purportedly visualized how the American people were discriminating against,
and persecuting Jews and Negroes. At that time nobody seemed to realize that
it was a propaganda play– it was that cleverly-written. The propaganda was
well wrapped up in the true, great entertainment in the play, and it was a
big Broadway Hit.

Now in those years, the legendary Diamond Jim Brady used to throw a banquet
at the famous Delmonico Restaurant in New York after the opening-performance
of a popular play. He threw such a party for the cast of “The Melting-Pot”,
its author, producer, and chosen Broadway celebrities. By then I’d already
made a personal mark on the Broadway Theater and was invited to that party.
There I met George Bernard Shaw and a Jewish writer named Israel Cohen.
Zangwill, Shaw, and Cohen were the triumvirate who created the Fabian Society
in England and had worked closely with a Frankfurt Jew named Mordicai who had
changed his name to Karl Marx, but remember, at that time both Marxism and
Communism were just emerging and nobody paid much attention to either, and
nobody suspected the propaganda in the writings of those three really
brilliant writers.

At that banquet, Israel Cohen told me that he was then engaged in writing a
book which was to be a follow-up on Zangwill’s “The Melting-Pot”. The title
of his book was to be “A Racial Program for the 20th Century.” At that time I
was completely absorbed by my work as a playwright, and significant as that
title was, its real objective never dawned on me nor was I interested in
reading the book. But it suddenly hit me with the force of a hydrogen bomb
when I received a newspaper clipping of an item published by the Washington
D.C. Evening Star in May 1957. That item was a verbatim reprint of the
following excerpt in Israel Cohen’s book “A Racial Program for the 20th
Century” and it reads as I quote:

“We must realize that our party’s most powerful weapon is racial tension. By
propounding into the consciousness of the dark races, that for centuries they
have been oppressed by the whites, we can move them to the program of the
communist party. In America, we will aim for subtle victory. While inflaming
the Negro minority against the whites, we will instill in the whites a guilt-
complex for their exploitation of the Negroes. We will aid the Negroes to
rise to prominence in every walk of life, in the professions, and in the
world of sports and entertainment. With this prestige, the Negro will be able
to intermarry with the whites and begin a process which will deliver America
to our cause.”

That same excerpt was entered into the Congressional Record of June 7, 1957,
by Representative Thomas G. Abernathy. Thus the authenticity of that passage



in Cohen’s book was fully established. But the one question that remained in
my mind was whether it represented the official policy or plot of the
Communist Party or just a personal expression of Cohen himself. Hence I
sought more proof and I found it in an official pamphlet published in 1935 by
the New York Communist Party’s official Workers’ Library Publishers. That
pamphlet was entitled The Negroes in a Soviet America. It urged the Negroes
to rise up, form a soviet-state in the south, and apply for admission to the
Soviet Union. It contained a firm pledge that the revolt would be supported
by all American ‘reds’ and all so-called liberals. On page 38, it promised
that a Soviet government would confer greater benefits to Negroes than to
whites and again this official communist pamphlet pledged that, I quote: “any
act of discrimination or prejudice against a Negro will become a crime under
the revolutionary law.” That statement proved that the excerpt in Israel
Cohen’s book published in 1913 was an official edict of the Communist Party
and directly in line with the Illuminati blueprint for world revolution
issued by Weishaupt and later by Albert Pike.

Now there’s only one question and that is to prove that the communist regime
is directly controlled by the American Jacob Schiff and London Rothschild
masterminds of the great conspiracy. A little later I will provide that proof
that will remove even a remote doubt that the Communist Party, as we know it,
was created by those masterminds, capitalists if you will note, that Schiff,
the Warburgs, and the Rothschilds planned and financed the entire Russian
Revolution, also the murder of the Czar and his family, and that Lenin,
Trotsky, and Stalin took their orders directly from Schiff and the other
capitalists whom they supposedly are fighting.

Now can you see why the vile Earl Warren and his equally vile co-Supreme
Court justices issued that infamous and treasonous desegregation decision in
1954? It was to aid and abet the plot of the Illuminati conspirators to
create tension and strife between the Negroes and Whites. Can you see why the
same Earl Warren issued his decision prohibiting Christian prayers and
Christmas carols in our schools? It was done to destroy Christianity. Can you
see why Eisenhower, despite all the rigid constitutional prohibitions, sent
federal troops into a southern state to enforce the desegregation decision?
Why Kennedy did likewise? And can you see why Johnson and 66 Senators,
despite the protests of 90% of the American people, voted for the Consular
Treaty which opens our entire country to Russian spies and saboteurs? All
those 66 Senators are 20th century ‘Benedict Arnolds’.

It is up to you and you, all of the American people, to force Congress, our
elected servants, to haul in those American traitors for impeachments and
that when proven guilty, they all be given the punishment prescribed for
traitors who aid and abet our enemies. And that includes the forcing of rigid
investigations by Congress of the CFR and all their fronts, such as the ADL,
the NAACP, SNIC, and such Illuminati tools as Martin ‘Lucifer’ King. Such
investigations will completely unmask all the leaders in Washington and the
Illuminati and all their affiliations and affiliates as traitors carrying out
the Illuminati plot. It will completely unmask the United Nations as the
intended crux of the entire plot and force Congress to take the US out of the
UN and hurl the UN out of the US. In fact, it will destroy the UN and the



entire plot.

Before I close this phase, I wish to reiterate and stress one vital point
which I urge you to never forget if you wish to save our country for your
children and their children. Here is the point. Every unconstitutional and
unlawful act committed by Woodrow Wilson, by Franklin Roosevelt, by Truman,
Eisenhower, and Kennedy and are now being committed by Johnson, is exactly in
line with the Illuminati conspirators centuries-old plot outlined by
Weishaupt and Albert Pike. Every vicious decision issued by the traitorous
Earl Warren and his equally traitorous Supreme Court justices was directly in
line with what the Illuminati blueprint required. That all the treason
committed by our State Department under Rusk and earlier by John Foster
Dulles, and Marshall, also all the treason committed by McNamara and his
predecessors is directly in line with that same Illuminati blueprint for the
takeover of the world. Also the amazing treason by various members of our
Congress, especially by the 66 Senators who signed for the Consular Treaty,
has been committed on orders from the Illuminati.

[Part 4]

Now I will go back to Jacob Schiff’s entrapment of our money system and the
treasonous actions that followed. It will also reveal the Schiff-Rothschild
control of not only Karl Marx, but of Lenin, Trotsky, and Stalin, who created
the revolution in Russia and set up the Communist Party.

It was in 1908 that Schiff decided that the time had come for his seizure of
our money system. His chief lieutenants in that seizure were Colonel Edward
Mandell House whose entire career was that of chief executive and courier for
Schiff as I shall show, Bernard Barouk, and Herbert Lehman. In the fall of
that year, they assembled in secret conclave at the Jekyll Island Hunt Club,
owned by J.P. Morgan at Jekyll Island, Georgia. Among those present were J.P.
Morgan, John D. Rockefeller, Colonel House, Senator Nelson Aldrich, Schiff,
Stillman and Vandlelip of the New York National City Bank, W. and J.
Seligman, Eugene Myer, Bernard Barouk, Herbert Lehman, Paul Warburg, in
short, all of the international bankers in America. All of them members of
the hierarchy of the Illuminati’s great conspiracy.

A week later they emerged with what they called the Federal Reserve System.
Senator Aldrich was the stooge who was to railroad it through Congress, but
they held that railroading in abeyance for one chief reason. They would first
have to plant their man, an obedient stooge, in the White House to sign the
Federal Reserve Act into law. They knew that even if the Senate would pass
that act unanimously, the then newly elected President Taft would promptly
veto it. So they waited.

In 1912, their man, Woodrow Wilson, was elected to the presidency.
Immediately after Wilson was inaugurated, Senator Aldrich railroaded the
Federal Reserve Act through both houses of Congress and Wilson promptly
signed it and the Federal Reserve Act became law. That heinous act of treason
was committed on December 23, 1913, two days before Christmas when all the
members of Congress, except for several carefully picked Representatives and
three equally carefully picked Senators, were away from Washington. How



heinous treasonous was that act? I’ll tell you. Our founding fathers knew
full well the power of money. They knew that whoever had that power held the
destiny of our nation in his hands. Therefore, they carefully guarded this
power when they set forth in the Constitution, that Congress, the elected
representatives of the people, alone would have the power. The Constitutional
language on this point is brief, concise, and specific, stated in Article I,
Section 8, Paragraph 5, defining the duties and powers of Congress, and I
quote: “to coin money, regulate the value thereof, and of foreign coin, and
the standard of weights and measures.” But on that tragic, unforgettable day
of infamy, December 23, 1913, the men we sent to Washington to safeguard our
interests, the Representatives and Senators and Woodrow Wilson, delivered the
destiny of our nation into the hands of two aliens from Eastern Europe, Jacob
Schiff and Paul Warburg. Warburg was a very recent immigrant who came here on
orders from Rothschild for the express purpose of blueprinting that foul
Federal Reserve Act.

Now the vast majority of the American people think that the Federal Reserve
System is the United States Government owned agency. That is positively
false. All of the stock of the federal reserve banks is owned by the member
banks and the heads of the member banks are all members of the hierarchy of
the great Illuminati conspiracy known today as the CFR.

The details of that act of treason, in which many traitorous so-called
Americans participated, are far too long for this reporting, but all those
details are available in a book entitled, “The Federal Reserve Conspiracy”,
written by Eustace Mullins. In that book, Mullins tells the entire horrifying
story and backs it up with unquestionable documentations. Aside from it being
a truly fascinating and shocking story of that great betrayal, every American
should read it as a matter of vital intelligence for the time when the whole
American people will finally come awake and smash the entire conspiracy and
with God’s help, that awakening will surely come. You can get a copy of that
book from the publisher, The Christian Educational Association, 530 Chestnut
St., Union, New Jersey.

Now if you think that those aliens and their by accident-of-birth American
co-conspirators would be content with just the control of our money system,
you are in for another very sad shock. The Federal Reserve System gave the
conspirators complete control of our money system, but it in no way touched
the earnings of the people because the Constitution positively forbids what
is now known as the 20% withholding tax. But the Illuminati blueprint for
one-world enslavement called for the confiscation of all private property and
control of individual earning powers. This, and Karl Marx stressed that
feature in his blueprint, had to be accomplished by a progressive graduated
income tax. As I have stated, such a tax could not lawfully be imposed upon
the American people. It is succinctly and expressly forbidden by our
Constitution. Thus, only an Amendment to the Constitution could give the
federal government such confiscatory powers.

Well, that too was not an insurmountable problem for our Machiavellian
plotters. The same elected leaders in both houses of Congress and the same
Mr. Woodrow Wilson, who signed the infamous Federal Reserve Act into law,
amended the Constitution to make the federal income tax, known as the 16th



Amendment, a law of the land. Both are illegal under our Constitution. In
short, the same traitors signed both betrayals, the Federal Reserve Act and
the 16th Amendment, into law. However, it seems that nobody ever realized
that the 16th amendment was set up to rob, and I do mean rob, the people of
their earnings via the income tax provision.

The plotters didn’t fully use the provision until World War II when that
great humanitarian, Franklin Roosevelt, applied a 20% withholding tax on all
small wage earners and up to 90% on higher incomes. Oh, of course, he
faithfully promised that it would be only for the duration of the war, but
what was a promise to such a charlatan who in 1940, when he was running for
his third term, kept proclaiming: “I say again and again and again that I
will never send American boys to fight on foreign soil.” Remember? He was
proclaiming that even as he was already preparing to plunge us into World War
II by enticing the Japanese into that ‘sneak attack’ on Pearl Harbor to
furnish him with his excuse.

And before I forget, let me remind you that another charlatan named Woodrow
Wilson used exactly that same campaign slogan in 1916. His slogan was, “Re-
elect the man who will keep your sons out of the war.” Exactly the same
formula, exactly the same promises. But wait, as Al Jolson used to say, “You
ain’t heard nothin’ yet.” That 16th Amendment income tax trap was intended to
confiscate– rob– the earnings only of the common herd, you and me. It was not
intended to even touch the huge incomes of the Illuminati gang, the
Rockefellers, the Carnegies, the Lehmans, and all the other conspirators.

So together, with that 16th Amendment, they created what they called the tax-
free foundations that would enable the conspirators to transform their huge
wealth into such so-called foundations and avoid payment of virtually all
income taxes. The excuse for it was that the earnings of those tax-free
foundations would be devoted to humanitarian philanthropy. So we now have the
several Rockefeller Foundations, the Carnegie Endowment Fund, the Ford
Foundation, the Mellon Foundation, and hundreds of similar tax-free
foundations.

And what kind of philanthropy do these foundations support? Well, they
finance all the civil rights groups that are creating all the chaos and
rioting all over the country. They finance the Martin ‘Lucifer’ Kings. The
Ford Foundation finances the Center for the Study of Democratic Institutions
in Santa Barbara, commonly referred to as Moscow West, and which is headed by
‘wonder boy’ Hutchens, Walter Ruther, Erwin Canham and others of that ilk.

In short, the tax-free foundations financed those who are doing the job for
the Illuminati’s great conspiracy. And what are the hundreds of billions of
dollars they confiscate every year from the earnings of the common herd, you
and me, used for? Well, for one thing, there is the foreign aid gimmick which
gave billions to communist Tito, plus gifts of hundreds of jet planes, many
of which were turned over to Castro, plus the costs of training communist
pilots so that they can the better to shoot down our planes. Billions to red
Poland. Billions to India. Billions to Sukarno. Billions to other enemies of
the United States. That’s what that treasonously railroaded 16th Amendment
has done to our nation, to the American people, to you and to me, to your



children and their children.

Our CFR Illuminati controlled federal government can grant tax-free status to
all foundations and pro-red one-world outfits, such as the Fund for the
Republic. But if you or a patriotic pro-organization is too outspokenly pro-
American, they can terrify and intimidate you by finding a misplaced comma in
your income-tax report and by threatening you with penalties, fines, and even
prison. Future historians will wonder how the American people could have been
so naive and stupid as to have permitted such audacious brazen acts of
treason as the Federal Reserve Act and the 16th Amendment. Well, they were
not naive and they were not stupid. The answer is, they trusted the men they
elected to safeguard our country and our people, and they just didn’t have
even an inkling about either betrayal, until after each one had been
accomplished.

It was the Illuminati controlled mass communications media that kept, and is
keeping, our people naive and stupid and unaware of the treason being
committed. Now the great question is, when will the people wake up and do to
our traitors of today what George Washington and our founding fathers would
have done to Benedict Arnold? Actually, Benedict Arnold was a petty traitor
compared to our present traitors in Washington. Now let’s go back to the
events that followed the rape of our Constitution by the passage of the
Federal Reserve Act and the 16th Amendment. Was Wilson completely under their
control?

The masterminds of the great conspiracy put in motion their next and what
they hoped would be their final steps to achieve their one-world government.
The first of those steps was to be World War I. Why War? Simple. The only
excuse for a one-world government was that it will supposedly ensure peace.
The only thing that can make people cry for peace, is war. War brings chaos,
destruction, exhaustion, to winner as well as to loser. It brings economic
ruin to both. Most important, it destroys the flower of the young manhood of
both. To the saddened and heartbroken oldsters the mothers and fathers who
are left with nothing but memories of their beloved sons, peace becomes worth
any price. And that is the emotion upon which the conspirators depend for the
success of their satanic plot.

Throughout the 19th century, from 1814 to 1914, the world, as a whole, was at
peace. Such wars as the Franco-Prussian, our own Civil War, the Russo-
Japanese War, were what might be termed local disturbances that did not
affect the rest of the world. All the great nations were prosperous and the
people staunchly nationalistic and fiercely proud of their sovereignties. It
was utterly unthinkable that the French and the German peoples would be
willing to live under a one-world government, or the Turks and the Russians,
or the Chinese and the Japanese. Even more unthinkable is that a Kaiser
Wilhelm, or a Franz Joseph, or a Czar Nicholas, or any Monarch, would
willingly and meekly surrender his throne to a one-world government. But bear
in mind that the peoples in all nations are the real power and only one
thing, war, could make the peoples yearn and clamor for a peace-ensuring one-
world government. But it would have to be a frightful and horribly
devastating war. It could not be just a local disturbing war between just two
nations, it would have to be a world war. No major nation must be left



untouched by the horrors and devastation of such a war. The cry for peace
must be made universal.

Actually that was the format set by the Illuminati and Nathan Rothschild at
the turn of the 19th century. They first maneuvered all of Europe into the
Napoleonic Wars, then the Congress in Vienna which they, and particularly
Rothschild, planned to transform into a League of Nations which was to have
been the housing for their one-world government, exactly as the present
United Nations was set up to be the housing for the forthcoming, God forbid,
one-world government. Anyway, that was the format the House of Rothschild and
Jacob Schiff decided to employ to achieve their objective in 1914. Of course
they knew that the same format had failed in 1814, but they theorized, that
this was only because the Czar of Russia had torpedoed that scheme. Well, the
present 1914 conspirators would eliminate that 1814 ‘fly in the ointment’.
They’d make sure that after the new world war that they were conspiring,
there’d be no Czar of Russia around to throw monkey-wrenches into the
machinery.

I won’t go into how they accomplished this first step to launch a world war.
History records that World War I was precipitated by a trivial incident, the
kind of incident both Weishaupt and Albert Pike had incorporated in their
blueprints. That incident was the assassination of an Austrian Archduke
arranged by the Illuminati masterminds. The war followed. It involved
Germany, Austria, Hungary, and their allies (so-called the Axis powers),
against France, Britain, and Russia, called the Allies. Only the United
States was not involved during the first two years.

By 1917 the conspirators had achieved their primary objective. All of Europe
was in a state of destitution. All the peoples were war weary and crying for
‘peace’. And the outcome too was all set. It was to come as soon as the
United States would be hurled on the side of the Allies, and that was all set
to happen immediately after Wilson’s re-election. After that, there could be
only one outcome. Complete victory for the Allies. To fully confirm my
statement that long before 1917, the conspiracy, headed in America by Jacob
Schiff, had it all set to hurl the United States into that war, I will cite
the proof:

When Wilson was campaigning for re-election in 1916, his chief appeal was
“re-elect the man who will keep your sons out of the war.” But during that
same campaign, the Republican Party publicly charged that Wilson had long
committed himself to throw us into the war. They charged that if he would be
defeated he would accomplish that act during his few remaining months in
office, but if re-elected, he would hold off until after re-election. But at
that time the American people looked upon Wilson as a God-man. Well, Wilson
was re-elected and as per the schedule of the conspirators, he hurled us into
the war in 1917. He used the sinking of the Lusitania as an excuse– a sinking
which also was prearranged. Roosevelt, also a God-man in the eyes of the
American people, followed the same technique in 1941 when he used the
prearranged Pearl Harbor attack as his excuse for hurling us into World War
II.

Now exactly as the conspirators planned, victory for the Allies would



eliminate all the Monarchs of the defeated Nations and leave all their
peoples leaderless, confused, bewildered, and perfectly conditioned for the
one-world government the great conspiracy intended would follow. But there
still would be an obstacle, the same obstacle that had balked the Illuminati
and Rothschild at that Congress in Vienna ‘peace gathering’ after the
Napoleonic Wars.

Russia would be on the winning side this time as it was in 1814 and therefore
the Czar would be securely on his throne. Here it is pertinent to note that
Russia, under the Czarist regime, had been the one country in which the
Illuminati had never made any headway nor had the Rothschilds ever been able
to infiltrate in their banking interests thus a winning Czar would be more
difficult than ever to cope with. Even if he could be enticed into a so-
called League of Nations, it was a foregone conclusion that he would never,
but never, go for a one-world government.

So even before the outbreak of World War I, the conspirators had a plan in
the making to carry out Nathan Rothschild’s vow of 1814 to destroy the Czar
and also murder all possible royal heirs to the throne and it would have to
be done before the close of the war. And the Russian Bolsheviki were to be
their instruments in this particular plot. From the turn of the century, the
chiefs of the Bolsheviki were Nicolai Lenin, Leon Trotsky, and later Joseph
Stalin.

Of course, those were not their true family names. Prior to the outbreak of
the war, Lenin headquartered in Paris. After the outbreak, Switzerland became
his haven. Trotsky’s headquarters was on the lower East Side in New York,
largely the habitat of Russian-Jewish refugees. Both Lenin and Trotsky were
similarly bewhiskered and unkempt. In those days, that was the badge of
Bolshevism. Both lived well yet neither had a regular occupation.

Neither had any visible means of support, yet both always had plenty of
money. All those mysteries were solved in 1917. Right from the outset of the
war, strange and mysterious goings-on were taking place in New York. Night
after night, Trotsky darted furtively in and out of Jacob Schiff’s palatial
mansion. And in the dead of those same nights there were a gathering of
hoodlums of New York’s lower east side– all of them Russian refugees at
Trotsky’s headquarters, and all were going through some mysterious sort of
training process that was all shrouded in mystery. Nobody talked, although it
did leak out that Schiff was financing all of Trotsky’s activities.

Then suddenly Trotsky vanished. So did approximately 300 of his trained
hoodlums. Actually they were on the high seas in a Schiff-chartered ship
bound for a rendezvous with Lenin and his gang in Switzerland. And on that
ship was $20 million in gold. The $20 million Schiff provided to finance the
Bolsheviki takeover of Russia. In anticipation of Trotsky’s arrival, Lenin
prepared to throw a party in his Switzerland hideaway.

Men of the very highest places in the world were to be guests at that party.
Among them were the mysterious Colonel Edward Mandell House, Woodrow Wilson’s
mentor and palsy-walsy, and more important, Schiff’s special and confidential
messenger. Another of the expected guests was Warburg, of the Warburg Banking



Clan in Germany who was financing the Kaiser and whom the Kaiser had rewarded
by making him chief of the Secret Police of Germany. In addition, there were
the Rothschilds of London and Paris, also Lithenoth, Kakonavich, and Stalin
(who was then the head of a train and bank robbing gang of bandits). He was
known as the ‘Jesse James of the Urals’.

And here I must remind you that England and France were then long in the war
with Germany and that on February 3, 1917, Wilson had broken off all
diplomatic relations with Germany. Therefore, Warburg, Colonel House, the
Rothschilds, and all those others were enemies, but of course, Switzerland
was neutral ground where enemies could meet and be friends, especially if
they had some scheme in common.

That Lenin party was very nearly wrecked by an unforeseen incident. The
Schiff-chartered ship on its way to Switzerland was intercepted and taken
into custody by a British warship. But Schiff quickly rushed orders to Wilson
to order the British to release the ship intact with the Trotsky hoodlums and
the gold. Wilson obeyed. He warned the British that if they refused to
release the ship, the United States would not enter the war in April as he
had faithfully promised a year earlier.

The British headed the warning. Trotsky arrived in Switzerland and the Lenin
party went off as scheduled. But they still faced what ordinarily would have
been the insurmountable obstacle of getting the Lenin-Trotsky band of
terrorists across the border into Russia. Well, that’s where Brother Warburg,
chief of the German Secret Police, came in. He loaded all those thugs into
sealed freight cars and made all the necessary arrangements for their secret
entry into Russia. The rest is history. The revolution in Russia took place
and all members of the royal Romanoff family were murdered.

Now my chief objective is to establish beyond even a remote doubt that
communism, so-called, is an integral part of the Illuminati great conspiracy
for the enslavement of the entire world. That communism, so-called, is merely
their weapon and bogy man word to terrify the peoples of the whole world and
that the conquest of Russia and the creation of communism was, in great part,
organized by Schiff and the other international bankers right in our own city
of New York.

A fantastic story? Yes. Some might even refuse to believe it. Well, for the
benefit of any ‘doubting Thomas’, I will prove it by reminding that just a
few years ago Charlie Knickerbocker, a Hearst newspaper columnist, published
an interview with John Schiff, grandson of Jacob, in which young Schiff
confirmed the entire story and named the figure old Jacob contributed,
$20,000,000.

[Part 5]

If anybody still has even a remote doubt that the entire menace of communism
was created by the masterminds of the great conspiracy right in our own city
of New York, I will cite the following historical fact: All records show that
when Lenin and Trotsky engineered the capture of Russia, they operated as
heads of the Bolsheviki party. Now, Bolshevism is a purely Russian word.



The masterminds realized that Bolshevism could never be sold as an ideology
to any but the Russian people. So in April 1918, Jacob Schiff dispatched
Colonel House to Moscow with orders to Lenin, Trotsky, and Stalin, to change
the name of their regime to the Communist Party and to adopt the Karl Marx
Manifesto as the constitution of the Communist Party. Lenin, Trotsky, and
Stalin obeyed, and that year of 1918 was when the Communist party and the
menace of communism came into being. All this is confirmed in Webster’s
Collegiate Dictionary, Fifth Edition.

In short, communism was created by the capitalists. Thus, until November 11,
1918, the entire fiendish plan of the conspirators worked perfectly. All the
great nations, including the United States, were war-weary, devastated, and
mourning their dead. Peace was the great universal desire. Thus when it was
proposed by Wilson to set up a League of Nations to ensure peace, all the
great nations, with no Russian Czar to stand in their way, jumped on that
bandwagon without even stopping to read the fine print in that insurance
policy.

That is, all but one– the United States– the very one that Schiff and his co-
conspirators least expected would balk. And that was their one fatal mistake
in that early plot. You see, when Schiff planted Woodrow Wilson in the White
House, the conspirators assumed that they had the United States in the
proverbial bag. Wilson had been perfectly built up as a great humanitarian.
He supposedly became established as a god-man with the American people. There
was every reason for the conspirators to have believed that he would easily
hornswoggle Congress into buying the League of Nations, ‘sight unseen’,
exactly as the Congress of 1945 bought the United Nations, ‘sight unseen’.

But there was one man in the Senate in 1918 who saw through that scheme just
as the Russian Czar did in 1814. He was a man of great political stature,
almost as great as that of Teddy Roosevelt, and fully as astute. He was
highly respected and trusted by all members of both houses of Congress and by
the American people. The name of that great and patriotic American was Henry
Cabot Lodge, (not the phony of today who called himself Henry Cabot Lodge,
Jr., until he was exposed).

Lodge completely unmasked Wilson and kept the United States out of the League
of Nations. Here it becomes of great interest to know the real reason for the
Wilson League of Nations flop. As I previously stated, Schiff was sent to the
United States to carry out four specific assignments:

1.And most important, was to acquire complete control of the US money system.

2.As outlined in the original Weishaupt Illuminati blueprint, he was to find
the right kind of men to serve as stooges for the great conspiracy and
promote them into the highest offices in our federal government, our
Congress, our US Supreme Court, and all federal agencies, such as the State
Department, the Pentagon, the Treasury Department, etc.

3.Destroy the unity of the American people by creating minority group strife
throughout the nation– especially between the whites and blacks, as outlined
in Israel Cohen’s book.



4.Create a movement to destroy religion of the United States with
Christianity to be the chief target or victim.

In addition, he was strongly reminded of the imperative directive in the
Illuminati blueprint to achieve full control of all mass communications media
to be used to brainwash the people into believing and accepting all of the
maneuverings of the great conspiracy. Schiff was warned that only control of
the press, at that time our only mass communications media, would enable him
to destroy the unity of the American people.

Now then, Schiff and his co-conspirators did set up the NAACP (the National
Association for the Advancement of the Colored People) in 1909 and in 1913 he
set up the Anti-Defamation League of the B’nai B’rith. Both were to create
the necessary strife, but in the early years, the ADL operated very timidly.
Perhaps for fear of a pogrom-like action by an aroused and enraged American
people and the NAACP was practically dormant because its white leadership
didn’t realize that they would have to develop fire-brand Negro leaders, such
as Martin ‘Lucifer’ King for one, to spark the then completely satisfied,
contented mass of Negroes.

In addition, he, Schiff, was busy developing and infiltrating the stooges to
serve in all high places in our Washington government and in the job of
acquiring control of our money system and the creation of the 16th Amendment.
He also was very busy with the organizing of the plot for the takeover of
Russia. In short, he was kept so busy with all those jobs that he completely
overlooked the supreme job of acquiring complete control of our mass
communications media. That oversight was a direct cause for Wilson’s failure
to lure the United States into the League of Nations because when Wilson
decided to go to the people to overcome the opposition of the Lodge-
controlled Senate, despite his established, but phony reputation as a great
humanitarian, he found himself faced by a solidly united people and by a
loyal press whose only ideology was Americanism and the American way of life.

At that time, due to the ineptness and ineffectiveness of the ADL and the
NAACP, there were no organized minority groups, no Negro problems, no so-
called anti-Semitic problems to sway the people’s thinking. There were no
lefts, there were no rights, no prejudices for crafty exploitations. Thus
Wilson’s League of Nations appeal fell on deaf ears. That was the end of
Woodrow Wilson, the conspirators great humanitarian. He quickly abandoned his
crusade and returned to Washington where he shortly died an imbecile brought
on by syphilis and that was the end of the League of Nations as a corridor
into one-world government.

Of course that debacle was a terrible disappointment to the masterminds of
the Illuminati conspiracy, but they were not discouraged. As I have
previously stressed, this enemy never quits. They simply decided to
reorganize and try from scratch again. By this time Schiff was very old and
slow. He knew it. He knew that the conspiracy needed a new younger and more
active generalship.

So on his orders, Colonel House and Bernard Barouk organized and set up what
they called the Council on Foreign Relations, the new name under which the



Illuminati would continue to function in the United States. The hierarchy,
officers and directors of the CFR, is composed principally of descendants of
the original Illuminati, many of whom who had abandoned their old family name
and acquired new Americanized names.

For one example, we have Dillon, who was Secretary of Treasury of the United
States, whose original name was Laposky. Another example is Pauley, head of
the CBS TV channel, whose true name is Palinsky. The membership of the CFR is
approximately 1,000 in number and contains the heads of virtually every
industrial empire in America such as Blough, president of the US Steel
Corporation, Rockefeller, king of the oil industry, Henry Ford, II, and so
on. And of course, all the international bankers. Also, the heads of the tax-
free foundations are officers and/or active CFR members. In short, all the
men who provide the money and the influence to elect the CFR-chosen
Presidents of the United States, the Congressmen, the Senators, and who
decide the appointments of our various Secretaries of State, of the Treasury,
of every important federal agency, are members of the CFR and they are very
obedient members indeed.

Now just to cement that fact, I will mention the names of the United States
Presidents who were members of the CFR: Franklin Roosevelt, Herbert Hoover,
Dwight D. Eisenhower, Jack Kennedy. Others who were considered for the
presidency are Thomas E. Dewey, Adlai Stevenson, Nixon, and vice-president of
a CFR subsidiary, Barry Goldwater. Among the important cabinet members of the
various administrations we have John Foster Dulles, Allen Dulles, Cordell
Hull, John J. McCloy, Robert Morganthau, Clarence Dillon, Rusk, McNamara, and
just to emphasize the red color of the CFR we have as members such men as
Alger Hiss, Ralph Bunche, Pasvolsky, Harry Dexter White (real name Weiss),
Owen Lattimore, Phillip Jaffey, etc. etc. Simultaneously, they were flooding
thousands of homosexuals and other blackmailable characters into all the
federal agencies from the White House down. Remember Johnson’s great friends,
Jenkins and Bobby Baker?

Now there were many jobs the new CFR had to accomplish. They required much
help. So their first job was to set up various subsidiaries to whom they
assigned special objectives. I can’t name all the subsidiaries in this
recording, but the following are a few: the Foreign Policy Association (FPA),
the World Affairs Council (WAC), the Business Advisory Council (BAC), the
notorious ADA (Americans for Democratic Action virtually headed by Walter
Ruther), the notorious ’13-13′ in Chicago, Barry Goldwater was, and no doubt
still is, a vice-president of one of the CFR subsidiaries. In addition, the
CFR set up special committees in every state in the Union to whom they
assigned the various local state operations.

Simultaneously, the Rothschilds set up similar CFR-like control groups in
England, France, Germany, and other Nations, to control world conditions and
cooperate with the CFR to bring about another world war. But the CFR’s first
and foremost job was to get complete control of our mass communications
media.

The control of the press was assigned to Rockefeller. Thus, Henry Luce, who
recently died, was financed to set up a number of national magazines, among



them Life, Time, Fortune, and others, which publish “USS.R. in America”. The
Rockefellers also directly or indirectly financed the Cowles Brothers’ “Look”
magazine and a chain of newspapers. They also financed a man named Sam
Newhouse to buy up and build a chain of newspapers all over the country. And
the late Eugene Myer, one of the founders of CFR, bought the Washington Post,
Newsweek, the Weekly Magazine, and other publications.

At the same time, the CFR began to develop and nurture a new breed of
scurrilous columnists and editorials writers such as Walter Lippman, Drew
Pearson, the Alsops, Herbert Matthews, Erwin Canham, and others of that ilk
who called themselves Liberals who proclaimed that Americanism is
isolationism, that isolationism is war mongerism, that anti-communism, is
anti-Semitism and racism.

All that took time of course, but today, our entire press, except for some
local small town papers and weeklies, published by patriotic organizations,
is completely controlled by CFR stooges and thus they finally succeeded in
breaking us up into a nation of quarreling, wrangling, squabbling, hating
factions. Now if you still wonder about this slanted news and outright lies
you read in your paper, you now have the answer. To the Lehmans, Goldman-
Sachs, Kuhn-Loebs, and the Warburgs, the CFR assigned the job of getting
control of the motion picture industry (Hollywood), radio, and television,
and believe you me, they succeeded.

If you still wonder about the strange propaganda broadcast by the Ed Morrows,
Jeff Huntley, Howard K. Smith, Erick Severide, Drew Pearson and others of
that ilk, you now have the answer. If you wonder about all the smut, sex,
pornography, and mixed marriage films you see in your movie theater and on
your TV set, all of which is demoralizing our youth, you have the answer.

The whole story of the CFR conspiracy take-over of our mass communications
media is far to long to included in this recording but you can find it in the
news bulletin #125 entitled “How to Get the ‘Reds’ Out of Communications
Media”. It was published and brought up to date by the Cinema Educational
Guild. It tells in detail how the press, movies, the TV and Radio have been,
and still are, used to brainwash the people and demoralize our youth and they
have been and still are encouraging and creating sympathy for the rioting
Negroes civil rights lawlessness. You can get a copy of this news bulletin by
writing to the Cinema Educational Guild, PO Box 46205, Hollywood California.

Now to refresh your memory, let’s go back for a moment. Wilson’s flop had
torpedoed all chances of transforming that League of Nations into the
conspirators’ hoped-for one-world government housing. So the Jacob Schiff
plot had to be done all over again, and they organized the CFR to do it. We
also know how successfully the CFR did that job of brainwashing and
destroying the unity of the American people.

But, as was the case with the Schiff plot, the climax and the creation of a
new housing for their one world government required another world war. A war
that would be even more horrible and more devastating than the first world
war in order to get the people of the world to again clamor for peace and a
means to end all wars. But the CFR realized that the aftermath of World War



II would have to be more carefully planned so that there would be no escape
from the new one-world trap, another League of Nations, that would emerge
from the new war; the trap we now know as the United Nations. And they hit
upon a perfect strategy to ensure that no-one escaped. Here is how they did
it.

In 1943, in the midst of the war, they prepared the framework for the United
Nations and it was handed over to Roosevelt and our State Department to be
given birth by Alger Hiss, Pasvolsky, Dalton Trumbull, and other American
traitors, thus making the whole scheme a United States baby. Then to fix our
parenthood, New York City was to become the nursery for the monstrosity.
After that we could hardly walk out on our own baby now could we? Anyway,
that’s how the conspirators figured it would work, and so far it has. And the
liberal Rockefeller donated the land for the United Nations building.

The United Nations’ charter was written by Alger Hiss, Pasvolsky, Dalton
Trumbull, and other CFR stooges. A phony, so-called, UN conference was set up
in San Francisco in 1945. All the, so-called, representatives of 50-odd
nations gathered there and promptly signed the Charter and the despicable
traitor, Alger Hiss, flew to Washington with it, elatedly submitted it to our
Senate, and the Senate (elected by our people to safeguard our security)
signed the Charter without so much as reading it. The question is, how many
of our Senators were even then traitorous stooges of the CFR? Anyway, it was
thus that the people accepted the United Nations as a holy of holies, and
enabled traitor Earl Warren to virtually destroy our constitution by basing
all his traitorous decisions on the UN Charter, thus making that Charter
virtually our law of the land.

However, for all the dirty work that had to be done to solidify the UN, the
new housing of the one-world plot, they still required the aid of our leaders
in Washington. So now I will emphasize the fiendish cleverness of the CFR
masterminds. To the vast majority of the American people, our foreign policy
for many years has been a complete enigma. Most of us simply can’t understand
why this great nation is seemingly floundering so helplessly in the art of
diplomacy. We can’t understand why our leaders are seemingly so confused and
bewildered in all their dealings with Moscow, France, and other nations and
with the UN. We always hear them proclaiming that in view of our overwhelming
economic and military superiority we must always lead from strength. Yet, at
all the summit meetings and conferences they cringe and stammer, and stutter,
and so to speak come out with their tails between their hind legs. We can’t
understand the foreign aid to Tito an avowed enemy, to Poland an avowed
enemy, to all the avowed Communists nations. We can’t understand why the
expenditure of hundreds of billions of dollars has failed to slow down, let
alone stop, the march of commUNism. We are perplexed by the seeming ineptness
of the state department, the defense department, the CIA, the USIA, of all
our federal agencies.

Again and again and again we have been startled, shocked, bewildered, and
horrified by their mistakes in Berlin, in Korea, in Laos, in Katanga, in
Cuba, in Vietnam– mistakes that always favored the enemy, never the United
States. Under the law of averages, they should have made at least one or two
mistakes in our favor, but they never did.



What’s the answer? The answer is the CFR and the parts played by their
subsidiaries and stooges in Washington. Thus we know that complete control of
our foreign relation policy is the key to the success of the entire
Illuminati one-world order plot. Here is the further proof:

Earlier I fully established that Schiff and his gang had financed the Lenin-
Trotsky-Stalin takeover of Russia and fashioned its communist regime into
becoming their chief instrument to keep the world in turmoil and to finally
terrorize all of us into seeking peace in a UN one-world government. But the
conspirators knew that the Moscow gang could not become such an instrument
until, and unless, the whole world would accept the communist regime as the
legitimate ‘de jure’ government of Russia.

Only one thing could accomplish that– recognition by the United States. The
conspirators figured that the whole world would follow our lead and that’s
and that’s when the Wilson flop very nearly wrecked the entire plot.
Throughout the following three Republican administrations the CFR pulled
every trick in their bag to induce Harding, Coolidge, and Hoover, to grant
that recognition. But all three refused. As a result, in the late 1920’s, the
Stalin regime was in dire straits. Despite all purges and secret police
controls, the Russian people were growing more and more resistive. It is a
matter of record, admitted by Lipdenoff, that during 1931 and 1932, Stalin
and his whole gang were always packed and ready for instant flight.

Then in November 1932, the conspirators achieved their greatest coup. They
landed Franklin Roosevelt in the White House, crafty, unscrupulous, and
utterly without conscience, that charlatan traitor turned the trick for them.
Without even asking consent of Congress, he unlawfully proclaimed recognition
for the Stalin regime. That did it. And exactly as the conspirators figured,
the whole world did follow our lead. Automatically that squelched the
previously growing resistance movement of the Russian people. That
automatically launched the greatest menace the civilized world has ever
known. The rest is too well known to need repeating.

We know how Roosevelt and his traitorous State Department kept building up
the communist menace right here in our country and thus throughout the world.
We know how he perpetuated that Pearl Harbor atrocity for his excuse to hurl
us into World War II. We know all about his secret meetings with Stalin at
Yalta. And how he, with Eisenhower’s help, delivered the Balkans and Berlin
to Moscow. And last, but by no means least, we know that that 20th century
‘Benedict Arnold’ not only dragged us into that new corridor, the United
Nations, into the one-world government, but he actually schemed all the
arrangements to plant it within our country. In short, the day that Roosevelt
entered the White House, the CFR conspirators regained full control of our
foreign relations machinery and firmly established the United Nations as the
housing for the Illuminati one-world government.

I wish to stress one other very vital point. That Wilson’s League of Nations
flop brought Schiff and his gang to the realization that control of just the
Democratic Party was not enough. True, they could create a crisis during the
Republican administration as they did in 1929 with their Federal Reserve
manufactured crash and depression which would bring another Democrat stooge



back into the White House, but they realized that a four-year disruption in
their control of our foreign relation policies could play havoc with the
progress of their conspiracy. It could even break up their entire strategy as
it almost did before Roosevelt saved it with his recognition of the Stalin
regime.

Thereupon, after that Wilson debacle, they began to formulate plans to
achieve control of both of our national parties. But that posed a problem for
them. Manpower. Stooges in the Republican Party. Also added manpower for the
Democratic Party, because control of just the man in the White House would
not be enough. They would have to provide that man with trained stooges for
his entire cabinet, men to head the State Department, the Treasury
Department, the Pentagon, the CFR, the USIA, etc.

In short, every member of the various cabinets would have to be a chosen tool
of the CFR, such as Rusk and McNamara, also all the under secretaries and
assistant secretaries. That would give the conspirators absolute control of
all our policies, both domestic and most important, foreign. That course of
action would require a reserve pool of trained stooges, instantaneously ready
for administrative changes and for all other exigencies.

All such stooges would of necessity have to be men of national reputation,
high in the esteem of the people, but they would have to be men without
honor, without scruple, without conscience– men who would be vulnerable to
blackmail. It is needless for me to stress how well the CFR succeeded. The
immortal Joe McCarthy fully revealed that there are thousands of such
security risks in all federal agencies.

Scott MacLeod unmasked thousands more, and you know the price Ortepta has had
to pay, and is still paying, for his expositions before a Senate Committee of
the traitors in the State Department. And you know that the men in the State
Department, who delivered Cuba to Castro, have not only been shielded, but
promoted.

[Part 6]

Now let’s go back to the crux of the whole one-world government plot and the
maneuvering necessary to create another League of Nations to house such a
government.

As I have already stated, the conspirators knew that only another world war
was vital for the success of their plot. It would have to be such a
horrifying world war that the peoples of the world would cry out for the
creation of some kind of a world organization that could assure everlasting
peace. But how could such a war be brought about? All the European nations
were at peace. None had any quarrels with their neighboring nations, and
certainly their stooges in Moscow wouldn’t dare to start a war. Even Stalin
realized that it would mean the overthrow of his regime unless, so-called
patriotism would weld the Russian people behind him.

But the conspirators had to have a war. They had to find or create some kind
of an incident to launch it. And they found it, in a little inconspicuous and



repulsive little man who called himself Adolf Hitler.

Hitler, an impecunious Austrian house painter, had been a corporal in the
German army. He made the defeat of Germany into a personal grievance. He
began to rabble rouse about it in the Munich, Germany area. He began to spout
about restoring the greatness of the German Empire and the might of the
German soldiery. He advocated the restoration of the old German military to
be used to conquer the whole world. Strangely enough, Hitler, the little
clown that he was, could deliver a rabble rousing speech and he did have a
certain kind of magnetism. But the new authorities in Germany didn’t want
anymore wars and they promptly threw the obnoxious Austrian house painter
into a prison cell.

Aha! Here was the man, decided the conspirators, who, properly directed and
financed, could be the key to another world war. So while he was in prison,
they had Rudolph Hess and Goering write a book which they titled Mein Kompf
and attributed the authorship to Hitler, exactly as Lipdenoff wrote Mission
to Moscow and attributed the authorship to Joseph Davies, then our ambassador
to Russia and a stooge of the CFR. In Mein Kompf,  Hitler, the pseudo-author,
outlined his grievances and how he would restore the German people to their
former greatness.

The conspirators then arranged for a wide circulation of the book among the
German people in order to arouse a fanatical following for him. On his
release from prison (also arranged by the conspirators), they began to groom
him and finance him to travel to other parts of Germany to deliver his rabble
rousing speeches. Soon he gathered a growing following among other veterans
of the war and that soon spread to the masses who began to see in him a
saviour for their beloved Germany.

Then came his leadership of what he called his ‘brown shirt army’ and the
march on Berlin. That required a great deal of financing, but the
Rothschilds, the Warburgs, and others of the conspirators provided all the
money he needed. Gradually Hitler became the idol of the German people and
then they overthrew the Von Hindenburg government and Hitler became the new
Fuhrer. But that still was no reason for a war.

The rest of the world watched Hitler’s rise, but saw no reason to interfere
in what was distinctly a domestic condition within Germany. Certainly none of
the other Nations felt it was a reason for another war against Germany and
the German people were not yet incited into enough of a frenzy to commit any
acts against any neighboring nation, not even against France, that would lead
to a war. The conspirators realized they would have to create such a frenzy–
a frenzy that would cause the German people to throw caution to the winds and
at the same time, horrify the whole world. And incidentally, Mein Kompf was
actually a follow-up of Karl Marx’s book A World Without Jews.

The conspirators suddenly remembered how the Schiff-Rothschild gang had
engineered the pogroms in Russia which slaughtered many, many thousands of
Jews and created a world-wide hatred for Russia and they decided to use that
same unconscionable trick to inflame the new Hitler-led German people into a
murderous hatred of the Jews.



Now it is true that the German people never had any particular affection for
the Jews, but neither did they have an ingrained hatred for them. Such a
hatred would have to be manufactured, so Hitler was to create it. This idea
more than appealed to Hitler. He saw in it the grisly gimmick to make him the
God-man of the German people.

Thus craftily inspired and coached by his financial advisers, the Warburgs,
Rothschilds, and all the Illuminati masterminds, he blamed the Jews for the
hated Versailles Treaty and for the financial ruination that followed the
war. The rest is history. We know all about the Hitler concentration camps
and the incineration of hundreds of thousands of Jews. Not the 6,000,000 nor
even the 600,000 claimed by the conspirators, but it was enough.

And here let me reiterate how little the internationalist bankers, the
Rothschilds, Schiffs, Lehmans, Warburgs, Barouks, care about their racial
brethren who were the victims of their nefarious schemes. In their eyes, the
slaughter of the several hundred thousand innocent Jews by Hitler didn’t
bother them at all. They considered it a necessary sacrifice to further their
Illuminati one-world plot just as the slaughter of the many millions in the
wars that followed, was a similar necessary sacrifice. And here is another
grisly detail about those concentration camps. Many of the Hitler soldier
executioners in those camps had previously been sent to Russia to acquire
their arts of torture and brutalization, so as to emphasize the horrors of
the atrocities.

All this created a new world-wide hatred for the German people, but it still
did not provide a cause for a war. Thereupon Hitler was incited to demand the
Sudetenland. You remember how Chamberlain, and the then diplomats of
Czechoslovakia and France, surrendered to that demand. That led to further
Hitlerian demands for territories in Poland and in the French Saar
territories. Those demands were rejected.

Then came his pact with Stalin. Hitler had been screaming hatred against
communism. Oh how he ranted against communism! But actually nazism was
nothing but socialism, and communism is, in fact, socialism. But Hitler
disregarded all that. He entered into a pact with Stalin to attack and divide
Poland between them. While Stalin marched into one part of Poland (for which
he was never blamed– the Illuminati masterminds saw to that), Hitler launched
a blitzkrieg on Poland from his side. The conspirators finally had their new
world war. And what a horrible war it was!

And in 1945, the conspirators finally achieved the United Nations, their new
housing for their one-world government. And truly amazing, all of the
American people hailed this foul outfit as a holy of holies. Even after all
the true facts about how the UN was created were revealed, the American
people continued to worship that evil outfit. Even after Alger Hiss was
unmasked as a Soviet spy and traitor, the American people continued to
believe in the UN.

Even after I had publicly revealed the secret agreement between Hiss and
Molotov, that a Russian would always be the head of military secretariat and
by that token, the real master of the UN, most of the American people



continued to believe that the UN could do no wrong. Even after Trig D. Lee,
the first Secretary general of the UN confirmed that Hiss-Molotov secret
agreement in his book “For the Cause of Peace”, the vast majority of our
people refused to loose faith in the UN.

Even after the truth about the Korean war was revealed, how the Russian
General Varsilius, head of that UN military secretariat was given a leave of
absence by the UN so that he could take command of the North Koreans and Red
Chinese who were fighting the so-called UN police action under our own
General McArthur, who, by order of the UN, was fired by the pusillanimous
Truman in order to prevent his winning that war, our people still believed in
the UN despite our 150,000 sons who were murdered and maimed in that war, the
people continued to regard the UN as a sure means for peace.

Even after it was revealed in 1951 that the UN, using our own American
soldiers under UN command, under UN flag, in collusion with our traitorous
State Department and the Pentagon had been invading many small cities in
California and Texas in order to perfect their plan for the complete takeover
of our country, most of our people brushed it off and continued their belief
that the UN is a holy of holies.

Do you know that the UN Charter was written by traitor Alger Hiss, Molotov,
and Vyshinsky? That Hiss and Molotov had made that secret agreement that the
military chief of the UN was always to be a Russian appointed by Moscow? Do
you know that at their secret meetings at Yalta, Roosevelt and Stalin, at the
behest of the Illuminati operating as the CFR, decided that the UN must be
placed on American soil?

Do you know that most of the UN Charter was copied intact, word for word,
from the Marx Manifesto and the Russian, so-called constitution? Do you know
that the only two Senators who voted against the UN so-called treaty, were
the only two Senators who had read it? Do you know that since the UN was
founded, communist enslavement has grown from 250,000,000 to 1,000,000,000?

Do you know that since the UN was founded to insure peace, there have been at
least 20 major wars incited by the UN, just as they are now inciting a war
against Middle Rhodesia? Do you know that under the UN set up, the American
taxpayers have been forced to make up the UN Treasury deficit of many
millions of dollars because of Russia’s refusal to pay her share? Do you know
that the UN has never passed a resolution condemning Russia or her so-called
satellites, but always condemns our Allies?

Do you know that J. Edgar Hoover said the overwhelming majority of the
communist delegations to the UN are espionage agents and now 66 Senators
voted for a Consular Treaty to open our entire country to Russian spies and
saboteurs? Do you know that the UN helps Russia’s conquest of the world by
preventing the free world from taking any action whatsoever except to debate
each new aggression in the UN General Assembly?

Do you know that at the time of the Korean War there were 60 Nations in the
UN, yet 95% of the UN forces were our American sons and practically 100% of
the cost was paid by the United States taxpayers?



And surely you know that the UN policy during the Korean and Vietnam Wars was
to prevent us from winning that wars? Do you know that all the battle plans
of General McArthur had to go first to the UN to be relayed to Varsilius,
Commander of the North Koreans and Red Chinese, and that any future wars
fought by our sons under the UN flag would have to be fought under the
control of the UN Security Council?

Do you know that the UN has never done anything about the 80,000 Russian
Mongolian troops that occupy Hungary?

Where was the UN when the Hungarian freedom fighters were slaughtered by the
Russians? Do you know that the UN and its peace army turned the Congo over to
the communists? Do you know that the UN’s own so-called peace force was used
to crush, rape, and kill the white anti-communists in Katanga?

Do you know that the UN stood by and did nothing while Red China invaded Laos
and Vietnam? That it did nothing while Nehru invaded Goe and other Portuguese
territories? Do you know that the UN was directly responsible for aiding
Castro? That it does absolutely nothing about the many thousands of Cuban
youngsters who are shipped to Russia for communist indoctrination.

Do you know that Adlai Stevenson, of all people, said the free world must
expect to lose more and more decisions in the UN. Do you know that the UN
openly proclaims that its chief objective is a one-world government which
means one-world laws, one-world court, one-world army, one-world navy, one-
world air-force, one-world schools, and a one-world church in which
Christianity would be prohibited?

Do you know that a UN law has been passed to disarm all American citizens and
to transfer all our armed forces to the UN? Such a law was secretly signed by
‘saint’ Jack Kennedy in 1961. Do you realize how that fits in with Article
47, paragraph 3, of the UN Charter, which states, I quote: “the military
staff committee of the UN shall be responsible through the Security Council
for the strategic direction of all armed forces placed at the disposal of the
Security Council.” And when and if all our armed forces are transferred to
the UN, your sons would be forced to serve and die under UN command all over
the world. This will happen unless you fight to get the US out of the UN.

Do you know that Congressmen James B. Utt has submitted a bill to get the US
out of the UN and a resolution to prevent our President from forcing us to
support the UN embargoes on Rhodesia? Well, he has. And many people all over
the country are writing to their representatives to support the Utt bill and
resolution. And did you know that to off-set the Utt bill and resolution,
fifty Congressmen, spear-headed by Schweiker and Moorhead of Pennsylvania,
have introduced a bill to immediately transfer all our armed forces to the
UN? Can you imagine such brazen treason? Is your Congressman one of those
fifty traitors? Find out and take immediate action against him and help
Congressman Utt.

Now do you know that the National Council of Churches passed a resolution in
San Francisco which states that the United States will soon have to
subordinate its will to that of the UN and that all American citizens must be



prepared to accept it? Is your church a member of the National Council of
Churches?  In connection with that, bear in mind that God is never mentioned
in the UN Charter and their meetings are never opened with prayer. The
creators of the UN stipulated in advance that there should be no mention of
God or Jesus Christ in the UN Charter or in its UN headquarters. Does your
pastor subscribe to that? Find out!

Furthermore, do you know that the great majority of the so-called nations in
the UN are anti-christianity, that the UN is a completely godless
organization by orders of its creators, the CFR Illuminati. Have you heard
enough of the truth the Illuminati’s United Nations? Do you want to leave
your sons and our precious country to the unholy mercy of the Illuminati’s
United Nations?

If you don’t, write, telegraph, or phone your Representatives and Senators
that they must support Congressman Utt’s bill to get the US out of the UN and
the UN out of the US. Do it today, now, before you forget! It is the only
salvation for your sons and for our country.

[4. Destroy religion.]

Now I have one more vital message to deliver. As I told you, one of the four
specific assignments Rothschild gave Jacob Schiff was to create a movement to
destroy religion in the United States with Christianity to be the chief
target. For a very obvious reason, the Anti-Defamation League wouldn’t dare
to attempt it because such an attempt could create the most terrible blood
bath in the history of the world, not only for the ADL and the conspirators,
but for the millions of innocent Jews.

Schiff turned that job over to Rockefeller for another specific reason. The
destruction of Christianity could be accomplished only by those who are
entrusted to preserve it. By the pastors– the men of the cloth.

As a starter, John D. Rockefeller picked up a young, so-called, Christian
minister by the name of Dr. Harry F. Ward– Reverend Ward if you please. At
that time he was teaching religion at the Union Theological Seminary.
Rockefeller found a very willing ‘Judas’ in this Reverend and thereupon in
1907, he financed him to set up the Methodist Foundation of Social Service
and Ward’s job was to teach bright young men to become, so-called ministers
of Christ and to place them as pastors of churches.

While teaching them to become ministers, the Reverend Ward also taught them
how to subtly and craftily preach to their congregations that the entire
story of Christ was a myth to cast doubts on the divinity of Christ, to cast
doubts about the virgin Mary– in short, to cast doubts on Christianity as a
whole. It was not to be a direct attack, but much of it to be done by crafty
insinuation that was to be applied, in particular, to the youth in the Sunday
schools.

Remember Lenin’s statement, “Give me just one generation of youth and I’ll
transform the whole world.” Then in 1908, the Methodist Foundation of Social
Service, which incidentally was America’s first communist front organization,



changed its name to the Federal Council of Churches. By 1950, the Federal
Council of Churches was becoming very suspect so in 1950 they changed the
name to the National Council of Churches.

Do I have to tell you more about how this National Council of Churches is
deliberately destroying faith in Christianity? I don’t think so. But this I
will tell you. If you are a member of any congregation whose pastor and
church are members of this Judas organization, you– your contributions– are
helping the Illuminati’s plot to destroy Christianity and your faith in God
and Jesus Christ thus you are deliberately delivering your children to be
indoctrinated with disbelief in God and Church and which can easily transform
them into atheists.

Find out immediately if your Church is a member of the National Council of
Churches and, for the love of God and your children, if it is, withdraw from
it at once. However, let me warn you that the same destroy-religion process
has been infiltrated into other denominations. If you have seen the Negro
march on Selma and other such demonstrations, you have seen how the Negro
mobs are led and encouraged by ministers, and even Catholic priests and nuns,
who march along with them. As a matter of fact, the Mormon Church is about
the only one I know of that is clean of that kind of Judas infiltration.
(Editor’s note: Probably not today in 2020!)

Of course there are many individual churches and pastors who are honest and
sincere. Find one such for yourself and for your children. Incidentally, this
same Reverend Harry F. Ward was also one of the founders of the American
Civil Liberties Union, a notorious pro-communist organization. He was the
actual head of it from 1920 to 1940. He also was a co-founder of the American
League Against War and Fascism which, under Browder, became the Communist
Party of the United States.

In short, Ward’s entire background reeked of communism and he was identified
as a member of the communist party. He died a vicious traitor to both his
church and country. And this was the man old John D. Rockefeller picked and
financed to destroy America’s Christian religion in accordance with the
orders given to Schiff by the Rothschilds.

In conclusion I have this to say: You probably are familiar with the story of
how one Dr. Frankenstein created a monster to do his will of destroying his
chosen victims but how instead in the end, that monster turned on his own
creator, Frankenstein, and destroyed him. Well, the Illuminati CFR has
created a monster called the United Nations, who is supported by their
minority groups, rioting negroes, the traitorous mass communications media,
and the traitors in Washington was created to destroy the American people.

We know all about that many-headed hydra-monster and we know the names of
those who created that monster. We know all their names and I predict that
one fine day the American people will come fully awake and cause that very
monster to destroy its creator. True! The majority of our people are still
being brainwashed, deceived, and deluded by our traitorous press, TV, and
radio, and by our traitors in Washington, but surely by now enough is known
about the UN to stamp out that outfit as a deadly poisonous rattlesnake in



our midst.

My only wonder, is what it will take to awaken and arouse our people to the
full proof? Perhaps this record will do it. A hundred thousand or a million
copies of this record can do it. I pray to God it will. And I pray to Him to
inspire you, all of you, to spread this story via this record, to all loyal
Americans in your community.

You can do it by playing it to study groups assembled in your homes, at
meetings of the American Legion, the VFW, the DAR, all other civic groups and
women’s clubs– especially the women’s clubs who have their sons lives at
stake. With this record, I have provided you with the weapon that will
destroy the monster. For the love of God, of our Country, and of your
children, use it! Get a copy of it into every American home.

The Sparticus Document: An Overview of
the Covid Plandemic and the Sinister
Motivation Behind It

This article is reposted from
https://biblescienceforum.com/2021/10/01/the-sparticus-document-a-summary-of-
the-whole-plandemic/ It’s an anonymously posted document by someone who calls
themselves Spartacus. It is an excellent overview and summary of the Covid
plandemic by people who seem to know what they are talking about. I normally
don’t post articles written by people whose credentials I cannot verify, but
because Dr. John Gideon Hartnett vouches for it by posting it on his website,
and because Dr. Hartnett is a respected academic and someone I know
personally, I think it’s something of value that the public should know. I
don’t understand all the medical jargon in this article, but it’s not
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necessary to understand it all to get the point of what the main message is.

Hello,

My name is Spartacus, and I’ve had enough.

We have been forced to watch America and the Free World spin into inexorable
decline due to a biowarfare attack. We, along with countless others, have
been victimized and gaslit by propaganda and psychological warfare operations
being conducted by an unelected, unaccountable Elite against the American
people and our allies.

Our mental and physical health have suffered immensely over the course of the
past year and a half. We have felt the sting of isolation, lockdown, masking,
quarantines, and other completely nonsensical acts of healthcare theater that
have done absolutely nothing to protect the health or wellbeing of the public
from the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.

Now, we are watching the medical establishment inject literal poison into
millions of our fellow Americans without so much as a fight.

We have been told that we will be fired and denied our livelihoods if we
refuse to vaccinate. This was the last straw.

We have spent thousands of hours analyzing leaked footage from Wuhan,
scientific papers from primary sources, as well as the paper trails left by
the medical establishment.

What we have discovered would shock anyone to their core.

First, we will summarize our findings, and then, we will explain them in
detail. References will be placed at the end.

Summary:
COVID-19 is a blood and blood vessel disease. SARS-CoV-2 infects the
lining of human blood vessels, causing them to leak into the lungs.
Current treatment protocols (e.g. invasive ventilation) are actively
harmful to patients, accelerating oxidative stress and causing severe
VILI (ventilator-induced lung injuries). The continued use of
ventilators in the absence of any proven medical benefit constitutes
mass murder.
Existing countermeasures are inadequate to slow the spread of what is an
aerosolized and potentially wastewater-borne virus, and constitute a
form of medical theater.
Various non-vaccine interventions have been suppressed by both the media
and the medical establishment in favor of vaccines and expensive
patented drugs.
The authorities have denied the usefulness of natural immunity against
COVID-19, despite the fact that natural immunity confers protection
against all of the virus’s proteins, and not just one.
Vaccines will do more harm than good. The antigen that these vaccines



are based on, SARS-CoV- 2 Spike, is a toxic protein. SARS-CoV-2 may have
ADE, or antibody-dependent enhancement; current antibodies may not
neutralize future strains, but instead help them infect immune cells.
Also, vaccinating during a pandemic with a leaky vaccine removes the
evolutionary pressure for a virus to become less lethal.
There is a vast and appalling criminal conspiracy that directly links
both Anthony Fauci and Moderna to the Wuhan Institute of Virology.
COVID-19 vaccine researchers are directly linked to scientists involved
in brain-computer interface (“neural lace”) tech, one of whom was
indicted for taking grant money from China.
Independent researchers have discovered mysterious nanoparticles inside
the vaccines that are not supposed to be present.
The entire pandemic is being used as an excuse for a vast political and
economic transformation of Western society that will enrich the already
rich and turn the rest of us into serfs and untouchables.

COVID-19 Pathophysiology and Treatments:
COVID-19 is not a viral pneumonia. It is a viral vascular endotheliitis and
attacks the lining of blood vessels, particularly the small pulmonary
alveolar capillaries, leading to endothelial cell activation and sloughing,
coagulopathy, sepsis, pulmonary edema, and ARDS-like symptoms. This is a
disease of the blood and blood vessels. The circulatory system. Any pneumonia
that it causes is secondary to that.

In severe cases, this leads to sepsis, blood clots, and multiple organ
failure, including hypoxic and inflammatory damage to various vital organs,
such as the brain, heart, liver, pancreas, kidneys, and intestines.

Some of the most common laboratory findings in COVID-19 are elevated D-dimer,
elevated prothrombin time, elevated C-reactive protein, neutrophilia,
lymphopenia, hypocalcemia, and hyperferritinemia, essentially matching a
profile of coagulopathy and immune system hyperactivation/immune cell
exhaustion.

COVID-19 can present as almost anything, due to the wide tropism of SARS-
CoV-2 for various tissues in the body’s vital organs. While its most common
initial presentation is respiratory illness and flu-like symptoms, it can
present as brain inflammation, gastrointestinal disease, or even heart attack
or pulmonary embolism.

COVID-19 is more severe in those with specific comorbidities, such as
obesity, diabetes, and hypertension. This is because these conditions involve
endothelial dysfunction, which renders the circulatory system more
susceptible to infection and injury by this particular virus.

The vast majority of COVID-19 cases are mild and do not cause significant
disease. In known cases, there is something known as the 80/20 rule, where
80% of cases are mild and 20% are severe or critical. However, this ratio is
only correct for known cases, not all infections. The number of actual
infections is much, much higher. Consequently, the mortality and morbidity
rate is lower. However, COVID-19 spreads very quickly, meaning that there are



a significant number of severely-ill and critically-ill patients appearing in
a short time frame.

In those who have critical COVID-19-induced sepsis, hypoxia, coagulopathy,
and ARDS, the most common treatments are intubation, injected
corticosteroids, and blood thinners. This is not the correct treatment for
COVID-19. In severe hypoxia, cellular metabolic shifts cause ATP to break
down into hypoxanthine, which, upon the reintroduction of oxygen, causes
xanthine oxidase to produce tons of highly damaging radicals that attack
tissue. This is called ischemia-reperfusion injury, and it’s why the majority
of people who go on a ventilator are dying. In the mitochondria, succinate
buildup due to sepsis does the same exact thing; when oxygen is reintroduced,
it makes superoxide radicals. Make no mistake, intubation will kill people
who have COVID-19.

The end-stage of COVID-19 is severe lipid peroxidation, where fats in the
body start to “rust” due to damage by oxidative stress. This drives
autoimmunity. Oxidized lipids appear as foreign objects to the immune system,
which recognizes and forms antibodies against OSEs, or oxidation-specific
epitopes. Also, oxidized lipids feed directly into pattern recognition
receptors, triggering even more inflammation and summoning even more cells of
the innate immune system that release even more destructive enzymes. This is
similar to the pathophysiology of Lupus.

COVID-19’s pathology is dominated by extreme oxidative stress and neutrophil
respiratory burst, to the point where hemoglobin becomes incapable of
carrying oxygen due to heme iron being stripped out of heme by hypochlorous
acid. No amount of supplemental oxygen can oxygenate blood that chemically
refuses to bind O2.

The breakdown of the pathology is as follows:

SARS-CoV-2 Spike binds to ACE2. Angiotensin Converting Enzyme 2 is an enzyme
that is part of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system, or RAAS. The RAAS
is a hormone control system that moderates fluid volume in the body and in
the bloodstream (i.e. osmolarity) by controlling salt retention and
excretion. This protein, ACE2, is ubiquitous in every part of the body that
interfaces with the circulatory system, particularly in vascular endothelial
cells and pericytes, brain astrocytes, renal tubules and podocytes,
pancreatic islet cells, bile duct and intestinal epithelial cells, and the
seminiferous ducts of the testis, all of which SARS-CoV-2 can infect, not
just the lungs.

SARS-CoV-2 infects a cell as follows: SARS-CoV-2 Spike undergoes a
conformational change where the S1 trimers flip up and extend, locking onto
ACE2 bound to the surface of a cell. TMPRSS2, or transmembrane protease
serine 2, comes along and cuts off the heads of the Spike, exposing the S2
stalk-shaped subunit inside. The remainder of the Spike undergoes a
conformational change that causes it to unfold like an extension ladder,
embedding itself in the cell membrane. Then, it folds back upon itself,
pulling the viral membrane and the cell membrane together. The two membranes
fuse, with the virus’s proteins migrating out onto the surface of the cell.



The SARS-CoV-2 nucleocapsid enters the cell, disgorging its genetic material
and beginning the viral replication process, hijacking the cell’s own
structures to produce more virus.

SARS-CoV-2 Spike proteins embedded in a cell can actually cause human cells
to fuse together, forming syncytia/MGCs (multinuclear giant cells). They also
have other pathogenic, harmful effects. SARS-CoV- 2’s viroporins, such as its
Envelope protein, act as calcium ion channels, introducing calcium into
infected cells. The virus suppresses the natural interferon response,
resulting in delayed inflammation. SARS-CoV-2 N protein can also directly
activate the NLRP3 inflammasome. Also, it suppresses the Nrf2 antioxidant
pathway. The suppression of ACE2 by binding with Spike causes a buildup of
bradykinin that would otherwise be broken down by ACE2.

This constant calcium influx into the cells results in (or is accompanied by)
noticeable hypocalcemia, or low blood calcium, especially in people with
Vitamin D deficiencies and pre-existing endothelial dysfunction. Bradykinin
upregulates cAMP, cGMP, COX, and Phospholipase C activity. This results in
prostaglandin release and vastly increased intracellular calcium signaling,
which promotes highly aggressive ROS release and ATP depletion. NADPH oxidase
releases superoxide into the extracellular space. Superoxide radicals react
with nitric oxide to form peroxynitrite. Peroxynitrite reacts with the
tetrahydrobiopterin cofactor needed by endothelial nitric oxide synthase,
destroying it and “uncoupling” the enzymes, causing nitric oxide synthase to
synthesize more superoxide instead. This proceeds in a positive feedback loop
until nitric oxide bioavailability in the circulatory system is depleted.

Dissolved nitric oxide gas produced constantly by eNOS serves many important
functions, but it is also antiviral against SARS-like coronaviruses,
preventing the palmitoylation of the viral Spike protein and making it harder
for it to bind to host receptors. The loss of NO allows the virus to begin
replicating with impunity in the body. Those with endothelial dysfunction
(i.e. hypertension, diabetes, obesity, old age, African-American race) have
redox equilibrium issues to begin with, giving the virus an advantage.

Due to the extreme cytokine release triggered by these processes, the body
summons a great deal of neutrophils and monocyte-derived alveolar macrophages
to the lungs. Cells of the innate immune system are the first-line defenders
against pathogens. They work by engulfing invaders and trying to attack them
with enzymes that produce powerful oxidants, like SOD and MPO. Superoxide
dismutase takes superoxide and makes hydrogen peroxide, and myeloperoxidase
takes hydrogen peroxide and chlorine ions and makes hypochlorous acid, which
is many, many times more reactive than sodium hypochlorite bleach.

Neutrophils have a nasty trick. They can also eject these enzymes into the
extracellular space, where they will continuously spit out peroxide and
bleach into the bloodstream. This is called neutrophil extracellular trap
formation, or, when it becomes pathogenic and counterproductive, NETosis. In
severe and critical COVID-19, there is actually rather severe NETosis.

Hypochlorous acid building up in the bloodstream begins to bleach the iron
out of heme and compete for O2 binding sites. Red blood cells lose the



ability to transport oxygen, causing the sufferer to turn blue in the face.
Unliganded iron, hydrogen peroxide, and superoxide in the bloodstream undergo
the Haber- Weiss and Fenton reactions, producing extremely reactive hydroxyl
radicals that violently strip electrons from surrounding fats and DNA,
oxidizing them severely.

This condition is not unknown to medical science. The actual name for all of
this is acute sepsis.

We know this is happening in COVID-19 because people who have died of the
disease have noticeable ferroptosis signatures in their tissues, as well as
various other oxidative stress markers such as nitrotyrosine, 4-HNE, and
malondialdehyde.

When you intubate someone with this condition, you are setting off a free
radical bomb by supplying the cells with O2. It’s a catch-22, because we need
oxygen to make Adenosine Triphosphate (that is, to live), but O2 is also the
precursor of all these damaging radicals that lead to lipid peroxidation.

The correct treatment for severe COVID-19 related sepsis is non-invasive
ventilation, steroids, and antioxidant infusions. Most of the drugs
repurposed for COVID-19 that show any benefit whatsoever in rescuing
critically-ill COVID-19 patients are antioxidants. N-acetylcysteine,
melatonin, fluvoxamine, budesonide, famotidine, cimetidine, and ranitidine
are all antioxidants. Indomethacin prevents iron- driven oxidation of
arachidonic acid to isoprostanes. There are powerful antioxidants such as
apocynin that have not even been tested on COVID-19 patients yet which could
defang neutrophils, prevent lipid peroxidation, restore endothelial health,
and restore oxygenation to the tissues.

Scientists who know anything about pulmonary neutrophilia, ARDS, and redox
biology have known or surmised much of this since March 2020. In April 2020,
Swiss scientists confirmed that COVID-19 was a vascular endotheliitis. By
late 2020, experts had already concluded that COVID-19 causes a form of viral
sepsis. They also know that sepsis can be effectively treated with
antioxidants. None of this information is particularly new, and yet, for the
most part, it has not been acted upon. Doctors continue to use damaging
intubation techniques with high PEEP settings despite high lung compliance
and poor oxygenation, killing an untold number of critically ill patients
with medical malpractice.

Because of the way they are constructed, Randomized Control Trials will never
show any benefit for any antiviral against COVID-19. Not Remdesivir, not
Kaletra, not HCQ, and not Ivermectin. The reason for this is simple; for the
patients that they have recruited for these studies, such as Oxford’s
ludicrous RECOVERY study, the intervention is too late to have any positive
effect.

The clinical course of COVID-19 is such that by the time most people seek
medical attention for hypoxia, their viral load has already tapered off to
almost nothing. If someone is about 10 days post-exposure and has already
been symptomatic for five days, there is hardly any virus left in their



bodies, only cellular damage and derangement that has initiated a
hyperinflammatory response. It is from this group that the clinical trials
for antivirals have recruited, pretty much exclusively.

In these trials, they give antivirals to severely ill patients who have no
virus in their bodies, only a delayed hyperinflammatory response, and then
absurdly claim that antivirals have no utility in treating or preventing
COVID-19. These clinical trials do not recruit people who are pre-
symptomatic. They do not test pre-exposure or post-exposure prophylaxis.

This is like using a defibrillator to shock only flatline, and then absurdly
claiming that defibrillators have no medical utility whatsoever when the
patients refuse to rise from the dead. The intervention is too late. These
trials for antivirals show systematic, egregious selection bias. They are
providing a treatment that is futile to the specific cohort they are
enrolling.

India went against the instructions of the WHO and mandated the prophylactic
usage of Ivermectin. They have almost completely eradicated COVID-19. The
Indian Bar Association of Mumbai has brought criminal charges against WHO
Chief Scientist Dr. Soumya Swaminathan for recommending against the use of
Ivermectin.

Ivermectin is not “horse dewormer”. Yes, it is sold in veterinary paste form
as a dewormer for animals. It has also been available in pill form for humans
for decades, as an antiparasitic drug.

The media have disingenuously claimed that because Ivermectin is an
antiparasitic drug, it has no utility as an antivirus. This is incorrect.
Ivermectin has utility as an antiviral. It blocks importin, preventing
nuclear import, effectively inhibiting viral access to cell nuclei. Many
drugs currently on the market have multiple modes of action. Ivermectin is
one such drug. It is both antiparasitic and antiviral.

In Bangladesh, Ivermectin costs $1.80 for an entire 5-day course. Remdesivir,
which is toxic to the liver, costs $3,120 for a 5-day course of the drug.
Billions of dollars of utterly useless Remdesivir were sold to our
governments on the taxpayer’s dime, and it ended up being totally useless for
treating hyperinflammatory COVID-19. The media has hardly even covered this
at all.

The opposition to the use of generic Ivermectin is not based in science. It
is purely financially and politically-motivated. An effective non-vaccine
intervention would jeopardize the rushed FDA approval of patented vaccines
and medicines for which the pharmaceutical industry stands to rake in
billions upon billions of dollars in sales on an ongoing basis.

The majority of the public are scientifically illiterate and cannot grasp
what any of this even means, thanks to a pathetic educational system that has
miseducated them. You would be lucky to find 1 in 100 people who have even
the faintest clue what any of this actually means.



COVID-19 Transmission:
COVID-19 is airborne. The WHO carried water for China by claiming that the
virus was only droplet- borne. Our own CDC absurdly claimed that it was
mostly transmitted by fomite-to-face contact, which, given its rapid spread
from Wuhan to the rest of the world, would have been physically impossible.

The ridiculous belief in fomite-to-face being a primary mode of transmission
led to the use of surface disinfection protocols that wasted time, energy,
productivity, and disinfectant.

The 6-foot guidelines are absolutely useless. The minimum safe distance to
protect oneself from an aerosolized virus is to be 15+ feet away from an
infected person, no closer. Realistically, no public transit is safe.

Surgical masks do not protect you from aerosols. The virus is too small and
the filter media has too large of gaps to filter it out. They may catch
respiratory droplets and keep the virus from being expelled by someone who is
sick, but they do not filter a cloud of infectious aerosols if someone were
to walk into said cloud.

The minimum level of protection against this virus is quite literally a P100
respirator, a PAPR/CAPR, or a 40mm NATO CBRN respirator, ideally paired with
a full-body tyvek or tychem suit, gloves, and booties, with all the holes and
gaps taped.

Live SARS-CoV-2 may potentially be detected in sewage outflows, and there may
be oral-fecal transmission. During the SARS outbreak in 2003, in the Amoy
Gardens incident, hundreds of people were infected by aerosolized fecal
matter rising from floor drains in their apartments.

COVID-19 Vaccine Dangers:
The vaccines for COVID-19 are not sterilizing and do not prevent infection or
transmission. They are “leaky” vaccines. This means they remove the
evolutionary pressure on the virus to become less lethal. It also means that
the vaccinated are perfect carriers. In other words, those who are vaccinated
are a threat to the unvaccinated, not the other way around.

All of the COVID-19 vaccines currently in use have undergone minimal testing,
with highly accelerated clinical trials. Though they appear to limit severe
illness, the long-term safety profile of these vaccines remains unknown.

Some of these so-called “vaccines” utilize an untested new technology that
has never been used in vaccines before. Traditional vaccines use weakened or
killed virus to stimulate an immune response. The Moderna and Pfizer-BioNTech
vaccines do not. They are purported to consist of an intramuscular shot
containing a suspension of lipid nanoparticles filled with messenger RNA. The
way they generate an immune response is by fusing with cells in a vaccine
recipient’s shoulder, undergoing endocytosis, releasing their mRNA cargo into
those cells, and then utilizing the ribosomes in those cells to synthesize
modified SARS-CoV-2 Spike proteins in-situ.



These modified Spike proteins then migrate to the surface of the cell, where
they are anchored in place by a transmembrane domain. The adaptive immune
system detects the non-human viral protein being expressed by these cells,
and then forms antibodies against that protein. This is purported to confer
protection against the virus, by training the adaptive immune system to
recognize and produce antibodies against the Spike on the actual virus. The
J&J and AstraZeneca vaccines do something similar, but use an adenovirus
vector for genetic material delivery instead of a lipid nanoparticle. These
vaccines were produced or validated with the aid of fetal cell lines HEK-293
and PER.C6, which people with certain religious convictions may object
strongly to.

SARS-CoV-2 Spike is a highly pathogenic protein on its own. It is impossible
to overstate the danger presented by introducing this protein into the human
body.

It is claimed by vaccine manufacturers that the vaccine remains in cells in
the shoulder, and that SARS- CoV-2 Spike produced and expressed by these
cells from the vaccine’s genetic material is harmless and inert, thanks to
the insertion of prolines in the Spike sequence to stabilize it in the
prefusion conformation, preventing the Spike from becoming active and fusing
with other cells. However, a pharmacokinetic study from Japan showed that the
lipid nanoparticles and mRNA from the Pfizer vaccine did not stay in the
shoulder, and in fact bioaccumulated in many different organs, including the
reproductive organs and adrenal glands, meaning that modified Spike is being
expressed quite literally all over the place. These lipid nanoparticles may
trigger anaphylaxis in an unlucky few, but far more concerning is the
unregulated expression of Spike in various somatic cell lines far from the
injection site and the unknown consequences of that.

Messenger RNA is normally consumed right after it is produced in the body,
being translated into a protein by a ribosome. COVID-19 vaccine mRNA is
produced outside the body, long before a ribosome translates it. In the
meantime, it could accumulate damage if inadequately preserved. When a
ribosome attempts to translate a damaged strand of mRNA, it can become
stalled. When this happens, the ribosome becomes useless for translating
proteins because it now has a piece of mRNA stuck in it, like a lace card in
an old punch card reader. The whole thing has to be cleaned up and new
ribosomes synthesized to replace it. In cells with low ribosome turnover,
like nerve cells, this can lead to reduced protein synthesis, cytopathic
effects, and neuropathies.

Certain proteins, including SARS-CoV-2 Spike, have proteolytic cleavage sites
that are basically like little dotted lines that say “cut here”, which
attract a living organism’s own proteases (essentially, molecular scissors)
to cut them. There is a possibility that S1 may be proteolytically cleaved
from S2, causing active S1 to float away into the bloodstream while leaving
the S2 “stalk” embedded in the membrane of the cell that expressed the
protein.

SARS-CoV-2 Spike has a Superantigenic region (SAg), which may promote extreme
inflammation.



Anti-Spike antibodies were found in one study to function as autoantibodies
and attack the body’s own cells. Those who have been immunized with COVID-19
vaccines have developed blood clots, myocarditis, Guillain-Barre Syndrome,
Bell’s Palsy, and multiple sclerosis flares, indicating that the vaccine
promotes autoimmune reactions against healthy tissue.

SARS-CoV-2 Spike does not only bind to ACE2. It was suspected to have regions
that bind to basigin, integrins, neuropilin-1, and bacterial
lipopolysaccharides as well. SARS-CoV-2 Spike, on its own, can potentially
bind any of these things and act as a ligand for them, triggering unspecified
and likely highly inflammatory cellular activity.

SARS-CoV-2 Spike contains an unusual PRRA insert that forms a furin cleavage
site. Furin is a ubiquitous human protease, making this an ideal property for
the Spike to have, giving it a high degree of cell tropism. No wild-type
SARS-like coronaviruses related to SARS-CoV-2 possess this feature, making it
highly suspicious, and perhaps a sign of human tampering.

SARS-CoV-2 Spike has a prion-like domain that enhances its infectiousness.

The Spike S1 RBD may bind to heparin-binding proteins and promote amyloid
aggregation. In humans, this could lead to Parkinson’s, Lewy Body Dementia,
premature Alzheimer’s, or various other neurodegenerative diseases. This is
very concerning because SARS-CoV-2 S1 is capable of injuring and penetrating
the blood-brain barrier and entering the brain. It is also capable of
increasing the permeability of the blood-brain barrier to other molecules.

SARS-CoV-2, like other betacoronaviruses, may have Dengue-like ADE, or
antibody-dependent enhancement of disease. For those who aren’t aware, some
viruses, including betacoronaviruses, have a feature called ADE. There is
also something called Original Antigenic Sin, which is the observation that
the body prefers to produce antibodies based on previously-encountered
strains of a virus over newly- encountered ones.

In ADE, antibodies from a previous infection become non-neutralizing due to
mutations in the virus’s proteins. These non-neutralizing antibodies then act
as trojan horses, allowing live, active virus to be pulled into macrophages
through their Fc receptor pathways, allowing the virus to infect immune cells
that it would not have been able to infect before. This has been known to
happen with Dengue Fever; when someone gets sick with Dengue, recovers, and
then contracts a different strain, they can get very, very ill.

If someone is vaccinated with mRNA based on the Spike from the initial Wuhan
strain of SARS-CoV-2, and then they become infected with a future, mutated
strain of the virus, they may become severely ill. In other words, it is
possible for vaccines to sensitize someone to disease.

There is a precedent for this in recent history. Sanofi’s Dengvaxia vaccine
for Dengue failed because it caused immune sensitization in people whose
immune systems were Dengue-naive.

In mice immunized against SARS-CoV and challenged with the virus, a close



relative of SARS-CoV-2, they developed immune sensitization, Th2
immunopathology, and eosinophil infiltration in their lungs.

We have been told that SARS-CoV-2 mRNA vaccines cannot be integrated into the
human genome, because messenger RNA cannot be turned back into DNA. This is
false. There are elements in human cells called LINE-1 retrotransposons,
which can indeed integrate mRNA into a human genome by endogenous reverse
transcription. Because the mRNA used in the vaccines is stabilized, it hangs
around in cells longer, increasing the chances for this to happen. If the
gene for SARS-CoV-2 Spike is integrated into a portion of the genome that is
not silent and actually expresses a protein, it is possible that people who
take this vaccine may continuously express SARS-CoV-2 Spike from their
somatic cells for the rest of their lives.

By inoculating people with a vaccine that causes their bodies to produce
Spike in-situ, they are being inoculated with a pathogenic protein. A toxin
that may cause long-term inflammation, heart problems, and a raised risk of
cancers. In the long-term, it may also potentially lead to premature
neurodegenerative disease.

Absolutely nobody should be compelled to take this vaccine under any
circumstances, and in actual fact, the vaccination campaign must be stopped
immediately.

COVID-19 Criminal Conspiracy:
The vaccine and the virus were made by the same people.

In 2014, there was a moratorium on SARS gain-of-function research that lasted
until 2017. This research was not halted. Instead, it was outsourced, with
the federal grants being laundered through NGOs.

Ralph Baric is a virologist and SARS expert at UNC Chapel Hill in North
Carolina. This is who Anthony Fauci was referring to when he insisted, before
Congress, that if any gain-of-function research was being conducted, it was
being conducted in North Carolina.

This was a lie. Anthony Fauci lied before Congress. A felony.

Ralph Baric and Shi Zhengli are colleagues and have co-written papers
together. Ralph Baric mentored Shi Zhengli in his gain-of-function
manipulation techniques, particularly serial passage, which results in a
virus that appears as if it originated naturally. In other words, deniable
bioweapons. Serial passage in humanized hACE2 mice may have produced
something like SARS-CoV-2.

The funding for the gain-of-function research being conducted at the Wuhan
Institute of Virology came from Peter Daszak. Peter Daszak runs an NGO called
EcoHealth Alliance. EcoHealth Alliance received millions of dollars in grant
money from the National Institutes of Health/National Institute of Allergy
and Infectious Diseases (that is, Anthony Fauci), the Defense Threat
Reduction Agency (part of the US Department of Defense), and the United



States Agency for International Development. NIH/NIAID contributed a few
million dollars, and DTRA and USAID each contributed tens of millions of
dollars towards this research. Altogether, it was over a hundred million
dollars.

EcoHealth Alliance subcontracted these grants to the Wuhan Institute of
Virology, a lab in China with a very questionable safety record and poorly
trained staff, so that they could conduct gain-of-function research, not in
their fancy P4 lab, but in a level-2 lab where technicians wore nothing more
sophisticated than perhaps a hairnet, latex gloves, and a surgical mask,
instead of the bubble suits used when working with dangerous viruses. Chinese
scientists in Wuhan reported being routinely bitten and urinated on by
laboratory animals. Why anyone would outsource this dangerous and delicate
work to the People’s Republic of China, a country infamous for industrial
accidents and massive explosions that have claimed hundreds of lives, is
completely beyond me, unless the aim was to start a pandemic on purpose.

In November of 2019, three technicians at the Wuhan Institute of Virology
developed symptoms consistent with a flu-like illness. Anthony Fauci, Peter
Daszak, and Ralph Baric knew at once what had happened, because back channels
exist between this laboratory and our scientists and officials.

December 12th, 2019, Ralph Baric signed a Material Transfer Agreement
(essentially, an NDA) to receive Coronavirus mRNA vaccine-related materials
co-owned by Moderna and NIH. It wasn’t until a whole month later, on January
11th, 2020, that China allegedly sent us the sequence to what would become
known as SARS-CoV-2. Moderna claims, rather absurdly, that they developed a
working vaccine from this sequence in under 48 hours.

Stephane Bancel, the current CEO of Moderna, was formerly the CEO of
bioMerieux, a French multinational corporation specializing in medical
diagnostic tech, founded by one Alain Merieux. Alain Merieux was one of the
individuals who was instrumental in the construction of the Wuhan Institute
of Virology’s P4 lab.

The sequence given as the closest relative to SARS-CoV-2, RaTG13, is not a
real virus. It is a forgery. It was made by entering a gene sequence by hand
into a database, to create a cover story for the existence of SARS-CoV-2,
which is very likely a gain-of-function chimera produced at the Wuhan
Institute of Virology and was either leaked by accident or intentionally
released.

The animal reservoir of SARS-CoV-2 has never been found.

This is not a conspiracy “theory”. It is an actual criminal conspiracy, in
which people connected to the development of Moderna’s mRNA-1273 are directly
connected to the Wuhan Institute of Virology and their gain-of-function
research by very few degrees of separation, if any. The paper trail is well-
established.

The lab-leak theory has been suppressed because pulling that thread leads one
to inevitably conclude that there is enough circumstantial evidence to link



Moderna, the NIH, the WIV, and both the vaccine and the virus’s creation
together. In a sane country, this would have immediately led to the world’s
biggest RICO and mass murder case. Anthony Fauci, Peter Daszak, Ralph Baric,
Shi Zhengli, and Stephane Bancel, and their accomplices, would have been
indicted and prosecuted to the fullest extent of the law. Instead, billions
of our tax dollars were awarded to the perpetrators.

The FBI raided Allure Medical in Shelby Township north of Detroit for billing
insurance for “fraudulent COVID-19 cures”. The treatment they were using?
Intravenous Vitamin C. An antioxidant. Which, as described above, is an
entirely valid treatment for COVID-19-induced sepsis, and indeed, is now part
of the MATH+ protocol advanced by Dr. Paul E. Marik.

The FDA banned ranitidine (Zantac) due to supposed NDMA (N-
nitrosodimethylamine) contamination. Ranitidine is not only an H2 blocker
used as antacid, but also has a powerful antioxidant effect, scavenging
hydroxyl radicals. This gives it utility in treating COVID-19.

The FDA also attempted to take N-acetylcysteine, a harmless amino acid
supplement and antioxidant, off the shelves, compelling Amazon to remove it
from their online storefront.

This leaves us with a chilling question: did the FDA knowingly suppress
antioxidants useful for treating COVID-19 sepsis as part of a criminal
conspiracy against the American public?

The establishment is cooperating with, and facilitating, the worst criminals
in human history, and are actively suppressing non-vaccine treatments and
therapies in order to compel us to inject these criminals’ products into our
bodies. This is absolutely unacceptable.

COVID-19 Vaccine Development and Links to
Transhumanism:
This section deals with some more speculative aspects of the pandemic and the
medical and scientific establishment’s reaction to it, as well as the
disturbing links between scientists involved in vaccine research and
scientists whose work involved merging nanotechnology with living cells.

On June 9th, 2020, Charles Lieber, a Harvard nanotechnology researcher with
decades of experience, was indicted by the DOJ for fraud. Charles Lieber
received millions of dollars in grant money from the US Department of
Defense, specifically the military think tanks DARPA, AFOSR, and ONR, as well
as NIH and MITRE. His specialty is the use of silicon nanowires in lieu of
patch clamp electrodes to monitor and modulate intracellular activity,
something he has been working on at Harvard for the past twenty years. He was
claimed to have been working on silicon nanowire batteries in China, but none
of his colleagues can recall him ever having worked on battery technology in
his life; all of his research deals with bionanotechnology, or the blending
of nanotech with living cells.



The indictment was over his collaboration with the Wuhan University of
Technology. He had double- dipped, against the terms of his DOD grants, and
taken money from the PRC’s Thousand Talents plan, a program which the Chinese
government uses to bribe Western scientists into sharing proprietary R&D
information that can be exploited by the PLA for strategic advantage.

Charles Lieber’s own papers describe the use of silicon nanowires for brain-
computer interfaces, or “neural lace” technology. His papers describe how
neurons can endocytose whole silicon nanowires or parts of them, monitoring
and even modulating neuronal activity.

Charles Lieber was a colleague of Robert Langer. Together, along with Daniel
S. Kohane, they worked on a paper describing artificial tissue scaffolds that
could be implanted in a human heart to monitor its activity remotely.

Robert Langer, an MIT alumnus and expert in nanotech drug delivery, is one of
the co-founders of Moderna. His net worth is now $5.1 billion USD thanks to
Moderna’s mRNA-1273 vaccine sales.

Both Charles Lieber and Robert Langer’s bibliographies describe, essentially,
techniques for human enhancement, i.e. transhumanism. Klaus Schwab, the
founder of the World Economic Forum and the architect behind the so-called
“Great Reset”, has long spoken of the “blending of biology and machinery” in
his books.

Since these revelations, it has come to the attention of independent
researchers that the COVID-19 vaccines may contain reduced graphene oxide
nanoparticles. Japanese researchers have also found unexplained contaminants
in COVID-19 vaccines.

Graphene oxide is an anxiolytic. It has been shown to reduce the anxiety of
laboratory mice when injected into their brains. Indeed, given SARS-CoV-2
Spike’s propensity to compromise the blood-brain barrier and increase its
permeability, it is the perfect protein for preparing brain tissue for
extravasation of nanoparticles from the bloodstream and into the brain.
Graphene is also highly conductive and, in some circumstances, paramagnetic.

In 2013, under the Obama administration, DARPA launched the BRAIN Initiative;
BRAIN is an acronym for Brain Research Through Advancing Innovative
Neurotechnologies®. This program involves the development of brain-computer
interface technologies for the military, particularly non-invasive,
injectable systems that cause minimal damage to brain tissue when removed.
Supposedly, this technology would be used for healing wounded soldiers with
traumatic brain injuries, the direct brain control of prosthetic limbs, and
even new abilities such as controlling drones with one’s mind.

Various methods have been proposed for achieving this, including
optogenetics, magnetogenetics, ultrasound, implanted electrodes, and
transcranial electromagnetic stimulation. In all instances, the goal is to
obtain read or read-write capability over neurons, either by stimulating and
probing them, or by rendering them especially sensitive to stimulation and
probing.



However, the notion of the widespread use of BCI technology, such as Elon
Musk’s Neuralink device, raises many concerns over privacy and personal
autonomy. Reading from neurons is problematic enough on its own. Wireless
brain-computer interfaces may interact with current or future wireless GSM
infrastructure, creating neurological data security concerns. A hacker or
other malicious actor may compromise such networks to obtain people’s brain
data, and then exploit it for nefarious purposes.

However, a device capable of writing to human neurons, not just reading from
them, presents another, even more serious set of ethical concerns. A BCI that
is capable of altering the contents of one’s mind for innocuous purposes,
such as projecting a heads-up display onto their brain’s visual center or
sending audio into one’s auditory cortex, would also theoretically be capable
of altering mood and personality, or perhaps even subjugating someone’s very
will, rendering them utterly obedient to authority. This technology would be
a tyrant’s wet dream. Imagine soldiers who would shoot their own countrymen
without hesitation, or helpless serfs who are satisfied to live in literal
dog kennels.

BCIs could be used to unscrupulously alter perceptions of basic things such
as emotions and values, changing people’s thresholds of satiety, happiness,
anger, disgust, and so forth. This is not inconsequential. Someone’s entire
regime of behaviors could be altered by a BCI, including such things as
suppressing their appetite or desire for virtually anything on Maslow’s
Hierarchy of Needs.

Anything is possible when you have direct access to someone’s brain and its
contents. Someone who is obese could be made to feel disgust at the sight of
food. Someone who is involuntarily celibate could have their libido disabled
so they don’t even desire sex to begin with. Someone who is racist could be
forced to feel delight over cohabiting with people of other races. Someone
who is violent could be forced to be meek and submissive. These things might
sound good to you if you are a tyrant, but to normal people, the idea of
personal autonomy being overridden to such a degree is appalling.

For the wealthy, neural laces would be an unequaled boon, giving them the
opportunity to enhance their intelligence with neuroprosthetics (i.e. an
“exocortex”), and to deliver irresistible commands directly into the minds of
their BCI-augmented servants, even physically or sexually abusive commands
that they would normally refuse.

If the vaccine is a method to surreptitiously introduce an injectable BCI
into millions of people without their knowledge or consent, then what we are
witnessing is the rise of a tyrannical regime unlike anything ever seen
before on the face of this planet, one that fully intends to strip every man,
woman, and child of our free will.

Our flaws are what make us human. A utopia arrived at by removing people’s
free will is not a utopia at all. It is a monomaniacal nightmare.
Furthermore, the people who rule over us are Dark Triad types who cannot be
trusted with such power. Imagine being beaten and sexually assaulted by a
wealthy and powerful psychopath and being forced to smile and laugh over it



because your neural lace gives you no choice but to obey your master.

The Elites are forging ahead with this technology without giving people any
room to question the social or ethical ramifications, or to establish
regulatory frameworks that ensure that our personal agency and autonomy will
not be overridden by these devices. They do this because they secretly dream
of a future where they can treat you worse than an animal and you cannot even
fight back. If this evil plan is allowed to continue, it will spell the end
of humanity as we know it.

Conclusions:
The current pandemic was produced and perpetuated by the establishment,
through the use of a virus engineered in a PLA-connected Chinese biowarfare
laboratory, with the aid of American taxpayer dollars and French expertise.

This research was conducted under the absolutely ridiculous euphemism of
“gain-of-function” research, which is supposedly carried out in order to
determine which viruses have the highest potential for zoonotic spillover and
preemptively vaccinate or guard against them.

Gain-of-function/gain-of-threat research, a.k.a. “Dual-Use Research of
Concern”, or DURC, is bioweapon research by another, friendlier-sounding
name, simply to avoid the taboo of calling it what it actually is. It has
always been bioweapon research. The people who are conducting this research
fully understand that they are taking wild pathogens that are not infectious
in humans and making them more infectious, often taking grants from military
think tanks encouraging them to do so.

These virologists conducting this type of research are enemies of their
fellow man, like pyromaniac firefighters. GOF research has never protected
anyone from any pandemic. In fact, it has now started one, meaning its
utility for preventing pandemics is actually negative. It should have been
banned globally, and the lunatics performing it should have been put in
straitjackets long ago.

Either through a leak or an intentional release from the Wuhan Institute of
Virology, a deadly SARS strain is now endemic across the globe, after the WHO
and CDC and public officials first downplayed the risks, and then
intentionally incited a panic and lockdowns that jeopardized people’s health
and their livelihoods.

This was then used by the utterly depraved and psychopathic aristocratic
class who rule over us as an excuse to coerce people into accepting an
injected poison which may be a depopulation agent, a mind
control/pacification agent in the form of injectable “smart dust”, or both in
one. They believe they can get away with this by weaponizing the social
stigma of vaccine refusal. They are incorrect.

Their motives are clear and obvious to anyone who has been paying attention.
These megalomaniacs have raided the pension funds of the free world. Wall
Street is insolvent and has had an ongoing liquidity crisis since the end of



2019. The aim now is to exert total, full-spectrum physical, mental, and
financial control over humanity before we realize just how badly we’ve been
extorted by these maniacs.

The pandemic and its response served multiple purposes for the Elite:

Concealing a depression brought on by the usurious plunder of our
economies conducted by rentier-capitalists and absentee owners who
produce absolutely nothing of any value to society whatsoever. Instead
of us having a very predictable Occupy Wall Street Part II, the Elites
and their stooges got to stand up on television and paint themselves as
wise and all-powerful saviors instead of the marauding cabal of
despicable land pirates that they are.
Destroying small businesses and eroding the middle class.
Transferring trillions of dollars of wealth from the American public and
into the pockets of billionaires and special interests.
Engaging in insider trading, buying stock in biotech companies and
shorting brick-and-mortar businesses and travel companies, with the aim
of collapsing face-to-face commerce and tourism and replacing it with e-
commerce and servitization.
Creating a casus belli for war with China, encouraging us to attack
them, wasting American lives and treasure and driving us to the brink of
nuclear armageddon.
Establishing technological and biosecurity frameworks for population
control and technocratic- socialist “smart cities” where everyone’s
movements are despotically tracked, all in anticipation of widespread
automation, joblessness, and food shortages, by using the false guise of
a vaccine to compel cooperation.

Any one of these things would constitute a vicious rape of Western society.
Taken together, they beggar belief; they are a complete inversion of our most
treasured values.

What is the purpose of all of this? One can only speculate as to the
perpetrators’ motives, however, we have some theories.

The Elites are trying to pull up the ladder, erase upward mobility for large
segments of the population, cull political opponents and other
“undesirables”, and put the remainder of humanity on a tight leash, rationing
our access to certain goods and services that they have deemed “high-impact”,
such as automobile use, tourism, meat consumption, and so on. Naturally, they
will continue to have their own luxuries, as part of a strict caste system
akin to feudalism.

Why are they doing this? Simple. The Elites are Neo-Malthusians and believe
that we are overpopulated and that resource depletion will collapse
civilization in a matter of a few short decades. They are not necessarily
incorrect in this belief. We are overpopulated, and we are consuming too many
resources. However, orchestrating such a gruesome and murderous power grab in
response to a looming crisis demonstrates that they have nothing but the
utmost contempt for their fellow man.



To those who are participating in this disgusting farce without any
understanding of what they are doing, we have one word for you. Stop. You are
causing irreparable harm to your country and to your fellow citizens.

To those who may be reading this warning and have full knowledge and
understanding of what they are doing and how it will unjustly harm millions
of innocent people, we have a few more words.

Damn you to hell. You will not destroy America and the Free World, and you
will not have your New World Order. We will make certain of that.

The Jesuit Oath

The extreme Jesuit Oath to murder all Protestant and Baptist Christians who
refuse to acknowledge the Pope as Christ on earth.

The Plan to Escape Medical Tyranny –
By Andrew Torba
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Andrew Torba is the CEO of gab.com, a social media platform that many have
turned to after being censored by Facebook or Twitter for posting information
the megarich corporate elite do not want you to know. I find this message
encouraging. We do not have to sit back and let the Devil’s people walk over
us! We should not fear them for they fear us! Jesus told us in Revelation
17:14  

These (the Devil’s people) shall make war with the Lamb, and the Lamb shall
overcome them: for he is Lord of lords, and King of kings: and they that are
with him are called, and chosen, and faithful.

Much if not all of the Book of Revelation is symbolic. I think it’s possible
Christians may be fighting the final battle of Armaggedon right NOW against
the forces of Antichrist! Joe Biden may not be the Antichrist, but he is an
antichrist because he is promoting ungodly practices such as abortion.

Many of the people who received either one or two shots are beginning to wake
up. They were told by the “experts” that they just needed to get the shot and
things would get back to normal. Things are far from normal and now they are
being told that they will likely need to get multiple booster shots and even
a pill to treat Covid-19.

Thankfully, many of them are taking a stand and fighting back.

On September 10th it was reported that a New York hospital is going to pause
baby deliveries after a “spate of resignations” by maternity unit workers who
refused to inject an experimental substance into their bodies.

Over the weekend I received a direct message from a NASA engineer who
informed me that “almost all the engineers here have all banded together and
are forcing NASA admin to fire them (both vaccinated and unvaccinated alike).
NASA is on a hiring freeze, so firing all these folks would essentially kill
the Artemis mission.”

Many people believed they were “fully vaccinated” after two shots. They
trusted the system. They believed things would get “back to normal.” They
took the shots, often reluctantly, with these things in mind and they are
quickly finding out that they’ve been lied to.

Now they are preparing to be labeled “unvaccinated” again if they refuse to
get yet another shot. Look on the bright side: Moderna’s shares jumped 5% on
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news that they revealed a new single shot booster.

Meanwhile tens of millions of Americans face being fired, kicked out of
school, removed from our Military, refused medical care, and more for having
faith in the immune system God gave them to overcome a virus with a 99%+
survival rate for the overwhelming majority of the population.

This all comes after Pseudo-President Joe Biden declared war on 80 million
(or likely way more) Americans who refused to participate in the biggest lab
rat experiment in human history.

I’ve been writing about concepts like the need for a parallel economy, a
parallel internet, and a parallel society throughout all of 2021. But what
does that actually look like?

We are about to find out.

If you’ve already been vaccinated you can join those of us who have not been
by refusing to get any of these booster shots. At some point enough of us
need to say enough is enough. The way this is going to work is even if you’ve
received two shots already they are going to group you in with us
“unvaccinated” people because without the booster you will no longer be
“fully vaccinated.” So you might as well unite with the rest of us and start
building something new.

All of the best, most talented, and smartest people are critical thinkers.
They are builders. Doers. They are quickly leaving the existing system. What
will be left is low quality talent. The “yes” men people who will shut up, do
what they are told, and get their 15th booster shot to keep their job. My
heart goes out to these people, but you all know exactly the type I’m talking
about.

The existing system will begin to collapse under a sea of “vaccinated” talent
shortages, incompetence, and woke political nonsense.

Hospitals won’t (and already can’t) find much needed nursing talent. NASA
missions will be aborted. Schools won’t be able to find teachers. Businesses
who are already having trouble filling open positions will be forced to
compete with businesses who don’t pry into your healthcare privacy. You can’t
just cut off 80 million people and not expect your business and country to
suffer.

The society of obedient regime sheep will chug along for a while, but
inevitably it will succumb under the weight of market forces from a growing
new parallel society.

Companies without mandates will perform better and get all of the best
talent. Doctors will start private practices. Families will begin to
homeschool their children. Blue states and major cities will see a mass
exodus unlike anything in American history.

All we have to do is say no and start building a new society for ourselves.
We need to take control of our own destiny here and do what needs to be done
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to protect our families and preserve our values and indeed our own humanity.

I believe that God has a plan, as He always does, for what is unfolding on a
global scale today. Now more than ever we must keep the faith and do as
Christians have always done: survive and thrive. Do you think it was “easy”
for the Pilgrims to set out for a new land and start building from scratch?
Of course not, but they did it and ended up building the greatest country in
the history of the world. Do you think it was “easy” for first century
Christians to spread the Gospel? Of course not, but today billions of
Christians know that Christ is on the throne because of their work and
sacrifice.

In a lot of ways we are the modern Pilgrims of our time, seeking religious
freedom and sovereignty to escape the rule of a tyrannical elite who hate us.
Their blood runs in our veins, the spirit of their plight is in our hearts,
and most importantly their God is our God.

We can and must do this. Force their hand. Band together with other like
minded people at your school and work to say: no, we will not comply. Then
start your pilgrimage to a new parallel society where Jesus is King, family
values matter, and freedom rings.

To God Be The Glory,

Andrew Torba
CEO, Gab.com
Only Jesus Saves

Dr. Lawrence Palevsky Discloses the
Dangers and Unknown Risks of Vaccines

Introduction

I think this talk about vaccines by Dr. Palevsky is nothing short of
outstanding! He is talking about regular vaccines given to children, which,
in my opinion, are harmful but not even nearly as harmful as the Covid-19
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vaccines! My first son, Jeremy, was vaccinated at only 5 months old, and he
was not a normal child. It was only after Jeremy became older that I found
information from the Internet that led me to think Jeremy has a type of
autism known as Asperger syndrome. And I firmly believe it was due to the
vaccination he received when he was a baby. His brother Timothy was never
vaccinated and is normal. Timothy has lots of friends. Jeremy has few friends
and is not a social person like Timothy is.

It’s my hope that after you listen to or read this talk by Dr. Palevsky that
you will question everything you hear from the mainstream media that is
called “science”. It may not be true science at all, only opinions,
assumptions, conjectures, or speculations that are pushed by big corporations
whose interest is only in profit for their shareholders, and not in your
well-being! If you’re a Bible believer, you know when you hear scientists
talk about Darwin’s evolution, they are not talking about real science which
is based on observation and measurement. They absolutely refuse to consider
God the Creator in the equation in spite of all the evidence that abounds in
nature that manifests intelligent design. There is no design without a
designer! True science is a quest for knowledge. An honest scientist will
follow the evidence wherever it leads.

Transcription

My name is Dr. Lawrence Palevsky. I’m a pediatrician, originally trained at
NYU School of Medicine, graduated in 1987, finished my residency at Mount
Sinai Hospital in New York in 1990, did a fellowship at the Bellevue Hospital
in the outpatient department. The first nine years of my career were spent in
ERs, running an intensive care unit, working in a neonatal intensive care
unit, working inpatient in the hospital, working in a clinic and then
eventually having a private practice.

In 1983, when I started medical school, I was taught vaccines were safe, and
they were effective, but I was not taught about any of the science around
their safety, or any of the studies around how safety were done. And it
wasn’t until 1998 that a mother came up to me and said, “Dr. Larry, did you
know that there’s mercury in vaccines?” And I said, “No, I did not.” And as a
medical student, I was trained to critically think. If you see an
observation, you go after it, and try and figure out if there’s a question to
ask. So instead of just ignoring it, I looked further into the vaccine
ingredients. And I found that there were a number of vaccine ingredients that
in animal studies were proven to be very dangerous to animals. And I didn’t
understand why these same ingredients were actually in vaccines.

I’m starting to hear stories from parents, not dozens, not hundreds, but
1000s of stories from parents, who took a very healthy child into their
doctor’s office, and then found that their child lost much of their health,
whether it was their speech, whether seizures, whether it was death, whether
it was asthma, allergies, eczema, whether it was autism, whether it was
learning disabilities, whether it was inflammatory bowel disease, autoimmune
diseases. And every one of those parents were told, it had nothing to do with
the vaccine, every single one. And this continues today. But yet, when I look



at the ingredients that are in the vaccines, I have the science to actually
explain how these medical problems could be happening in these children.

Today, one child in five is learning disabled. In 1976 it was one in 17. One
in six under age eight, one in two adolescents, and one in four young adults
are diagnosed with a mental behavioral, or emotional disorder. One in 20
children under the age of five have seizures. One child in 40 develops
autism. The number of cases of children and adults with autoimmune diseases
is rising exponentially. It’s one of the highest-rising diseases in this
country. And the vaccine ingredients, if you are willing to look at them, and
understand how they work when they’re injected into the body, can be seen to
be responsible for every single one of these cases.

So what are these ingredients? Well, when I was in medical school, we were
taught that the body has something called the blood-brain barrier. The blood-
brain barrier is like Fort Knox to the brain. Elements of the bloodstream
cannot get into the brain. And those elements include drugs, viruses, and
bacteria, among other things that are in the blood. Drug companies were very
concerned about being able to develop drugs to get the drugs into the brain.
And so they used something called a nanoparticle, nanoparticle, very small
particle, bound to the drug. And they found that if they could put a
nanoparticle onto a drug, they could get that drug to go into the brain. And
it shows in animal studies, that they were able to do this.

They then were able to take an emulsifier which is something that’s good with
water and fat, it can dissolve in both. And if they added the emulsifier to
the nanoparticle bound to the drug, they could increase drug entry into the
brain 20 fold. This is right out of animal studies that I found. So you have
a drug, you have a nanoparticle, and you have this emulsifier. The vaccines
are constructed the same way. You have the vaccine viruses and bacteria that
are bound to a nanoparticle called aluminum, and that aluminum is a
nanoparticle. And by definition, a nanoparticle has the potential to enter
the brain.

Most vaccines also contain polysorbate 80, or sorbitol. Both of those
compounds are emulsifiers. Emulsifiers bind very tightly to the nanoparticle
aluminum, which is bound very tightly to the vaccine antigens. This raises a
question: If the vaccine model is the same model as the model that the drug
companies are using to enhance the delivery of drugs into the brain, is it
possible that vaccine ingredients are making their way into the brain of our
children? That could explain why so many parents are watching their kids
deteriorate after vaccinations, even though the doctors, the media, and the
government say absolutely no connection, even though the science suggests
that there is. You cannot find a single study in the literature that
addresses whether the injection of aluminum into the body penetrates the
brain, whether any vaccine ingredients enter the brain, and whether
polysorbate 80 enhances the delivery of any of those ingredients into the
brain. And when I could not find those studies, I was concerned, because I’m
told you’re told vaccines are evaluated, and very, very distinctly tested for
safety. But yet, you cannot find a study that says, “Does aluminum get into
the brain of children? Does aluminum take other vaccine ingredients into the
brain that don’t belong in the brain?” Because when ingredients get across



the blood-brain barrier that don’t belong in the brain, they cause
inflammation. And inflammation is what we see in one in five children with
learning disabilities, and one in 40 children with autism. And all you have
to do is ask the guidance counselors. And if you get honest pediatricians who
are telling you what they’re seeing in their practice, they’re seeing kids
one after another with more and more brain disorders.

Now, as a medical doctor, who was taught to think and then went into the
literature, and said, Are proper science studies done? – safety studies –
where you take a vaccine and you inject it into 100 kids, and then you give
100 kids a saline placebo, meaning it’s inert. No study exists to actually
evaluate the safety of a vaccine compared to a placebo group. None.

When vaccines are studied, the maximum amount of days that vaccines are
studied are up to 10 days to two weeks. And unfortunately, the vaccine
manufacturers preselect what side effects they will allow to be associated
with the vaccines. So if a child has a vaccine reaction that is associated
with the vaccine, the vaccine manufacturers will decide whether or not it
should or should not be associated with a vaccine. And the public knows this,
and they’re learning it more and more. So if your child develops seizures
five months after a vaccine, your child is told by the doctor it had nothing
to do with the vaccine. But that’s not true. Because there are no studies to
prove it. There’s opinion, but there’s never been a study, really addressing
whether a vaccination at two months, or even nine hours of age, could be
related to an event that happened months or even years later. And yet we have
some of the sickest children in our country.

In New York, we lost the religious exemption on June 13, because the
unvaccinated children with a religious exemption were blamed for a measles
outbreak. When I met with representatives in New York, I told them that there
is no study to prove that unvaccinated children have ever been proven to
start an epidemic. And he was surprised and he said, “I will vote against
removing the religious exemption if I can’t find a study, like you said.” He
could not find a study, but he voted to repeal the exemption anyway. Because
there are no studies. There are no studies proving that unvaccinated children
are responsible. There’s consensus, and here’s why there’s consensus:

We are taught that vaccines stop the children from carrying the germs that we
are vaccinating against. And study after study shows that children who are
vaccinated can still carry the germ, despite having received the vaccine. So,
the vaccinated are still capable of spreading disease. But the unvaccinated
are being unfairly blamed because of a consensus opinion, but not true
science. To repeat, no study, no science has ever proven that vaccines
eliminate the existence of the organism in your body. If anything, science is
showing that the vaccines cause the organisms to mutate, and there are plenty
of articles showing that strains are replaced by new strains after
vaccination, similarly, to the way antibiotics are bringing about new strains
of bacteria because of the overuse of antibiotics.

So why are we blaming the unvaccinated children? No study has ever been done
in this country appropriately to address the health outcomes of children who
are vaccinated, versus the children who are unvaccinated. I have been seeing



families in my practice for over 20 years that have opted out of vaccination.
They are the healthiest children I have ever seen. I have families who have
older children who have been vaccinated, middle children who have been
partially vaccinated, and then younger children who have not been vaccinated
at all. And those families are rising in number. And they see the difference
between the health outcomes of their younger children who are rarely sick,
versus their older children who are getting IDPs (?) in schools, needing
medications, ERs and constant health issues. And all I get when I hear that,
when I state something like that is, “Well, that’s anecdotal.” Well, it’s
anecdotal if you see it a couple of times. But it’s not anecdotal when you
see it for over 20 years, and when you speak to parents, and when you speak
to teachers, and when you speak to guidance counselors.

And when I speak to pediatricians who were too afraid to come out in public,
there is pressure to ostracize the families who know the science and know the
lack of science that’s available. There’s a lot of consensus. And when I
think about the subject of vaccination, I want to ensure that if we’re going
to prevent infectious diseases in children, that we don’t create something
worse in its place.

Unfortunately, we’re dealing with a lot of beliefs instead of actual science,
and beliefs go a long way. I took the oath of “first do no harm”. But when I
look into the science, and I don’t see long term studies, and I see only
short-term studies, up to four to 10 days, where the side effects are
manipulated by the manufacturers who are the only ones doing the studies on
the vaccines. And when I see no placebo groups, and I see no studies of the
single ingredients or the combined ingredients, and I see the science, the
biochemistry of the ingredients in animal studies, where animals who are
given the aluminum are found to have motor delays and behavioral problems,
which is a great deal of what we’re seeing in children today, I say, are we
first doing no harm? And so, first do no harm means the precautionary
principle. And more and more parents are understanding the dangers of
vaccines. And that’s why we’re seeing such pressure to mandate vaccines
because more of the science is coming out.

In order to create herd immunity, you have to be able to prove that children
who are vaccinated are immune. And the sad part about that is that whenever
you vaccinate a population of children, you’re always going to have a
population that doesn’t develop any antibodies at all. The estimates of that
are about 10% that vaccines will fail in 10% of the population. Vaccination,
no antibody production. But the next group is even more suspicious. Because
when you vaccinate, and you do produce an antibody, there is science to show
that the presence of an antibody doesn’t guarantee immunity either. And we
don’t know the percentage of children who get a vaccine, develop an antibody,
but aren’t immune at all. We assume that if we vaccinate, we’re getting
protection. We assume that if we vaccinate, we’re stopping spread of disease.
Those are assumptions that have never been solidified in science. And I’m
happy to offer more explanations during the Q&A. I wouldn’t say that if I
didn’t have the science to prove it.

The parents that I work with a New York that I see around the country are
very concerned that their rights are being taken away, that their knowledge



about the science is being pushed away by an agenda that only says
unvaccinated children are a problem.

Just to wrap up, in California when they had a measles outbreak, there were
194 cases. Of the 194 cases, 73 cases were due to the actual virus in the
vaccine itself. Seventy-three, 38%, 73 cases were due to the measles virus
causing measles. All the literature states that measles virus infection is
not true measles and should not be counted as a health threat. That means
only 121 Kids developed measles, 121 people. New York State did not do the
proper testing that’s given down by the CDC to test every child to see if the
children had measles strain, wild type measles or a mutated measles. There
are cases around the country and around the world where in a 95 ~ 98%
vaccinated population they had measles outbreaks, because they found mutated
viruses. As I said before, there are cases where the virus mutates, where
they’re strain replacements. New York State did not do the proper testing of
the 1000 plus young children and adults who came down with measles. They
wrote a little blurb on the CDC website of the two wild viruses that were
responsible for the measles outbreak. But we in New York know that the
testing was not done. Four thousand two hundred kids on Long Island had the
religious exemption and were not vaccinated. And there was not one case of
measles on Long Island.

Thank you.

How Are Forced Covid Vaccinations
Different From The Mark Of The Beast?
They Aren’t!

All lovers of liberty should be against mandatory vaccinations. They are
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against the principles laid out in the Nuremberg Code (1947) which states:

The voluntary consent of the human subject is absolutely essential. This
means that the person involved should have legal capacity to give consent;
should be so situated as to be able to exercise free power of choice, without
the intervention of any element of force, fraud, deceit, duress,
overreaching, or other ulterior form of constraint or coercion; and should
have sufficient knowledge and comprehension of the elements of the subject
matter involved as to enable him to make an understanding and enlightened
decision.

You can read all 10 points of the Nuremberg Code on
http://www.cirp.org/library/ethics/nuremberg/

Below is a message from Pastor Chuck Baldwin to Liberty Fellowship on Sunday,
August 22, 2021. You busy people can read the transcript of the main part of
the message below the video.

All right, open your Bibles, if you would with me, please to the book of
Revelation, the book of Revelation, chapter 13. I’m going to pull out two
verses from this chapter, as the text for the message, Revelation chapter 13.
And the two verses are verses 16 and 17. Again, Revelation chapter 13, verses
16, and 17.

Revelation 13:16  And he (the Beast) causeth all, both small and great, rich
and poor, free and bond, to receive a mark in their right hand, or in their
foreheads:

Now, just a pause for a moment, when we get into our detailed discussion on
prophecy will go into this much more, of course, but just for now, you have
to understand that most of the book of Revelation is written in allegorical
form. And that’s true here in the Passage. In their right hand or in their
foreheads does not necessarily mean some kind of a tattoo in your right hand
or forehead, literally. The term forehead and right hand would immediately
resonate with the Hebrew Christians who were reading this prophecy of John,
because under the old covenant, the Hebrews, many of them would wear
phylacteries, on their heads, and on their arms. And so this was definitely a
symbolic allegory to that. And even though the book itself was written in
Greek, the Hebrew believers would have definitely understood the right hand,
and the forehead, meaning accepting, in the case of the Hebrews, under the
old covenant, it would have meant accepting the law of the Lord, with your
heart, and mind and with your body. So the mind and then the arm,
representing the totality of the human being, body, soul, spirit, heart. And
so that was the symbolism of the phylacteries that the Hebrews would wear
under the old covenant. So when he talks about this, pertaining to the
Beastly System, he’s saying, that you will accept this System with your whole
heart, with your mind with your flesh. And that’s, that’s the meaning of
this.

Revelation 13:17  And that no man might buy or sell, save he that had the
mark, or the name of the beast, or the number of his name.

http://www.cirp.org/library/ethics/nuremberg/


So I’ll read it one more time without the comment.

Revelation 13:16  And he causeth all, both small and great, rich and poor,
free and bond, to receive a mark in their right hand, or in their foreheads:
17  And that no man might buy or sell, save he that had the mark, or the name
of the beast, or the number of his name.

In other words, if you do not accept the authority of the Beast, over your
life, by whatever Mark is meant, you would not be able to function in
society. You would not be able to purchase to buy to travel to work, you must
submit to the authority of the Beast. You must have the Mark of the Beast,
whatever specifically that refers to, or you will not be able to conduct
business, to work, and to live in the Beastly society. That’s what the verse
is saying.

This week, an article appeared on theburningplatform.com/. And I’d like to
read this to you.

Now, in France, where this column originates or this article, the Mark is
called a Pass. If you do not have a Pass, showing that you have been
vaccinated with the COVID vaccines, you are not able to conduct yourself in
society throughout the country of France. So as I read the article, I have no
idea whether this individual is a Christian or not, there’s no reference to
that. But in the article, he refers to the Pass. Okay. So instead of using
the word Pass, every time it appears, I’m going to use the word Mark, because
it’s one and the same. The Pass is the Mark. The Mark is a Pass. It’s
identical in definition. So I’m going to use the word Mark. Every time he
used the word Pass. Let me read it.

(From https://www.theburningplatform.com/2021/08/15/message-from-france/)

Here in France, it has gone to the extreme with the health Mark.
Last week on the 21st, all restaurants, bars, coffee shops, and any
leisure activities like sporting events, theaters, cinemas, museums
were closed to anyone without the Mark. And all staff at these
places are mandated to get the jab to keep their job. It is now a
six month prison sentence. If you are caught inside any of these
places without the Mark, business owners will get a fine of 45,000
euros and one year prison sentence if they do not comply with the
use of the Mark and force all their employees to get the jab.

So the result? All the low paid employees quit, they can make more
on welfare here. (for now) We can still technically “get take out
food” but I just tried last night and every restaurant in our town
(that is dine in with take out) has closed their doors due to the
lack of staff.

As of last week ALL doctors, nurses and health industry workers
have been mandated to get the jab or lose their license, practice,
job, business etc. (ALL health care here is Govt paid positions and
there are no private health care Doctors or Hospitals etc.)
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That no man might buy or sell. Save he that had the Mark or the name of the
Beast, or the number of his name.

Continuing with this article:

As of Aug 1st ALL large malls, retail stores and grocery store
owners and their staff need to be jabbed and the health Mark is
required to enter for employees and customers.

You cannot even get in the grocery stores, malls etc. without the Mark.

This would be the equivalent to closing ALL Targets, Walmarts,
Costcos, Home Depots, and all major grocery stores. (basically any
building over 20,000 square meters) to those without “the Mark”.

As of Sept 15th all public areas and access will be off limits. No
farmers markets, no parks, no national parks, lakes, rivers,
beaches, recreation areas, campsites etc. and no gathering over 100
people, no churches, no weddings, etc. (Without the Mark.)

As of Oct 1st ALL small vendors such as, delis, pizza trucks,
sandwich shops, butchers, bakers, vegetable stands etc. (Will be
off limits if you don’t have the Mark.

So as of Oct 1st I will only be able to purchase food by internet
and pick up (if the store allows it).

Is it me or does all this seem a bit extreme for a “pass” that
isn’t exactly working?

America Canada England Australia New Zealand you’d better wake up.

All over the United States, government employers and many private companies
are mandating their employees take the jab or lose their jobs — as we found
out from this dear lady from Missouri today. Paul Craig Roberts wrote a great
article that was picked up on Lewrockwell.com this week. Paul was former
assistant treasury secretary under Ronald Reagan, as most of you know. And I
quote his brief column.

(From
https://www.lewrockwell.com/2021/08/paul-craig-roberts/why-are-we-being-decei
ved-about-covid/)

Why have US corporations involved themselves in public health
policy? Why have they taken a position that is totally contradicted
by all facts and all known evidence?

And you see, if you don’t understand the spiritual nature of this Beastly
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system, if you don’t understand that this is not science, this is not
medicine, this is spiritual deception, then you’re not going to understand
why all of this is happening. And Paul, that’s that’s why he’s asking the
question. He may not understand the spiritual significance of this.

It is not only democratic governments that have turned totalitarian
but also private corporations who are asserting authority to
override the Nuremberg Laws and mandate that employees be
vaccinated with the Covid Vaccine. A vaccination is a medical
procedure and requires informed consent.

It is very strange to find corporations recruited to serve a
coerced marketing campaign. We hear about the “pandemic of the
unvaccinated.” But there is no such pandemic. All evidence shows
that the majority of new cases are among the double inoculated.

The majority of people are those who’ve been inoculated.

Public officials and the presstitutes (the media) are implying that
it is those who refuse the vaccine who are responsible for the new
outbreak when to the contrary it is the vaccinated people who are
the cause of the variants and new illnesses. As Dr. Malone, the
inventor of the mRNA technology used to create the vaccine has
patiently explained, the vaccine trains the virus to produce
variants that escape vaccines.

Considering the enormous number of deaths and injuries associated
with the vaccine, we are faced with the conclusion that the vaccine
gives those vaccinated Covid illnesses.

No evidence exists that supports the claim of CDC director Rochelle
Walensky that the delta variant is a “pandemic of the
unvaccinated.”

No evidence exists that the vaccine protects against Covid. Indeed,
the vaccine seems to spread the virus.

We have learned that there is no such thing as “fully vaccinated.”
The new program is endless booster shots every few months, the
result of which will be an explosion in adverse effects from the
vaccine.

The Covid policy is so counterfactual and so contradicted by all
evidence that conspiracy theorists who see a darker agenda at work
are gaining credibility.

And for Paul Craig Roberts to say that, that’s significant. And then he
concludes,
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When a vaccine has proven itself not to protect but to cause
unprecedented deaths and illnesses, how can any intelligent person
arrive at the conclusion that more vaccine is the solution?

Just this week, we learned that two of my congregates from my former pastor,
died after receiving the COVID vaccination. One of them was in her 40s. Two
people that I personally knew as their pastor died this week, and both having
taken the COVID vaccination. For those of you around the country, you should
know that our state here in Montana is the only state in the United States to
ban vaccine requirements for employees. And that was the direct result of a
massive input from the grassroots citizenry of this country, and some great
legislators who had a determined position to bring this legislation to the
legislature, and the governor had the guts to sign it. And it’s the law of
our state that no business can require the vaccine for their employees as a
condition for employment. And we’re the only state in the country with such a
law. And as you can imagine, pressure is coming in from all over the country,
on our state government, our legislators and our governor to reverse this
law.

Next week, would you please bring with me, the names of our legislative
leaders, our governor, our Majority Leader, and majority Senate and House and
all the leadership, and we need to start letting these people know that they
cannot buckle to the pressure of outside influences, to try and undo the
constitutional acts of the legislature supported by the people of the state
of Montana. It’s very important that we stand in the gap with our legislative
because I’m telling you, right now, the pressure is immense, including
economic bribery attempts in order to get them to reverse because we’re the
one state the only state that has done this, and they don’t want other states
copying this. And so they’re going to try to stop it here in Montana. It’s
very important that we get involved in this, will have those names. And if
you have the names yourself, don’t wait for us to give them to you. You can
start contacting them this week. Tell them thank you so much for what you’ve
done and do not submit to the pressure. We are behind you.

With that in mind, I’m gonna give you a couple of other articles that were in
the news this week that I think are so very relevant to the message of the
hour. This comes from attorney Thomas Renz and his website. The title of it,
“Bombshell lawsuit alleges government covering up tens of thousands of
injection-related deaths”. Attorney Thomas Renz, filed a lawsuit in federal
court in Alabama on July 19, that alleges a massive government cover-up of
injection-related US deaths, that number “at least 45,000”. The suit filed on
behalf of America’s Frontline Doctors in US District Court for the Northern
District of Alabama, is based on a sworn statement by a government insider
under federal Whistleblower Protection. America’s Frontline Doctors, a
nonprofit, filed a motion seeking immediate injunction injunctive relief to
stop the emergency youth authorization of COVID-19 vaccines for three groups
of Americans, anyone under the age of 18, anyone who has recovered from
COVID-19, and those who haven’t get been given informed consent as defined by
federal law.

Speaking at a reawaken tour event held July 17 and 18 in Anaheim, California,

https://renz-law.com/


Renz made the bombshell announcement, he says is based on a whistleblower
with access to government computers, and can prove that at least 45,000
Americans have already been killed by the three COVID-19 vaccines authorized
for emergency use by the FDA. 45,000 according to this source, people have
died after receiving the COVID injection. Well, I can vouch for at least two
of those.

Then there was another report that I want to share. This is from
LeoHohmann.com. The doctor cites whistleblowers inside CDC, who claim
injections have already killed 50,000 Americans. The doctor quoted is Dr.
Peter McCullough. He says, “good doctors are doing unthinkable things. They
appear to be under a spell. The whole world is under a spell. The spell is
satanic deception. And it includes most of the pastors in America.

So I quote now the article,

The most highly cited physician on the early treatment of COVID-19 has come
out with an explosive new video that blows the lid off the medical
establishment’s complicity in the unnecessary deaths of 10s of 1000s of
Americans. Dr. Peter McCullough said these deaths have been facilitated by a
false narrative bent on pushing an all-new unproven vaccine for a disease
that was highly treatable. McCullough is a professor of medicine and vice
chief of Internal Medicine at Baylor University. He also teaches at Texas A&M
University. He is an epidemiologist, cardiologist, and internist and has
testified before the Texas State Senate related to COVID-19 treatments. He
holds the distinction of being the most widely cited physician in the
treatment of COVID-19 with more than 600 citations in the National Library of
Medicine.

The sources are plenteous that the medical profession in general, and the CDC
in particular, are deliberately hiding the numbers of deaths that have
occurred among people having taken the COVID vaccination. In the same way
that the CDC and the medical establishment manipulated and exaggerated the
number of deaths associated with COVID, back in the spring of 2020, when our
own Dr. Annie Bukacek, got up on this platform and gave her professional
analysis citing this CDCs own documents to prove the manipulation, the
exaggeration that was taking place at the CDC, in order to beguile the
American people regarding the threat and the danger of COVID-19. In the same
way, that they exaggerated the numbers of deaths associated with COVID in
2020, is the same way that they are manipulating the numbers in 2021, to hide
the numbers of those who are dying from the COVID vaccinations. Ladies and
gentlemen, this is not medicine, this is not science, this is blatant
deception.

And as I said, unfortunately, the vast majority of evangelical pastors and
churches are fully subservient to this medical Mark of the Beast. And that’s
exactly what these vaccine passports or passes, call them whatever you want,
that’s what they are. They are medical Marks of the Beast! Some churches and
Christian organizations – and I am not making this up – some churches and
Christian organizations are even refusing to allow unvaccinated people from
attending their services or participating in their Christian observances. In
other words, they would not deny them communion, they would deny them
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baptism, they would they would deny them the Christian ordinances that we we
observe as a church body, and they are denying them attendance in the
churches, because of their submission to the Beastly system. If you do not
have a vaccination passport, many churches will not let you into their
congregation. If you have run into that, wherever you are, would you please
spread the word in your state and in your local community, that there is one
church in this country where the unvaccinated will always be welcome? And
that’s Liberty Fellowship in Kalispell, Montana.

Now, please let me remind you of three important biblical truths that are all
germane to everything we’re discussing. Number one, the Israel-based pre-
tribulation rapture is a myth. Let me say it again. The Israel-based pre-
tribulation rapture is a myth! Why is that important? Because this Israel-
based pre-tribulation rapture, deception is what the vast majority of
evangelical churches have embraced for the last 100 years. As a result, they
have fallen for these massive misinterpretations of Scripture, which have led
evangelicals across the country to accept this medical Mark of the Beast. If
they had never accepted this phony pre-tribulation rapture myth, they would
not be susceptible to the deception that is the medical Mark of the Beast. So
number one, the Israel base pre-tribulation rapture is a myth.

Number two, the Israel base seven-year tribulation itself is a myth! And when
we get into our discussion of prophecy, I will elaborate on that in detail.
But these two falsehoods formed the theological foundation that has opened
the minds and the hearts of evangelical Christians to accept all of the lies
that are now permeating the world pertaining to the phony COVID narrative,
and the COVID shots in particular. Without the acceptance of this false
prophecy doctrine, that deception would not have a fertile groundwork on
which to grow. But those foundations of false prophecy, give fertile ground
for the deception that we are now experiencing.

And number three, let me remind you again, and I’ve mentioned this several
times in messages of the past, the Beast is not a man. It is an antichrist
beastly system. It’s a system. But because the evangelical world thinks that
the Beast is an individual being, an individual human being that’s going to
come in the future after they’ve been raptured – and this is all for Israel –
and we’re not going to be here – because of that deception, they are sitting
on the sidelines, saying nothing and have actually given their hearts to this
medical Beastly system, out of ignorance of truth, and out of the acceptance
of the falsehood of the Scofield futurism that is known as predestinational
prophecy that most evangelicals all accept thanks to the ministry and the
Bible of C.I. Scofield.

So I’m trying to show you the connection between false theology that has
permeated the church over the last 100 years, and the acceptance of this
Beastly system by the church that we are now experiencing today. And let’s
face it, if the Evangelical Church had not have fallen victim to this lie
back in the spring of 2020, if they would have stood their ground for truth,
as a church body, collectively, you and I both know that the COVID narrative
would have died on the vine, it would have died before it started. But when
the churches started closing their doors, when the churches started accepting
the virus, when the preacher started getting up on television and telling



everybody that they need to stay home and do everything to CDC said, when
they did that, it gave the spiritual cover for the deception that was needed
in order for this to become the monster that it is today. Again, that’s why
I’ve told you from day number one, this is not a political issue. This is not
a medical issue. This is not a science issue. This is a spiritual issue.

(Transcribed up to 34 minutes and 47 seconds.)

Dr. Dan Stock explains how the current
measures to combat COVID-19 do not
work

Dr. Daniel “Dan” Stock is a physician. This is his message about COVID-19 to
a Mt. Vernon school board meeting in Indiana, USA, on August 6, 2021:

Dr. Dan stock introduces himself: Dr. Dan stock 5777 West seven in North
McCordsville, Indiana. To address your comment, it’s hard to believe we’re 18
months into this and still having a problem. And I would suggest the reason
we still have a problem is because we’re doing things that are not useful.
And we’re getting our sources of information from the State Board of Health
and the CDC, who actually don’t bother to read science before they do this.

I’m actually a functional family medicine physician. That means I am
specially trained in immunology and inflammation regulation. And everything
being recommended by the CDC and State Board of Health is actually contrary
to all the rules of science. So things you should know about Coronavirus and
all other respiratory viruses, they are spread by aerosol particles which are
small enough to go through every mask. By the way, the literature that
supports all of that is in a flash drive that we presented to you. It’s been
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given to the secretary. As a matter of fact, it quotes at least three
studies. It’s sponsored by the NIH to that exact fact even though the CDC and
the NIH have chosen to avoid to ignore the very science that they paid to
have done.

That is why you keep struggling with this is because you cannot make these
viruses go away. The natural history of all respiratory viruses is that they
circulate all year long waiting for the immune system to get sick through the
winter, or become deranged, as has happened recently with these vaccines. And
then they cause symptomatic disease because they cannot be filtered out and
they have animal reservoirs. And this is a very important point. No one can
make this virus go away.

The CDC has managed to convince everybody that we can handle this like we did
smallpox where we could make a virus go away. Smallpox had no animal
reservoirs, the only thing it learned to infect was humans. That’s why we’re
able to make that virus go away. That will not happen with this any more than
it will with influenza, the common cold respiratory syncytial virus,
adenovirus viral respiratory syndromes, or anything else that has animal
reservoirs. So the reason you can’t do this is because you’re trying to do
something which has already been tried and can’t be done.

Equally important is that vaccination changes none of this especially with
this vaccine. And I would hope this board would start asking itself before it
considers taking the advice of the CDC, the NIH, and the State Board of
Health, why we are doing things about this that we didn’t do for the common
cold, influenza, or respiratory syncytial virus? And then ask yourself, why
is a vaccine that is supposedly so effective having a breakout in the middle
of the summer when respiratory viral syndromes don’t do that.

And to help you understand that you need to know the condition that is called
antibody-mediated viral enhancement. That is a condition done when vaccines
work wrong as they did in every Coronavirus study done in animals on
Coronavirus is after the SARS outbreak and done in respiratory syncytial
virus were a vaccine used in a vulnerable individual done the wrong way,
which why it cannot be done right for respiratory virus, which has a very low
pathogenicity rate causes the immune system to actually fight the virus wrong
and let the virus become worse than it would with native infection. And that
is why you’re seeing an outbreak right now. In fact, in that flash drive
you’re going to have coming to you and in the emails with six extra obeah
(??) studies showing that 75% of people who had COVID-19 positive symptom
cases in Barnstaple, Massachusetts outbreak were fully vaccinated. (Applause)

Therefore, there is no reason for treating any person vaccinated any
differently than any person unvaccinated. You should also know that no
vaccine even the ones I support and would give to myself and my children ever
stops infection. In 2014 there was an outbreak of mumps in the National
Hockey League. The only people who came down with the symptoms were the
people who were unvaccinated or had unknown vaccine status. Boy, that sounds
like a great argument for vaccines. But a question that you should ask
yourself, knowing that half of the people who came down with symptomatic
disease had no contact with an unvaccinated or unknown vaccine status



individual Where did they get the disease? And the answer was from the
vaccinated individuals. No vaccine prevents you from getting the infection,
you get infected, you shed pathogen. This is especially true of viral
respiratory pathogens, you just don’t get symptomatic from it. So you cannot
stop the spread, you cannot make these numbers that you’ve planned on getting
better by doing any of the things you’re doing. Because that is the nature of
viral respiratory pathogens. And you can’t prevent it with a vaccine because
they don’t do the very thing you’re wanting them to do. And you will be
chasing this remainder of your life until you recognize that the Center for
Disease Control and the Indiana State Board of Health are giving you very bad
scientific guidance. And instead, read the articles that are gonna come in
the email and on this flash drive. And listen to the people in this audience
here tonight, who actually have recognized the advice they are getting from
the CDC and the NIH is counterfactual. And that’s why you’re still fighting
this but this vaccine that supposedly was gonna make all of this go away, but
it suddenly managed to make an outbreak of COVID-19 develop in the middle of
the summer when vitamin D levels are at their highest.

By the way, the other thing that would be necessary for any vaccine
restriction to be considered is if there were no other treatments available.
And I can tell you having treated over 15 COVID-19 patients that between
active loading with vitamin D, ivermectin, and zinc that there there’s not a
single person who has come anywhere near the hospital. And we already have
studies that show that if you achieve a 25 hydroxy, vitamin D level greater
than 55, your risk of COVID-19 death will drop down to one-quarter of the
population average for the United States. And there are active treatment
trials included on that flash drive, that show the same is true.

So if you were going to discriminate based upon vaccine, you should also
discriminate based upon 25 hydroxy, vitamin D level, zinc taste test
response, and probably previous infections since there are also studies on
the flash drive that show that people who have recovered from Covid-19
infection actually get no benefit from vaccination at all, no reduction in
symptoms, no reduction in hospitalization, and suffer two to four times the
rate of side effects if they are subsequently vaccinated. Therefore, the
policies that you are basing on are totally counterfactual. I don’t blame
this board for that, because I know you aren’t scientists, and you thought it
was reasonable to listen to the CDC, NIH, and the Indiana State Board of
Health. But I would encourage that instead, you listen to the people out here
in this audience, and read what’s on that data drive. And if anybody here on
this board has any questions about anything on that, I will happily come back
and sit with you individually if you would like me to explain the science
behind this. And if you’re worried about being sued by somebody because you
don’t follow the guidance of the CDC and the NIH, I will tell you, you have a
free pro bono expert testimony at your disposal. (Applause) I will testify in
defense of this court, turning down all these recommendations for free at any
time in any court. Thank you.

Moderator: Thank you. Thank you.

(Loud applause.)



Dr. Vladimir Zelenko Calls the
Covid-19 Vaccinations Government
Sanctioned Genocide!

Vladimir (Zev) Zelenko (born 1973)[1] is a Ukrainian-American family
physician known for promoting a three drug cocktail of hydroxychloroquine,
Zinc and Azithromycin as part of an experimental outpatient treatment for
COVID-19 that he has promoted as the Zelenko Protocol.

On March 23, 2020, Zelenko published an open letter to U.S. president Donald
Trump where he claimed to have successfully treated hundreds of his COVID-19
patients with a 5 day course of hydroxychloroquine, azithromycin, and zinc
sulfate.

Zelenko’s treatment protocol quickly gained notoriety with several media
figures and various U.S. administration officials promoting it, including
Rudy Giuliani, Sean Hannity, and White House chief of staff Mark Meadows. –
Quoted from Wikipedia

Transcript

Interviewer’s introduction: Dr. Vladimir Zelenko. Dr. Zelenko is a Board
Certified family physician for over 20 years. He has been described by his
patients as a family member to thousands of families, and he’s a medical
advisor to the volunteer ambulance courts in Kiryas Joel, New York. Dr.
Zelenko developed and is now famous for the Zelenko Protocol, which has saved
countless lives worldwide. So welcome Dr. Zelenko. Thank you for joining us.
And I would like you to comment on our subject, please.

Dr. Zelenko: Thank you so much for having me. Can you hear me?
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Interviewer: Yes, loud and clear.

Dr. Zelenko: So I’ll just give you quickly my experience, my team has
directly treated successfully 6000 patients. I’ve trained hundreds of
physicians who are now training their students. And as a cumulative group,
we’ve treated millions of patients successfully. President Trump was my
patient, Rudy Giuliani was my patient, HaRav Chaim Kanievsky has been my
patient, Mr. (Yaakov) Litzman your health minister of Israel, last year, was
my patient. I’m just telling you, which people have contacted me for care,
including President (Jair) Bolsonaro of Brazil.

Now, my experience has given me a very unique perspective in approaching
COVID-19, which is basically keeping people out of the hospital. I would like
to describe, regarding children, the only reason you would want to treat a
child is if you believe in child sacrifice, or even [garbled] if you want
[garbled], like a [garbled], there are very good reasons to give them a shot.
Otherwise, there’s no necessity.

Let me explain. Any time you evaluate any therapeutic, you need to look at it
from three perspectives. Is it safe? Does it work? And do you need it? Just
because you have a capability doesn’t mean that you have to use it. It has to
be a medical necessity, there has to be a need for it. You look at the CDC,
the statistics for children under the age of 18 that are healthy, the
survival rate is 99.998% – survival rate with no treatment, just like Dr.
Yeadon said, the influenza virus is more dangerous to children than COVID-19.
And he made an estimate that per million, 100 children would die from
vaccination. I feel the number would be significantly higher. And I’ll
explain to you the rationale for it.

So if you have a demographic, can you hear me? If you have a demographic that
has no risk of dying from an illness, why would you inject them with a poison
death shot?

Now, let’s see if this thing works. Two countries in the world that have most
vaccinated its citizens is Israel, with a high 85% rate of vaccination, and
an island nation in the Indian Ocean called Seychelles, also over 80%. Both
countries are experiencing a Delta variant outbreak. So let me ask you a
question. If you vaccinated the majority of your population, why are you
still having an outbreak? That’s number one. Number two, why would you even
give a third shot of the same stuff that didn’t work the first two times?
That’s whether or not it works.

And let’s talk about safety. Now, this is the real issue. There are three
levels of safety toward death that we need to look at. One is acute, one is
sub-acute and long-term. Acute, I’ll define from the moment of injection to
three months. The number one risk of the shot is blood clots, just like Dr.
Yeadon said, according to the Salk Institute, oh, by the way, everything I’m
saying I will defend with documentation. And please don’t take my word for
it, you should do your due diligence. And I can provide to you, proof of
everything that I’m saying.

According to the Salk Institute, when a person gets an injection of these



“vaccines”, the body becomes a spike producing factory, making trillions of
spikes which migrate to the endothelium, which is the inner lining of your
blood vessels, and it’s basically little thorns on the inside of your
vasculature. As the blood cells flow through it, they get damaged, they cause
blood clots. If that happens in the heart, that’s a heart attack, if that
happens in the brain, that’s a stroke. So we’re seeing the number one cause
of death in the short term is from blood clots. And most of it is happening
within the first three, four days. And 40% is happening within the first
three days of injection of this poison death shot.

Now, the other problem is that it’s causing myocarditis or inflammation in
the hearts of children, young adults, I’m sorry, in the hearts of young
adults.

And the third problem, which is the most disturbing, is according to the New
England Journal of Medicine (JAMA) article, their preliminary data, the
miscarriage rate, and the first trimester woman gets vaccinated, the first
trimester goes from 10% to 80%. I want you to understand what I just said.
The miscarriage rate in the first trimester of pregnant women, when they get
vaccinated, goes up by a factor of eight. That’s preliminary data, it may
change with time, but I’m just telling you what it is as of today. That’s the
smallest of the problem.

The second problem is the sub-acute death issue, which is the following, that
the animal studies that were done with these vaccines showed that all the
animals responded well, in generating antibodies. When they were challenged,
however, with the virus that they were immunized against, a large percentage
of them died. And when that was investigated, it was found that their immune
system had killed them. It’s called antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE), or
pathogenic priming, or paradoxical immune enhancement. But the point is that
a lot of those animals died. So you can make an argument maybe human beings
are different. My answer to you, maybe. However, those studies were not done.
You are the study right now, the Pfizer CEO said, Israel is the biggest
laboratory in the world. And so those long-term studies to rule out that, Luc
Montagnier who won the Nobel Prize in Medicine for the discovery of HIV, said
that this is the biggest risk to humanity, and the biggest risk of genocide
in the history of humanity. And so the risk of a ADE reaction in human
beings, which happens later, has not been ruled out. So my question is, why
would I vaccinate someone with a potentially destructive lethal substance
without ruling that out first.

And the third component here is the long-term consequences. There is definite
evidence that it affects fertility. damages ovarian function, that and
reduces sperm counts. Number one, number two, definitely increases the amount
of autoimmune diseases. Who knows over time, how that is going to reduce
lifespan. And just last week, a paper came out showing that increases the
risk of cancer.

Any way you want to look at it, whether it’s an acute setting, where it
causes blood clots, inflammation of the heart, and miscarriages, in the
midterm, sub-acute setting where it can result in a pathological disastrous
immune reaction, or in the long term, whether it causes autoimmune diseases,



cancer, and infertility. Now, that’s a big concern. Actually, I will say it
this way. In my opinion, the current Israeli government is as guilty as Josef
Mengele. They have permitted, they’ve committed human experimentation on
their own people.

And, I’m going to tell you, I hope, I hope this space does a little
different. Maybe not. But I know I finally understood what I’ll say that if
you take sort of some close role, you should look at the ??? role in the
sector sharpest. [Cannot understand this sentence.] That if you see trouble
in the Jewish people, you should look at the rabbinic leadership because if
the head is diseased, what do you expect of the body? I beg this base (??) to
put the interest of Israel above politics, and anything else that may alter
your opinions. I receive daily death threats. I risk my life, my career, my
financial life, my reputation, almost my family, everything, just to sit here
and tell you what I’m doing.

So I’ll just summarize that there is no need for this vaccine. And there’s
actually no need for anyone and I’ll explain. Children I already told you
that they have a 99.998% chance of getting better. The young adults from 18
to 45 have a 99.95% of getting better, just according to the CDC, same
concept. Someone who has already COVID that has antibodies, naturally,
induced immunity is a billion times more effective than artificially induced
immunity through a vaccine. So why would I vaccinate someone with a poison
death shot that makes inferior or dangerous antibodies when I already have
healthy antibodies? And then if you look at the high-risk population that has
a 7.5% death rate, so my data, which was the first in the world, which I
published in a peer-reviewed journal, which has become the basis of over 200
other studies, and that have corroborated my observations that, if you treat
people in the right time frame, you reduce the death rate by 85%. So out of
600,000, Americans, we could have prevented 510,000, from going to the
hospital and dying.

And by the way, I presented this information to Bibi Netanyahu directly into
his hands by way of [Hebrew word?] in April of 2020. And I informed every
single member of your Ministry of Health as well. So my question to you is,
if I can reduce the death rate from 7.5% to less than a half a percent, why
would I use a poison death shot that doesn’t work, and has tremendous and
horrific side effects?

I’ll do one more mind experiment with you. If everyone on the planet were to
get COVID and not get treated, the death rates globally, will be less than a
half a percent. Now, I’m not advocating for that that’s a lot of people,
that’s 35 million people would die. However, if we follow the advice of some
of the “global leaders”, let’s say like Bill Gates said, last year, 7 billion
people need to be vaccinated, the death rate will be over 2 billion people.

So wake up! This is world war three. This is a level of malfeasance and
malevolence that we have not seen, probably in the history of humanity.

So I’m against child sacrifice. I’m against [Hebrew word?]. And I really
believe that God is testing every human being here. And here’s the test.



Are you going to bow down to me, HaShem [God]? Are you going to ask
protection from Me? Are you going to take your fears, and ask Me to help? Or
are you going to run to the other czar of the vaccine of your governments, of
despots and tyrants, like sociopaths, who want to be deities! There’s nothing
new under the sun. These people are no different than pero (??). They think
they’re God. And you’re going to bow down to them. If you’re going about down
to them, that’s okay. Let them protect you. Let’s see how that’s going to
work out for you.

I’m seeing fear drive people to do things that are completely irrational, do
not make sense and they sacrifice their own children. And yes, your ministry
of elders is lying to you. Your statistics are absolutely skewed. If you want
to see something real, there’s a website called
https://www.worldometers.info/ Go to Israel. And you can see at December 20,
there’s a huge spike in the curve of deaths in Israel. Do you know what
happened in Israel December 20th.? National
immunization started. And these are numbers being reported by the Israeli
government. They’re just too stupid to hide it. There is zero justification,
zero justification for using this poison death shot unless you want to
sacrifice human beings.

I think I’m done.

Interviewer: After these words, the fact I don’t think you can ever say
you’re done. I very much I appreciate your time and effort. Very, definite
and very clear. We appreciate that.

Dr. Zelenko: Do you have any questions?

Interviewer: I have many questions. But just as 2 billion would pass out if
you gave 7 billion the shot according to what the doctor said, correct?

Dr. Zelenko: Not according to what I said, according to what world experts
are saying. That….If you look at Dr. Malone, who invented the mRNA
technology, has the original patent for the vaccine. He’s saying, “Do not use
this. The government is lying to you. The side effects are horrific. ” Dr.
Cahill from Ireland said that, she believes within two years 90% of the
people that got vaccinated will be dead. When Dr. Michael Yeadon – I hope he
can confirm, I hope he’s still there – was asked that question, he said, “you
wouldn’t go that far”. So I don’t know. Maybe it’s not 90%. What is the
percentage? And maybe it’s not two years, maybe it’s three years. And Dr. Luc
Montagnier, who is the Nobel Prize winner for the discovery of HIV, saying
this is the biggest risk of genocide in the history of man.

[16 minutes transcribed]

https://www.worldometers.info/
https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/country/israel/


Kicked off Bitchute for linking to
Vatican

This is an opinion piece from my friend Chris Lukas, a conspiracy researcher
who I have known for years. He’s a Historicist who holds the views of the
Protestant Reformation leaders and Bible teachers about eschatology, which,
sad to say, are not popular doctrines today. And why? Because English-
speaking evangelical Christians were led astray by false Endtime doctrines
taught by John Nelson Darby and C.I. Scofield. They taught a false
interpretation of Daniel 9:27 — the most misinterpreted prophecy in the
entire Bible! This false interpretation originally came from Jesuit Francisco
Revera, and the reason he cooked up the false interpretation was to take
Protestant Christians’ eyes off the Pope and papacy as the Biblical
antichrist and to look for a future Antichrist at the end of time.

Chris confirms what I have believed for years now, i.e. Satan is using the
Vatican / Holy See, as his primary organization to rule the world. There are
many other organizations such as the Freemasons, Bilderbergers, Illuminati,
Skull, and Bones, Zionist groups, etc., and most conspiracy researchers are
aware of them, but very few are aware of the tremendous power of the Vatican
and its army of Jesuits around the world. I was raised Catholic. I am aware
of the power of the Roman Catholic Church. The American government of now
full of Catholics! Don’t believe me? Look at the number of Catholics in the
Supreme Court – six out of nine are Catholics!

The following are the views of Chris Lukas:

“I think Bitchute won’t allow me to upload anymore cause I was linking the
Vatican to what is going on. You can talk about COVID. You can talk about the
injections. But they seem to favor the blame the Jews crowd.

Also, it’s the way I tore down the narratives. I was banned on some platforms
for predicting Trump would be in on a potential election rigging, that it
would all be a show, that he would pretend to fight it. That got me banned
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from Twitter.

I had predicted Biden and Harris would be the nominees, and the reason was to
make the rigging even more obvious when they did it. The two worst people in
the primary. Not sure if it was that video or the one where I was pointing
out all the deep state Trump nominated and pointed out he kept renewing the
emergency declaration.

These platforms wanted certain narratives pushed. It’s not so much vaccine
hesitancy that bans you. It’s how you attack the narrative. Like I wouldn’t
get banned if I said the COVID “vaccine” alters your DNA, Jews are behind it,
Q and Trump will save us.

There’s lots of good info everywhere, but if you don’t expose how it’s one
entity in charge of this fraud and how it can orchestrate it with the whole
world, all that good info does little.

My position has always been, there is no telling what is in this “vaccine”,
only they know. It isn’t the mark of the beast, but a cover for the Vatican
to target groups it doesn’t like. I think this is why they have given the
vaccine injuries more publicity. I think they want people to be hesitant.

They already game-planned that certain people wouldn’t want it, would be less
likely to cave in. That’s how the Catholic church can go after the
protestants or anyone that hurts its agenda. Now it doesn’t have to overtly
be an attack by the Catholic church. People just think “oh, that darn
oppressive government”, never making the connection it’s a papal power play.

Dr. Roger Hodkinson Warns of
Myocarditis and Infertility from Covid
Vaccines

Introduction

Anna Brees is a journalist who used to work as a reporter on BBC. In the
video, she interviews Dr. Roger Hodkison, a noted pathologist who is not an
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anti-vaxxer but who is sounding the alarm about the dangerous side-effects of
Covid vaccinations.

Transcript

Anna Brees: Hello, everyone, it is the 11th of June 2021. And I’m talking to
Dr. Roger Hodkinson again, for a third time with a very important message. We
were chatting on the phone a few minutes ago, Roger, and I thought it was
incredibly important that I got you on this call, because there’s a really
urgent message isn’t there to the public? Tell me first of all, for those who
haven’t heard about you before, what’s your experience? What do you do? Who
are you?

Dr. Hodkinson: In summary, I’m a retired pathologist living in Canada. I was
trained at Cambridge in the UK in medicine, and then in pathology in
Vancouver, British Columbia. I’ve been an assistant professor of the Faculty
of Medicine at the University of Alberta. I’ve been Chair of the examination
committee for general pathology at the Royal College of Physicians and
Surgeons in Ottawa, I’ve been the CEO of a large commercial laboratory. I’m
currently the chairman of an American company involved in molecular
diagnostics, DNA sequencing for early diagnosis of cancer. So I’ve had a
rather well-rounded career, and I think I’m quite competent to comment upon
many aspects of COVID.

Anna Brees: And you’re not a lone voice. And I keep saying to people, you
know, there are doctors for COVID ethics, you’ve got PANDA (Pandemics ~ Data
& Analysis), you’ve got heart, you’ve got the Frontline American doctors. And
there may be a few doctors in there, you’re not completely so sure about, you
know, in terms of …

Dr. Hodkinson: Well, I’m part of, you might say, the inner circle, there are
about twelve of us internationally, that converse on a regular basis offline.
And I did have a conversation by email with Peter McCullough, which we’ll
talk about in a minute, the preeminent American cardiologist involved in
COVID. And so yeah, I’m right in the thick of it. I’m extremely frustrated
with what’s going on. And I’m sure we’ll talk about that.

Anna Brees: When I said at the beginning of this interview, is you have a
really urgent message to get out to the public. So what is it?

Dr. Hodkinson: Well, this, of course, is an experimental vaccine. It should
have never been released. It was never an emergency, which predicated the
development of the vaccine. And as with all vaccines, there are
complications, which were predictable with time, but there was never enough
time given for the clinical trial, which only lasted four to six months. In
particular, complications are now coming out that are very disturbing.

The latest one over the last few days starting off in Israel is the frequency
of Myocarditis in young adult males. And getting worse, the younger they are
in teenagers. Just so I can translate that, Myocarditis is a medical term for
inflammation of the heart. Now, the CDC is calling this reality of a large



number of these events — we’re now up to well over 200 events in the United
States recorded — the CDC is calling us an “unbalanced” realization. Well,
You’re damn right it’s unbalanced! It’s the CDC that’s unbalanced!
Myocarditis is never mild, as they’re describing it for the general public,
meaning not terribly significant. The heart muscles, the cells that make up
the heart muscles never regenerate. If one dies, they’re done. It’s not like
the liver or the kidney that regenerates. When a heart muscle dies, it’s dead
and it’s never replaced. Myocarditis means a generalized inflammation of the
heart muscle. So muscle cells in the heart will be dying. The number is hard
to determine, obviously, because the person is still alive. But I can tell
you with categorical certainty, supported by Dr. (Peter) McCullough’s
conversation with me this morning, that Myocarditis is totally unpredictable
in terms of its long-term consequences. It may only present 20 years later,
because of the reserve of the heart having been destroyed. We’re talking here
about cardiac arrhythmias, abnormal heartbeats. We’re talking about heart
failure, and so on. This is a most worrying, development. And of course, it’s
exactly the kind of complication that would have come out of a normal
clinical trial for a vaccine, which typically takes a number of years.

Anna Brees: Why did you speak to Dr. Peter McCullough? Where do you go at the
moment when you’re getting all this information and reports from all over the
world? You know, you said you’re in a group of 12. Where do you go? Where’s
the expertise? How can we be sure that what you’re saying is something for us
to take note of?

Dr. Hodkinson: Well, Dr. McCullough has his own group in the United States
that I follow very carefully. I mean, communication, he’s the lead of it. And
I mean, frequent communication with him. In Europe, there are doctors for
COVID ethics, which is headed up by Dr. Sucharit Bhakdi, and Dr. Mike Yeadon,
and Dr. Michael Palmer, all with substantial reputations in their own fields.
And then in South Africa, of course, there’s PANDA which is headed up by Nick
Hudson, with his own esteemed scientific advisory board. So yeah, I’m as
plugged in as anyone can be. We’re all in frequent communication with zoom
calls every week. And I’m speaking, therefore, with some authority on this.
I’m connected on a daily basis, with the top guys in the world.

Anna Brees: But I need to challenge you here because you want 12 or small
groups, but there must be 1000s and 1000s, of doctors who completely disagree
with you? Or are there they? Is there something that’s keeping them quiet? I
mean, why should we listen to you? And why is this so important in your
experience with these groups?

Dr. Hodkinson: Let me assure you that the statistics, when the books are
written, will be exactly the other way around. I suspect, and it’s impossible
to confirm because of the intimidation that colleges across the world are
putting on individual physicians, including me. I can assure you that there’s
a vast number of physicians who do not buy into this idiocy. Physicians who
are well trained can see through this immediately as so transparently stupid.
It’s medical idiocy of the most grotesque degree that’s going on. None of the
so-called mandates, first of all, are supported by any scientific consensus
whatsoever. If there had been one, we would have used it in previous flu
epidemics, and we never did. You simply can’t solve these things. By any
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control, you can’t solve the spread of a pandemic, with an upper respiratory
tract virus, by any known names to medical science. It’s simply not possible.

Anna Brees: What reaches the public that is maybe sitting on the fence? Those
are the people I want to reach. What I found interesting is when I’ve been
listening to these doctors, they were actually recommending the vaccination
in January, and February, and March and even, you know, I wasn’t getting any
emails whatsoever. As a journalist who has quite a high profile in this
situation. I wasn’t getting any stories of adverse vaccine reactions, but
something shifted, I would say about six weeks ago. And so these doctors were
recommending it to patients. But they’ve actually changed completely changed
their mind and said, “We must halt this immediately.” So it’s not you’re in
an anti-Vax movement in any way you were promoting the vaccine. And Dr. Mike
Yeadon talked about vaccinating the vulnerable, but over the last, I don’t
know, two months, they’ve pulled back and said, “Actually, no, we need to
hold back now. We no longer recommend this for our patients.”

Dr. Hodkinson: Dr. Tess Lawrie is the most authoritative person on this. And
she’s just published a devastating analysis of the whole NES (??), with the
bottom line being exactly that, that this vaccination of everybody should
stop immediately. Remember, please, that the predicate for this vaccine or
these vaccines, was the statement that this was a medical emergency of a most
sinister global scale. Well, it never was by any definition. And so if you
take away that underpinning, requirement, if you take away the emergency,
there was absolutely no reason for the development of a vaccine that
contravened all the normal safeguards for the introduction of something on
such a global scale. There’s never been ever in medical history, a
vaccination program on this scale involving billions of people with the most
minor attention to long-term consequences. And I do want to expand on that
because the story is not yet over.

Look, last time I checked, pregnancy takes nine months. You cannot
conceivably check for fertility issues, if you’re only doing a clinical trial
for four to six months, but never even included pregnant women other than
those that got pregnant during the trial, and there were only 40 of them.
There are very serious scientific possibilities here for long-term
infertility. The studies have not been done. We do know for a fact that the
placenta and the testis have a very heavy expression of the receptor for the
spike protein which is being produced in large amounts by the vaccines. We do
know that. We also know that during the SARS epidemic, which was a very
similar organism, there were reports of a small number, but then it was a
small number of people that came down with it, obviously, it was well
contained. But we do know that during the SARS epidemic, there were reports
of orchitis, which is a medical term for inflammation of the testis. So what
I’m saying is on the male side of fertility, there are serious scientific
grounds for worry. Not proven, I’m not being a scaremonger here. I’m not a
conspiracy theorist, I’m not an anti-vaxxer da de da, right, I take vaccines
myself.

On the female side does equal concern, because it comes out of the obscure
Pfizer submission to the Japanese regulatory authority, that the vaccine
particles, the little tiny lipid nanoparticles that are part of the vaccine



locate very heavily in the ovary. Now, this was a rat study. But it still
showed heavy localization most unexpectedly of these vaccine particles in the
ovary.

End of the first 12 minutes of the transcript. I hope this inspires you to
listen to the rest of the interview if you have not done so.

Former Illuminist, Carolyn Hamlett

Carolyn Hamlett

On the evening of July 14, I shared with my wife the testimonial of a lady
who calls herself a “former Illuminist”, Carolyn Hamlett. We listened to two
interviews with her from an article I posted on my website 5 years ago:
Interview with a former “Illumined One”

Carolyn Hamlett was raised in a trans-generational witchcraft family such as
John Todd was, but she doesn’t say she was a member of the Illuminati. In
fact, she disavows any membership in the Illuminati saying people have
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mistakenly called her a former Illuminati. When Christians asked her with
whom she worked with, she didn’t even have a name for it. She just said she
worked in partnership with Satan’s top fallen angels! But most Christians
didn’t understand that. So she came up with her own name and called it, “The
Organization“.

In Carolyn Hamlett’s own words:

“The living and working “body” that I call “The Organization” has many
systems and divisions which have been created to work independently of each
other, yet in unison, towards common objectives as the head controls and
directs. The “head” of “The Organization” is Lucifer (Satan). Functioning as
The Organization’s “central nervous system” (brain and spinal column) is
Lucifer (Satan) and his spiritual hierarchy of the descended (fallen) angels
(many of them call themselves “Ascended Masters”… but they are nothing more
than descended — fallen — angels), as well as hybrids and some humans who
work in the supernatural, as well as here on this physical earth, to carry
out Lucifer’s plan.”

“In addition, this organization has millions of people working for the same
cause with varying degrees of awareness of that cause. They come from all age
groups, all walks of life, all religions, all nationalities, from all
governments, and all divisions of military. Most of these people are kept in
the dark as to the true nature of The Plan and of the true identity of the
authors of it (Satan and his fallen angels).” — From
https://carolynhamlettexposinglucifersplaninthelastdays.com/2019/05/23/the-or
ganization-what-is-it/

So far I haven’t read anywhere in Carolyn Hamlett’s blog where she talks
about the Jesuits or the Vatican or the Jews or Zionists. She talks about
Satan’s control on earth being composed of millions of people and thousands
of organizations working together just like the cells and organs of a body
does. She says the Illuminati is just a small part of “The Organization. And
now I think the Jesuits, Vatican, Zionists, United Nations, Bilderbergers,
Trilaterals, or any other NWO organization on earth, are just a small part of
what Satan is doing on earth.

She talks a lot about occult influence in Christian churches, and especially
in charismatic churches! Many people who call themselves Christians are
really working for Satan, wittingly or unwittingly.

Carolyn Hamlett’s bio:
https://carolynhamlettexposinglucifersplaninthelastdays.com/about-me/about-ca
rolyn-hamlett-a-short-bio/
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Proof Our Immune System Can Protect Us
from All Variants of the Coronavirus

The original title to this talk by Dr. Sucharit Bhakdi is

“Proof that puts an end to the Sars-CoV-2
Narrative” | Professor Sucharit Bhakdi

Dr. Sucharit Bhakdi is a retired Thai-German
microbiologist. I consider this information
important which is why I transcribed the video into
text. I hope you watch both the video and read the
text to get the message.

A person in Australia wrote saying he gets an error
message in the place the video above should be. If
you cannot see the video on this page, please go to
https://odysee.com/$/embed/Dr.-Sucharit-Bhakdi-Orac
le-Films-Message-HD

Transcript of the video

The good news today is that scientific publications
have just appeared that put an end to the whole
narrative. What one has been made to believe up to
now is that the SARS-CoV-2 virus is so new, that
our immune system will not recognize it, and
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therefore, when the need arises, the immune system
will not respond in time with the production of
antibodies, that they could save our lives. And
that’s why we need to be vaccinated. That’s why the
whole world needs to be vaccinated.

Now, scientific publications that have appeared in
the last weeks, as I said, put an end to this
narrative, because it turns out that the Corona
SARS-CoV-2 virus and its descendants are not so
different from the old normal coronaviruses that
they would not be recognized by the immune system.

Now, I tried to explain this with this chart here.
This is the immune system, and the immune system
can make many components. One of them are the
antibodies that the immune system will make when it
meets a new opponent of virus. Now, depending on
whether the immune system recalls that it has seen
this virus before or not, the response will be
slow. The first response is always slow; takes
about four weeks for the antibodies to be made, and
these antibodies are called IgM, immune globulin M.

If, however, the immune system has seen this virus
before, and remembers it because the immune system
has a memory, then it quickly makes other
antibodies, which are called IgG and IgA. These are
recall antibodies.

these antibodies serve principally two functions.
One function is that if it’s a virus that the
antibodies are supposed to combat, the antibodies
can try to prevent the entry of the virus into



yourself. This is what the antibodies to Corona are
supposed to do. They are called protective
antibodies, because they protect the cell from
getting infected by the virus.

If however, the cell does get infected, then
lymphocytes are there behind the scenes that will
come out and recognize that the cell is infected.
And these killer lymphocytes have the duty to kill
the cell. So once the cell is killed, the virus
factory is destroyed, the virus can’t be produced
any more, and you get up and go back to work.

The other function of antibodies – major function –
is that if the antibodies are directed against a
bacterium, or a fungal, then these antibodies will
bind to the bacteria. And that will cause another
arm of the immune system to be activated. This is
so-called complement, because it complements the
action of the antibodies and leukocytes.

Leukocytes are the cells that eat. These are cells
that are in your blood. And they’re circulating all
the time. And waiting for these bacteria to come to
your blood to be coated with the antibodies and
they will come and eat them. And thus are you
protected by your antibodies against bacteria.

So we have actually two major arms of the immune
system, one, the lymphocytes that are directed
against viruses and virus infected cells, and the
others are leukocytes that are directed against
bacteria. It’s like the Navy and the Air Force, Air
Force, Navy, and both are really deadly. They take



care of all the viruses that you are confronted
with and all the bacteria normally.

So the question is now, is our immune system really
blind to the new so called new SARS-CoV-2 virus?

Now this can be answered very simply. And for that,
what one has to do is, one has to inject this virus
or the virus gene into the body and see how long
the immune system takes to make the antibodies
against this gene. And this was done by three
independent Americans research groups in the last
weeks and published, so everyone can go and have a
look at these papers. And everyone should look at
the papers because two questions arise.

First, was the antibody response, fast or slow?
This would be fast. And this would be slow. 30
days, 10 days or five days? And if it were fast,
did the antibodies carry the correct label IgM, IgA
or the wrong label?

So, what do you think? I’m going to ask you, the
Americans measured in the blood, the appearance of
the antibodies every day. The people who are
telling you that you should get vaccinated are
going to say, “of course, they were IgM antibodies
because this was blind to them. But the fact is the
opposite. All groups found out that everyone who
had been vaccinated responded with IgG, and IgA
antibodies within days after the vaccination, which
is absolute proof that it is a recall response to
something that the immune system has recognized.

You may ask me, “How can this be?” The answer is



very simple. Look, this is the hand, the grasping
hand of the virus, this is the spike and the spike
is there to grasp the handle of the door to
yourself to get in. The antibody comes and forces
itself into the jaw, like the crocodile, the mouth
is open, it stops the crocodile from closing his
mouth. Of course, this is not completely correct.
But it will do as a picture for you.

All right. Now, this key that enters into the
mouth, of course, it’s not a perfect fit. So you
could change a finger or two, and it will still go
in. And this is the difference between
coronaviruses and influenza viruses. influenza are
flu viruses, the real flu, alright, which has
really caused pandemics because flu viruses can
completely change the whole hand so that the hand
looks like this suddenly. Okay. And then your
antibodies don’t fit into that. But this is
something that the Coronavirus can never do. They
can’t, and so they can only change the shape of the
fingers. And that’s not enough to fool the immune
system. It’s that simple. And this applies to all
the variants. So forget it, if someone tells you
that you are not immune against the variants.

The fact is, of course, that the immune system
doesn’t splurge. It keeps its antibodies in a
locker, just like you have money in the bank, you
don’t go around throwing your money out of your
pocket, you get the money out of the bank when you
need it. And that’s what happens to the immune
system. And wonderfully enough, another publication
coming from Denmark, showed that true infections



with the SARS-CoV-2 do exactly the same, meaning
that everyone who has had an infection, even if
he’s asymptomatic, you know no symptoms, if the
virus just gets into your throat, multiplies a bit
and gets thrown out again. But even then, the
immune system responds by making IgG and IgA
antibodies, meaning that you have the money in the
bank.

This means dear fellow citizens, that the herd
immunity is already present, but kept under lock
and key like a treasure. But it can be mobilized at
any time you want. This is like a dog and his
master. The dog, this is the immune system. The
master in this case would be the virus. So the
moment the virus comes near to the house, gets
back, the dog senses that the viruses is coming,
begins to wagging his tail, begins barking,
throwing out the antibodies to say hello to the
master.

So you see, this virus always first enters through
the front door goes into your throat and it takes
days to multiply and if it multiplies in your
throat, it doesn’t matter. It only kills you if it
gets to your lungs.

But now we know that this is enough time for you
and me or anyone, because the Danes showed that
over 99% of all people running around, have this
treasure, they have the treasure, and they could
mobilize the IgG and IgA antibodies, even when the
virus was only in the throat. Now, isn’t this a
piece of wonderful news? I think it causes us to



realize, it causes us to realize that we can cast
the dread of this pandemic away, and return to a
wonderful world, return to our friends, our beloved
ones, join hands with them, and rejoice. The
pandemic is not existent as a mortally dangerous
new disease.

Now, the second piece of news I have for you is
that this will not only cause vaccination to be
unnecessary, but also says if the vaccination
carries any danger whatsoever, it must be stopped
because there is no benefit. And if it only
contains danger, then it is the duty of the doctors
and the authorities not to undertake vaccination.

Now, let me tell you something very, very alarming.
So alarming that this piece of news is just as
important as the good piece of news. And this comes
also from the publications that have just appeared.
So we’ll go back to this chart here. And I told
you, in the vaccinated, they found that the IgA,
and IgA antibodies came immediately. Then they
waited for another two weeks or three weeks. And
then they gave the people a second shot. What did
you see, they saw that the IgG and IgA levels
immediately continued to rise, which is what a
booster is supposed to do.

However, now, listen very carefully, look at this.
This is a vessel wall, this is your blood. It is
now known that the genes that are injected into
your body will enter the bloodstream. And it is
absolutely certain now that these genes are going
to enter the cells that line the vessel wall.



Because these are the cells that they contact.

Now, what happens when the cells that line the
vessel walls begin to produce these spikes? The
spikes will then be produced by the cell and
protrude from the cell surface into the
bloodstream. Alright, now, these cells going to be
recognized by your lymphocytes that have born are
given to you by the Dear Lord to kill those cells
that are making the virus or the virus protein, any
virus protein. So, these lymphocytes are going to
mount the attack on your vessel walls.

This is the first way towards clot formation that
as we know is happening all over the place all over
the world. Now at the beginning after the first
vaccination, this danger is bad and is already
terrible in itself if your killer lymphocytes start
trying to kill you. But at that time, during the
first seven to 10 days, they are still no
antibodies. They are not yet any antibodies.
However, after three or four weeks, there are
masses of antibodies all over the place in your
blood. And if you dare to repeat this performance
and start to put those spikes out into your blood,
God help you because now not only the killer
lymphocytes will detect antibodies and complement,
and leukocytes are also going to attack thinking
that your cells that are producing these spikes are
bacteria and they are going to try to eat your
vessel wall cells.

Now, this attack of the Air Force and the Navy on a
single cell target has never been seen before.



There is no situation because either you’re
combating a virus, or you’re combating the
bacteria; mixed infections that go through the body
are actually virtually unknown. So we have the
unique situation that has been created by the
vaccination.

That is, in a way, extremely interesting. Because
no one knows what the outcome will be. However, the
vision is so horrible, and so awful and terrifying,
that I, myself, don’t really want to know the
answer. And I don’t want this answer to become
known.

I want you to decide to not take the second shot.
Not only the second shot, but any shot thereafter
is going to place your life in danger. That is what
I am convinced of now, especially because of the
publications that have just appeared. So I think
that was the most important thing I have to say
today. And I hope people will sit down, look at
these papers, talk about them. And I hope that my
colleagues, physicians, and scientists will do the
same and get together to see whether this may have
a grain of truth. Because if it does, the
consequences are absolutely endless or the
consequences are very simple. We just have to stop
everything now.

(End of transcript.)

The transcript was proofread by Dr. John Gideon
Hartnett. Please see his website:
https://biblescienceforum.com/

https://biblescienceforum.com/


Andrew Jackson Quote
Exposing the Bankers

Andrew Jackson (March 15, 1767 – June 8, 1845), the
seventh President of the United States
(1829–1837).is one of my heroes. I think the
Federal Reserve Bank is not honoring him, but
actually mocking him by putting his picture on the
US $20 bill! I’m sure he would have hated that. He
was diametrically against the central bank and
worked to rescind its federal charter. According to
the US Constitution, only the “Congress shall have
Power …To coin Money, regulate the Value thereof” —
not the bank. This is what President Jackson had to
say to the bankers:

“Gentlemen! I too have been a close observer of the
doings of the Bank of the United States. I have had
men watching you for a long time, and am convinced
that you have used the funds of the bank to
speculate in the breadstuffs of the country. When
you won, you divided the profits amongst you, and
when you lost, you charged it to the bank. You tell
me that if I take the deposits from the bank and

https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/andrew-jackson-against-the-bank/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/government/andrew-jackson-against-the-bank/


annul its charter I shall ruin ten thousand
families. That may be true, gentlemen, but that is
your sin! Should I let you go on, you will ruin
fifty thousand families, and that would be my sin!
You are a den of vipers and thieves. I have
determined to rout you out, and by the Eternal,
(bringing his fist down on the table) I will rout
you out!” Andrew Jackson.

The Destruction Of
Jerusalem

Forward by the Webmaster:

I was inspired to transcribe part of Dr. Chuck
Baldwin’s message on the destruction of Jerusalem
from a YouTube posted by Liberty Fellowship. I was
not asked by Liberty Fellowship to do this. I am
receiving no remuneration from them.

I think this message is extremely important for all
Christians to know. It contains information that I

https://www.jamesjpn.net/basic-bible/the-destruction-of-jerusalem-message-by-dr-chuck-baldwin-on-aug-25-2019-in-text-format-and-video/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/basic-bible/the-destruction-of-jerusalem-message-by-dr-chuck-baldwin-on-aug-25-2019-in-text-format-and-video/


certainly didn’t know. And I think having a message
in text format makes it more accessible to all. It
sure helps me absorb the message deeper in my heart
when I can read it. I hope you appreciate it and
share this article with your friends.

The Destruction Of Jerusalem – by
Dr. Chuck Baldwin
Open your Bibles please to Matthew chapter 23.
Matthew chapter 23. I am preaching a message today
that most of you have never heard a message of this
nature preached in your life. You might be a senior
citizen well up in years. I would venture to say
you’ve never heard a message like I’m going to
bring today, not because this message is not
important, it is critically important, but the
problem is there has been a great falling away
among the Church over the last hundred years, and
many of these great truths of the Word of God are
not being taught any longer. This is one of those.

I’m speaking today on the destruction of Jerusalem.
Matthew chapter 23 in verses 37 and 38, hear what
Jesus said:

Matthew 23:37 O Jerusalem, Jerusalem, thou that
killest the prophets, and stonest them which are
sent unto thee, how often would I have gathered thy
children together, even as a hen gathereth her
chickens under her wings, and ye would not!
38 Behold, your house is left unto you desolate.

God introduced His covenant with Moses with mighty



signs and miracles as we have already discussed.
Again and again, again and again, the children of
Israel, in spite of those miracles, rejected God,
His Word, and His messengers. God sent them
warning, after warning, after warning, prophet
after prophet, miracle after miracle, oppressor
after oppressor, and still Israel remained stiff-
necked, hard-hearted and obstinate.

Moses in Exodus 32:9 said, “I have seen this people
and behold it is a stiff-necked people.”

In Exodus 33:5: “For the Lord said to Moses say
unto the children of Israel ye are a stiff-necked
people.”

In Deuteronomy 9:6 “Understand therefore that the
LORD thy God giveth thee not this good land – the
promised land – to possess it for thy
righteousness.” He’s not giving you this land
because you have been righteous. “For thou art a
stiff-necked people.”

Deuteronomy 9:13: “Furthermore the Lord said unto
me saying I have seen this person and behold it is
a stiff necked people.”

2nd Chronicles chapter 30 and verse 8: “King
Hezekiah said now be he not stiff necked as your
fathers were.”

In Acts chapter 7 verse 51 Stephen said: “Ye stiff-
necked and uncircumcised in heart and ears, you do
always resist the Holy Ghost, as your fathers did,
so do ye.”



Jesus said to Jerusalem, “Thou that stonest the
prophets, killest them that are sent unto thee.”
Jesus meant that.

Samuel was stormed against by the people,
threatened, rejected, and mauled over by public
opinion, Isaiah murdered with a wooden saw by King
Manasseh, Joel, Uzziah, the son of King Amaziah,
clubbed him to death. Amos, the son of a priest,
drove a nail through his Temple. Micah was murdered
by Joram, the son of Ahab. Habakkuk, stoned to
death by Jews in Jerusalem. Ezekiel murdered by the
chief of the Jews in Chaldea. Zachariah, King Joash
murdered this prophet between the steps and the
altar of the Temple, and then sprinkled his blood
on the horns of the altar. Jeremiah, imprisoned,
tortured, starved, and stoned to death by the Jews.

Look at Jeremiah chapter 19, take your Bibles to
Jeremiah chapter 19, hear the prophecy of Jeremiah
relative to the destruction of Jerusalem. Jeremiah
chapter 19. I’m going to be giving you a lot of
material today, and I know it may be hard to
remember everything that I’m going to say that’s
why I hope that you’ll get the video afterward, but
I hope you’ll watch intently at this prophecy of
Jeremiah as it is applied to the destruction of
Jerusalem, because every single thing that Jeremiah
said in this chapter came to pass, and we will see
it in this message.

Jeremiah 19:1 ¶Thus saith the LORD, Go and get a
potter’s earthen bottle, and take of the ancients
of the people, and of the ancients of the priests;



2 And go forth unto the valley of the son of
Hinnom, which is by the entry of the east gate, and
proclaim there the words that I shall tell thee,
3 And say, Hear ye the word of the LORD, O kings of
Judah, and inhabitants of Jerusalem; Thus saith the
LORD of hosts, the God of Israel; Behold, I will
bring evil upon this place, the which whosoever
heareth, his ears shall tingle.
4 Because they have forsaken me, and have estranged
this place, and have burned incense in it unto
other gods, whom neither they nor their fathers
have known, nor the kings of Judah, and have filled
this place with the blood of innocents;
5 They have built also the high places of Baal, to
burn their sons with fire for burnt offerings unto
Baal, which I commanded not, nor spake it, neither
came it into my mind:
6 Therefore, behold, the days come, saith the LORD,
that this place (Jerusalem) shall no more be called
Tophet, nor The valley of the son of Hinnom, but
The valley of slaughter.
7 And I will make void the counsel of Judah and
Jerusalem in this place; and I will cause them to
fall by the sword before their enemies, and by the
hands of them that seek their lives: and their
carcases will I give to be meat for the fowls of
the heaven, and for the beasts of the earth.
8 And I will make this city desolate,

What did Jesus say? “Jerusalem, your house is left
unto you desolate.”

Jeremiah 19:8 And I will make this city desolate,
and an hissing; every one that passeth thereby



shall be astonished and hiss because of all the
plagues thereof.
9 And I will cause them to eat the flesh of their
sons and the flesh of their daughters, and they
shall eat every one the flesh of his friend in the
siege and straitness, wherewith their enemies, and
they that seek their lives, shall straiten them.
10 ¶Then shalt thou break the bottle in the sight
of the men that go with thee,
11 And shalt say unto them, Thus saith the LORD of
hosts; Even so will I break this people and this
city, as one breaketh a potter’s vessel, that
cannot be made whole again: and they shall bury
them in Tophet, till there be no place to bury.
12 Thus will I do unto this place, saith the LORD,
and to the inhabitants thereof, and even make this
city as Tophet:
13 And the houses of Jerusalem, and the houses of
the kings of Judah, shall be defiled as the place
of Tophet, because of all the houses upon whose
roofs they have burned incense unto all the host of
heaven, and have poured out drink offerings unto
other gods.
14 Then came Jeremiah from Tophet, whither the LORD
had sent him to prophesy; and he stood in the court
of the LORD’S house; and said to all the people,
15 Thus saith the LORD of hosts, the God of Israel;
Behold, I will bring upon this city and upon all
her towns all the evil that I have pronounced
against it, because they have hardened their necks,
that they might not hear my words.

That was Jeremiah’s prophecy of the destruction of
Jerusalem. Every word came to pass as we will see



in a minute.

Description of Jerusalem

First, let’s talk about the city of Jerusalem
itself. It was built on two major mountains, and
five lesser mountains. Three massive walls
surrounded the city on every side except one side
which was inaccessible. One wall was erected on a
hanging rock and fortified by sixty towers. The
middle wall had fourteen towers. The third wall had
nearly 90 towers. In clear weather, one could see
the Mediterranean Sea, Arabia, and the entire
nation of Israel, from one vantage point. The
towers were built of white marble. The tower stood
between 90 and 135 feet high. Again, they all stood
on the top of great hills and mountains. Nearby on
the north side was the royal palace with its
porticoes, galleries, apartments, groves, gardens,
walks, fountains, aqueducts, all made from the
costliest and most elegant materials. The Temple
and the fort of Antonia were on the east side
directly opposite the Mount of Olives. Inside the
fort was the castle of Antonia, seventy five feet
high, each side faced with marble. The towers of
the fort were elegant and massive beyond
description. The foundations of the lower Temple
were four hundred and fifty feet deep, and the
stones of which they were composed were more than
60 feet long and seven feet high, made of the
whitest marble. The circuit of the whole building
was four furlongs. Its height 100 cubits, 160
pillars each 27 feet high, ornamented and sustained
the immense and ponderous edifice. In the front,



spacious and lofty galleries wainscoted with cedar
were supported by columns of white marble in
uniform rows. In short, says Josephus, nothing
could surpass even the exterior of this Temple for
its elegant and curious workmanship. It was adorned
with solid plates of gold that rivaled the beauty
of the rising sun, and were scarcely less dazzling
to the eye than the beams of that luminary. Of
those parts of the building which were not guilt
when viewed from a distance, some, says he,
appeared like pillars of snow, and some like
mountains of white marble. The splendor of the
interior parts of the Temple corresponded with the
external magnificence. It was decorated and
enriched by everything that was costly, elegant,
and superb.

In the lower Temple was placed the sacred
curiosities; the seven-branched candlestick of pure
gold, the table for the show-bread, and the altar
of incense, the two latter of which were covered
over with plates of the same metal, gold. In the
sanctuary were several doors 55 cubits high, 16 in
breadth which were all likewise of gold. Before
these doors hung a veil of the most beautiful
Babylonian tapestry composed of scarlet blue and
purple, exquisitely interwoven, and wrought up to
the highest degree of art. From the top of the
ceiling depended branches and leaves of vines and
large clusters of grapes hanging down five or six
feet all of gold, and of most admirable
workmanship. In addition to these proofs of the
splendor and riches of the Temple may be noticed
its eastern gate of pure Corinthian brass, more



esteemed even than the precious metals. The golden
folding doors of the chambers, the beautiful carved
work, gilding and painting of the galleries, golden
vessels of the sanctuary, the vestments of scarlet,
violet and purple, the vast wealth of the treasury,
abundance of precious stones and immense quantities
of all kinds of costly spices and perfumes, in
short, the most valuable and sumptuous of whatever
nature or art or opulence could supply was enclosed
within the consecrated walls of this magnificent
and venerable edifice.

On Palm Sunday Jesus entered into that city,
Jerusalem. The people laid palm leaves in His path
and shouted, Hosanna! Blessed be the king that
cometh in the name of the Lord. Peace in heaven and
glory in the highest. But listen to what Jesus
said, Luke 19:41 through 44.

Luke 19:41 ¶And when he was come near, he beheld
the city, and wept over it,
42 Saying, If thou hadst known, even thou, at least
in this thy day, the things which belong unto thy
peace! but now they are hid from thine eyes.
43 For the days shall come upon thee, that thine
enemies shall cast a trench about thee, and compass
thee round, and keep thee in on every side,
44 And shall lay thee even – even – with the
ground, and thy children within thee; and they
shall not leave in thee one stone upon another;
because thou knewest not the time of thy
visitation.

On Wednesday of that week, Jesus rebuked and



confounded the scribes and the Pharisees, and
warned the disciples of the barbarous treatment
that they would receive very soon at the hands of
the Jews. He then said those words that we began
this address with.

Luke 13:34 O Jerusalem, Jerusalem, thou that
killest the prophets, and stonest them that are
sent unto thee; how often would I have gathered thy
children together, as a hen doth gather her brood
under her wings, and ye would not!
35 Behold, your house is left unto you desolate:

The Olivet Discourse

Turn in your Bibles to Matthew chapter 24 beginning
in verse 1.

Matthew 24:1 ¶And Jesus went out, and departed from
the Temple: and his disciples came to him for to
shew him the buildings of the Temple.

Not sure this was all of the disciples. It could
have been Peter, James, John and Andrew, but they
came out to Jesus and engaged in a private
conversation with Him, and Jesus foretold the
destruction of the city of Jerusalem.

Verse 2 And Jesus said unto them, See ye not all
these things?

Remember this discourse took place on the Mount of
Olives which commanded a full view of the city of
Jerusalem and the Temple. Jesus and the disciples
are looking at the city. They’re looking at the



Temple when Jesus said, “See ye not all these
things?” Jerusalem, the Temple, the walls, the
towers, the beauty, the grandeur, the riches.
“Verily I say unto you, There shall not be left
here one stone upon another, that shall not be
thrown down. Jesus here predicts the city and the
Temple’s complete demolition.

Verse three: And as he sat upon the mount of
Olives, the disciples came unto him privately,
saying, Tell us, when shall these things be? – the
destruction of Jerusalem – and what shall be the
sign of thy coming, and of the end of the world? Or
the end of the age. meaning the end of the Jewish
age, the end of the Jewish world, not talking about
the end of the world as almost everyone interprets
this verse to mean. Jesus is talking about the
destruction of Jerusalem, the end of an age, the
end of the Jewish system, the end of their city,
the end of their Temple, the end of their worship.
When shall these things be?

Verse 4 ¶And Jesus answered and said unto them,
Take heed that no man deceive you.
5 For many shall come in my name, saying, I am
Christ; and shall deceive many.

Within a year after Christ’s death and
resurrection, many false Christs appeared. Dasu
Theas the Samaritan, Simon Magus a second Samaritan
false Christ, a false Christ named Tudas under the
government of Felix, a host of false Christs
appeared claiming to perform great signs and
miracles. An Egyptian false Christ collected 30



thousand followers. In the time of Festus, another
false Christ appeared, and this is just a sample of
the hundreds and hundreds of false Christs that
came into Judea and Jerusalem shortly after the
death and resurrection of the Lord Jesus Christ,
just as He had predicted.

Verse 6 And ye shall hear of wars and rumours of
wars: see that ye be not troubled: for all these
things must come to pass, but the end is not yet.
7 For nation shall rise against nation, and kingdom
against kingdom: and there shall be famines, and
pestilences, and earthquakes, in divers places.

This is not talking about the end of the world,
this is talking about the destruction of Jerusalem.
There were wars and commotions occurring so
frequently between Jesus death and the destruction
of Jerusalem that the whole interval could be
regarded as the fulfillment of this prophecy. War
between Herod and Aretas king of Arabia Petraea,
the wars of Caligula, the wars against the Jews by
the Greeks and Syrians in the city of Seleucia with
a huge slaughter, the wars between the Jews and the
Philadelphians at Perea, the battle between the
Jews and Kuminus resulting in the deaths of 10,000
Jews, war between the Jews and the Samaritans, war
between the Jews and the Syrians in Ceceria
resulting in the deaths of 20,000 Jews, war in
Damascus, Tyre, Ascalon, Gadara, and Scythopolis.
In the first three cities I just mentioned 10,000
Jews were killed in one hour. The siege of Chapada
killed 40,000 Jews. In Alexandria the Romans killed
50,000 Jews. You shall have wars and rumors of



wars, nation against nation. It was all fulfilled
just as Jesus said between the time of Christ’s
death and the destruction of Jerusalem.

And great earthquakes shall be in divers places,
Jesus said. Within that same period of time of this
prophecy, this was literally fulfilled. In the
reign of Claudius there was an great earthquake in
Rome. There was an earthquake in Apamea, another
earthquake in Syria, another one in Crete, there
were earthquakes in Smyrna, Meletis Caius and
Samos, another in Laodicea as well as Hierapolis
and Colossi, and a dreadful earthquake occurred in
Jerusalem a short time before the Roman siege
against Jerusalem began. It all took place just as
Jesus said. Jesus said, famines, great famines at
the time extended through Greece and Italy but were
felt most severely in Judea and especially in
Jerusalem. Helena, Queen of Abiabeena, sent large
supplies of grain to Jerusalem to help the starving
in the city. The Gentile Christian Churches at the
urging of the Apostle Paul sent much relief to the
city of Jerusalem because of the starvation and
famine in the city just as Jesus predicted.

Jesus said pestilences would occur. The first
occurred in Babylon about 40 AD. The second
occurred in Rome in 65 AD. Tens of thousands of
people, maybe hundreds of thousands perished by the
disease accumulating due to starvation and
sickness. Dead corpses rotting on the streets,
infected rats and insects, just as Jesus said,
disease permeated the region for many years in
between the death of Christ and the destruction of



Jerusalem. In Luke chapter 21 and verse 11 Jesus
said:

Great Signs from Heaven

Luke 21:11 …and fearful sights and great signs
shall there be from heaven.

The following extraordinary signs occurred just as
Jesus said:

A meteor resembling a sword hung over Jerusalem
during one entire year. This could not be a comet
for it was stationary and was visible for twelve
successive months. A sword too, a fit emblem of
destruction.

“On the eighth of the month, (before the feast of
unleavened bread) at the ninth hour of the night,
there shone round about the altar, and the adjacent
buildings of the Temple, a light equal to the
brightness of the day, which continued for the
space of half an hour.” This could not be the
effect of lightning, nor of a vivid aurora, for it
was confined to a particular spot and the light
shone unintermittently thirty minutes, as the High
Priest were leading a heifer to the altar to be
sacrificed, and brought forth a lamb, in the midst
of the Temple.

Such is the strange account given by the historian.
Some may regard it as a “Grecian fable,” while
others may think that they discern in this prodigy
a miraculous rebuke of Jewish infidelity and
impiety, for rejecting the ANTITYPICAL Lamb, who



had offered Himself as an atonement, “once for
all,” and who, by thus completely fulfilling their
design, had virtually abrogated the Levitical
sacrifices. However this may be, the circumstances
of the prodigy are remarkable. It did not occur in
an obscure part of the city, but in the Temple, not
at an ordinary time, but at the Passover, the
season of our LORD’S crucifixion, in the presence,
not of the vulgar merely, but of the High Priests
and of their attendants, and when they were leading
the sacrifice to the altar.

About the sixth hour of the night, the eastern gate
of the Temple was seen to open without human
assistance. When the guards informed the curator of
this event, he sent men to assist them in shutting
it, who with great difficulty succeeded. This gate,
as hath been observed already, was of solid brass,
and required twenty men to close it every evening.
It could not have been opened by a “strange gust of
wind,” or a “slight earthquake;” for Josephus says,
it was secured by “iron bolts and bars, which were
let down into a large threshold; consisting of one
entire stone.”

Soon after the feast of the Passover, in various
parts of the country, before the setting of the
sun, chariots and armed men were seen in the air,
passing round about Jerusalem. Neither could this
portentous spectacle be occasioned by the aurora,
for it occurred before the setting of the sun, or
merely the fancy of a few villagers, gazing at the
heavens, for it was seen in various parts of the
country.



Beyond that, at the subsequent feast of Pentecost,
while the priests were going by night, into the
inner Temple to perform their customary
ministrations, they first felt, as they said, a
shaking, accompanied by an indistinct murmuring,
and afterwards voices as of a multitude, saying, in
a distinct and earnest manner, “LET US DEPART
HENCE.” This gradation will remind the reader of
that awful transaction, which the feast of
Pentecost was principally instituted to
commemorate. First, a shaking was heard, this would
naturally induce the priests to listen: an
unintelligible murmuring succeeds; this would more
powerfully arrest their attention, and while it was
thus awakened arid fixed, they heard, says
Josephus, the voices of a multitude, distinctly
pronouncing the words “LET US DEPART HENCE.” And
accordingly, before this period for celebrating
this feast returned, the Jewish war had commenced,
and in the space of three years afterwards,
Jerusalem was surrounded by the Roman army, the
Temple converted into a citadel, and its sacred
courts streaming with the blood of human victims.

And the last and most fearful omen, Josephus
relates that one Jesus, the son of Ananus, a rustic
of the lower class, during the Feast of
Tabernacles, suddenly exclaimed in the Temple, “A
voice from the east, a voice from the west, a voice
from the four winds, a voice against Jerusalem and
the Temple — a voice against bridegrooms and brides
— a voice against the whole people!” These words he
incessantly proclaimed aloud both day and night,
through all the streets of Jerusalem, for seven



years and five months together, commencing in A.D.
62, when the city was in a state of peace, and
overflowing with prosperity, and terminating amidst
the horrors of the siege. This disturber, having
excited the attention of the magistracy, was
brought before Albinus the Roman governor, who
commanded that he should be scourged. But the
severest stripes drew from him neither tears nor
supplications. As he never thanked those who
relieved, so neither did he complain of the
injustice of those who struck him. And no other
answer could the governor obtain to his
interrogatories, but his usual denunciation of
“Woe, woe to Jerusalem!” which he still continued
to proclaim through the city, but especially during
the festivals, when his manner became more earnest,
and the tone of his voice louder. At length, on the
commencement of the siege, he ascended the walls,
and, in a more powerful voice than ever, exclaimed,
“Woe, woe to this city, this Temple, and this
people!” And then, with a presentment of his own
death, added,” Woe, woe to myself.” He had scarcely
uttered these words when a stone from one of the
Roman engines killed him on the spot. The great
signs just as Jesus predicted.

Matthew chapter 24 verse 8 Jesus continues saying
all these are the beginning of sorrows.

Luke 21 verse 12 Jesus said that before all these
things they shall lay hands on you – the disciples
– and persecute you delivering you up to the
synagogues and into prisons being brought before
kings and rulers for my name’s sake. In the verse



16 of that chapter, and ye shall be betrayed both
parents and brethren and kinsfolks and friends, and
some of you they shall cause to be put to death. As
we know John the Baptist had already been beheaded,
Peter and John were in prison, Stephen was stoned
to death, James was beheaded, Paul was beheaded,
eventually all of the disciples except John were
violently martyred, just as Jesus said.

Verse 14 in Matthew 24: And this Gospel of the
kingdom shall be preached into all the world for a
witness unto all nations and then shall the end
come. He’s not talking about the end of the world,
he’s talking about the end of the Jewish world, the
end of the Jewish age, the Gospel shall be preached
to all the world, then shall the end come. The
persecution of the Jews against the early Church
forced the apostles and disciples to flee the city
of Jerusalem. The book of Acts records the
preaching of the Gospel into all the world, Rome,
Corinth, Galatia, Ephesus, Philippi, Colossi,
Thessalonica, Pontius, Cappadocia, Bethinia.

Colossians chapter 1 verse 23 listen to what the
Apostle Paul said.

If ye continue in the faith grounded and settled,
and be not moved away from the hope of the Gospel,
which ye have heard, and which was preached – which
was preached — to every creature which is under
heaven; whereof I Paul am made a minister. Just as
Jesus said, the Gospel would be preached to
everyone in the world, everyone under heaven. So
here Paul proclaims the fulfillment of Jesus



prophecy which was preached to every creature under
heaven!

All of this, all of this was Jesus prophecy of
things preceding the destruction of Jerusalem.
Everything we have discussed to this moment
happened prior to the destruction of Jerusalem.
They were the precursors of that which was to come.

The wars referred to earlier escalated between the
Jews in Jerusalem and Rome until it reached a
boiling point. Nero appointed Vespasian to
prosecute the war against the Jews in Jerusalem.
Assisted by his son Titus, they marched an army of
60,000 men against Jerusalem in 67 AD. As the Roman
army marched through Judea towards Jerusalem, it
spared no one, woman or child. The siege and
surrounding Judea went on for 15 months. Vespasian
leveled the cities of Galilee and the chief towns
of Judea killing at least a hundred and fifty
thousand inhabitants. The terrors and calamities in
the coastal city of Joppa were especially dreadful.
Thousands of Jews took to ships to escape
Vespasian’s fury, but a great tempest of wind
pushed the ships back to land, and hundreds of
vessels were dashed against the rocks. Many Jews
killed themselves to escape being tortured by the
Roman army. Over four thousand dead bodies were
strewed along the coasts, and thousands more were
killed inland. Thus was fulfilled Jesus prophecy
Luke 21:25 and upon the earth distress of nations
with perplexity, the sea and the waves roaring.

While Vespasian returned to Caesarea to plan his



great and final assault against Jerusalem, he was
summoned back to Rome upon the death of Nero. His
son Titus was left in charge of the Roman army.
Thus there was a respite of almost two years before
Titus would seize the city of Jerusalem. God again
gave the Jews yet another chance to repent and turn
to the Lord. After all these things that have
already happened, pestilences, disease, death,
earthquake, wars, 150,000 killed in Judea, after
all of this there was a two-year respite. The Jews
could have repented. The Jews could have turned to
the Lord. God gave them another opportunity after
all of the opportunities God had given Israel from
the time of Moses, to the time of Joshua, to the
Judges, to the prophets, over and over and over and
over and over and over and over and over and over
again for thousands of years God gave them an
opportunity to repent, an opportunity to come to
the Lord, an opportunity to obey God, an
opportunity to be faithful to His Word, so many
opportunities they’re too numerous to count! And
now on the very verge of their destruction, on the
very verge of the total annihilation of their
people, their way of life, their religion, their
Temple, their city, God gave them another chance to
repent. And they did not. Think of all the
opportunities God gave the children of Israel from
the time Moses delivered them from bondage all the
way through the times of the prophets. The plagues,
the judgments, the invasions, the captivity, the
miracles, the deliverance. And then came John the
Baptist and they killed him. Then came their
Messiah, and they crucified Him. They’re hard to
stubbornness iniquity wickedness and blasphemy only



grew worse and worse.

And now on the verge of total annihilation, the
rebellion of the Jews against God intensified to
unspeakable proportions. Inside the city of
Jerusalem a great civil war broke out between the
inhabitants. These two “factions” spared no one,
women or children. They killed each other by the
thousands. Eighty five hundred bodies lied rotting
on the streets of Jerusalem killed by fellow Jews.
Twelve thousand Jewish leaders were killed
including many Pharisees. Their carcasses lay in
heaps along the city streets. Unrestrained
lawlessness ran rampant throughout Judea. There was
no law. There was rampant, rampant, unbridled
violence, murder, rape, pillage, plunder, death,
destruction, Jew against Jew!

It was during this background that the city
inhabitants became aware that the Roman army was
approaching for its final assault. Listen to Jesus
in Matthew chapter 24 begin reading from verse 15:

Matthew 24:15 When ye therefore shall see the
abomination of desolation, spoken of by Daniel the
prophet, stand in the holy place, (whoso readeth,
let him understand:)
16 Then let them which be in Judaea flee into the
mountains:
17 Let him which is on the housetop not come down
to take any thing out of his house:
18 Neither let him which is in the field return
back to take his clothes.
19 And woe unto them that are with child, and to



them that give suck in those days!
20 But pray ye that your flight be not in the
winter, neither on the sabbath day:
21 For then shall be great tribulation, (He’s
talking about the destruction of Jerusalem! There
shall be great tribulation!) such as was not since
the beginning of the world to this time, no, nor
ever shall be.

Let me pause right there. There has never in the
history of the world been a slaughter, been an
annihilation, been a destruction, of any people, of
any city, anywhere in the history of the world,
that compares to the destruction of the city of
Jerusalem. And since that dreadful destruction, in
modern history, with all of the advances in
technology, and all of the warfare, the bombs, the
planes, the ships, the guns, the canons,
everything, World War I, World War II, think of all
of the great horrors of military conflict that have
taken place, to this very day there has never been
an annihilation of any people, anywhere, in any
war, that compares to the annihilation of the city
of Jerusalem just as Jesus said in Matthew chapter
24 and verse 21, read it again, for then shall be
Great Tribulation such as was not since the
beginning of the world to this time, no, nor shall
ever be.

22 And except those days should be shortened, there
should no flesh be saved: but for the elect’s sake
those days shall be shortened.

And in Luke 21 verse 20 Luke adds this, Jesus



speaking:

Luke 21:20 ¶And when ye shall see Jerusalem
compassed (or surrounded) with armies, then know
that the desolation thereof is nigh.

When you see the Roman armies surrounding this
city, your doom is upon you. Previously Jerusalem
had been invaded, Jerusalem had been captured,
Assyrians, the Babylonians, the Chaldeans, but now
Jerusalem will be utterly and totally annihilated.

The day on which Titus encompassed Jerusalem was
the Feast of the Passover, the 37th anniversary of
the day when the Jews crucified their Messiah, 37
years to the day. Unaware of the bloodshed and the
mayhem that was taking place in Jerusalem, tens of
thousands of Jews faithfully came to Jerusalem to
celebrate Passover as they did each year, but in
doing so this year they ignored the warning of
Jesus.

Luke 21:21b …and let not them that are in the
countries enter thereinto. (The city of Jerusalem.)

If you’re in the country, stay there. Do not enter
the city of Jerusalem. The tens of thousands, yea,
hundreds of thousands of Jews did just that.
Josephus, the greatest of all Jewish historians,
was an eyewitness to the destruction of Jerusalem.
He was in Jerusalem when the siege began. He was
taken prisoner by the Roman army, and when they
recognized who he was, they spared his life, and
they charged him to be an eyewitness on-site
reporter, and to record every detail of the events



that he witnessed during the course of this siege
which is exactly what he did. Josephus said there
were so many Roman crosses in Jerusalem one could
hardly walk through the city. Rumors among the
Roman troops were that Jews had swallowed gold, and
you can imagine what the Roman troops did to the
Jewish bodies in an attempt to recover the
swallowed gold.

After visualizing the carnage that the Jews had
inflicted upon themselves, and that now his troops
were inflicting, Titus was so grieved at the scene
that he stopped, raised his hand toward heaven, and
prayed to God that he never intended so much death
and destruction as the Jews had inflicted upon
themselves. But the horrors of famine intensified.
People were eating their belts, their sandals, the
skins of their shields, dried grass and the order
(???) of oxen. Men were eating each other, and
women were eating their children. Remember the
words of Jeremiah? Again Jesus warned Luke 23:28 as
He was carrying his Cross to Mount Calvary and the
women around Him were weeping Jesus said,
“Daughters of Jerusalem weep not for me but weep
for yourselves and for your children!” They had no
idea what He meant, but Jesus knew what was soon to
come to this city.

Finally, the Romans breached the inner wall, I am
trying to make this as expeditious as I can leaving
out so many details of this. Your imagination can
take you to the scene and you can only imagine the
horror that was taking place as I tell you about
this. The Romans breached the inner wall and gained



possession of the great Tower of Antonio in advance
toward the Temple. Titus had determined in planning
the siege to not, I repeat, to not destroy the
Temple. He wanted to preserve it as a trophy of
Rome. Titus would not have his way. As his soldiers
began burning the Temple, Titus personally rode to
the scene and commanded his men to spare the
Temple. But so violent was the battle between the
Romans and the Jews that they either did not see
their commander, or if they did, they ignored him.
Jews were rushing from every quarter to save the
Temple. There is no language to describe the scene
of fire and smoke and blood and death that ensued
as the Jews fought desperately to save the Temple
of God! And the Romans, obsessed with their
destruction, it was something so unimaginable, it’s
impossible to describe.

The old and the young, the feeble and the fit, the
priests and the commoners, the Pharisees and the
scribes, mothers and fathers, parents and children,
brothers and sisters, the ground could not be seen!
The ground could not be seen for dead bodies. Men
were not walking on the earth, they were walking on
the bodies of the dead. In some parts of the city,
blood was up to the horse’s bridle.

Before the final demolition, however, Titus took a
survey of the city and its fortifications. And
while contemplating their impregnable strength,
could not help ascribing a success to the peculiar
interposition of Almighty God. He said, “Had not
God himself aided our operations, and driven the
Jews from their fortresses, it would have been



absolutely impossible to have taken them. For what
could men and the force of engines have done
against such towers as these.” – The Roman general
Titus.

After this he commanded that the city should be
raised – leveled — to the foundations. Of the Jews
destroyed during the siege, Josephus records not
less than 1,100,000, to which must be added above
two hundred and thirty seven thousand who perished
in other places, and innumerable multitudes who
were swept away by famine and pestilence of which
no calculation could be made. The actual number of
Jews killed in the siege of Jerusalem was somewhere
within a million at the least, and maybe two
million dead.

In executing the command of Titus relative to the
demolition of Jerusalem, the Roman soldiers not
only threw down the buildings, but even dug up
their foundations. You remember? Four hundred fifty
feet deep! They dug up the foundations, and so
completely leveled the whole circuit of the city
that a stranger would scarcely have known that the
city had ever been inhabited by human beings. Thus
was the great city which only five months before
had been crowded with nearly 2 million people, who
glorified in its impregnable strength, entirely
depopulated and level to the ground. And thus also
was our Lord’s prediction that her enemies shall,
“lay her even with the ground,” fully accomplished.
This fact is confirmed by Eusebius who asserts that
he himself saw the city lying in ruins.



Thus was literally fulfilled the prophecy of Micah
in Micah 3:12

Micah 3:12 Therefore shall Zion for your sake be
plowed as a field, and Jerusalem shall become
heaps, and the mountain of the house as the high
places of the forest.

So significant was the destruction of Jerusalem,
that it is the subject of a very large portion of
prophecies in both the old and new testaments.
Pause, sadly the vast majority of pastors either
ignore these prophecies or they misapply them, and
take away their meaning completely applying it to
something that wasn’t true! And so most people
don’t even realize how many scores and scores of
verses in both the Old and New Testaments prophesy
the destruction of Jerusalem! In other words, God
placed the destruction of Jerusalem as a monumental
sign and lesson, not to Israel, but to the Church.

First this caveat: Titus was the most unlikely man
throughout the Roman armies to become a scourge to
Jerusalem. He was eminently distinguished for his
great tenderness and humanity, which he displayed
in a variety of instances during the siege. He
repeatedly made specific overtures to the Jews, and
deeply lamented the infatuation that rejected them.
In short he did everything which a military
commander could do to spare them and to preserve
their city and Temple, but without effect. Thus was
the will of God accomplished by human agency,
although contrary to the wish of Titus, and his
predicted interposition to punish his rebellious



and apostate people in this way rendered more
conspicuously evident. In other words, by using
Titus to be the one through whom the destruction of
Jerusalem would come, in itself, was a miracle, a
sign for the Church, forever, that everything about
the destruction of Israel was divine in origin. It
was the fulfillment of prophecy, the judgment of
God forever upon Israel, Jerusalem, their Temple,
and their religion.

Think of it: Not a single Christian perished in the
siege of Jerusalem. Think of it, Jerusalem is where
the Church began. Remember the day of Pentecost
3,000 were saved baptized and added to the Church
in one day, in Jerusalem. The Church grew by leaps
and bounds! But not one single Christian died in
the siege of Jerusalem. They were dispersed in
persecution, and those that weren’t heeded the
Oracles of God pertaining to the destruction of
Jerusalem, and left before the siege began.

When Jesus said, “This generation shall not pass
before all these things were fulfilled,” it came to
pass just as He said. A generation is 40 years in
biblical terminology. Within 40 years time
everything that Jesus had predicted had come to
pass. That generation of people did not pass. They
saw, experienced, lived and died in that fulfilled
prophecy.

For copyright reasons I deleted the last part of
the text. Please see the YouTube to hear the rest



of Pastor Baldwin’s message.

Science Confirms the
Truth of the Bible

True scientific discoveries confirm the truth of
the Bible. The very first verse in the Bible,
Genesis chapter one verse one, has a profound
meaning in physics.

Genesis 1:1  ¶In the beginning God created the
heaven and the earth.

Einstein’s space-time continuum verifies Genesis
1:1. Before “the beginning” there was no time,
there was no heaven – space – and there was no
earth – matter. Time, space, and matter all must

https://www.jamesjpn.net/health/science-confirms-the-bible/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/health/science-confirms-the-bible/


exist simultaneously or none of them can exist.

Physicist Dr. John Gideon Hartnett adds to the
preceding paragraph:

At first glance, this seems to give credibility to
the Big Bang theory that the universe had a
beginning in time and was ‘created’ out of
‘nothing’. Those are in scare quotes because there
is no creator in the big bang universe, and prior
to it existing there was nothing. But nothing does
not spontaneously create a universe unless you are
a believer in Steven Hawking’s wishful thinking.
See
https://biblescienceforum.com/2014/07/15/the-singul
arity-a-dark-beginning/

Without space and time, matter cannot exist, but
neither can a universe exist without a creator and
the Bible tells us who He is. The Creator is a God
whom we can know personally. He is the great I AM,
who was always there, the uncreated First Cause,
and we can trust what He says, because He never
lies (Numbers 23:19, Titus 1:2). His name YHVH from
Hebrew means the ‘self-existent One’. He is not
created but He created all things.”

Dr. Henry M. Morris, Ph.D., says,

“In the beginning God created the heaven and
the earth.” Time itself, according to this
most profound (yet simple) of all
declarations, had a beginning. Space (i.e.,
“the heaven”) and matter (“the earth”) began

https://biblescienceforum.com/2014/07/15/the-singularity-a-dark-beginning/
https://biblescienceforum.com/2014/07/15/the-singularity-a-dark-beginning/


simultaneously with time. Before that
beginning, there was nothing—that is, nothing
except God! (Quoted from
https://www.icr.org/article/eternal-future-ti
me-space-matter/ )

The Bible confirms the existence of harmful
bacteria

The laws of sanitation in the Bible were written
some 3000 years before Louis Pasteur in the 19th
century linked germs with infectious disease!

There are numerous rules for sanitation and
quarantine found in the Old Testament, and
especially in the Book of Leviticus that God gave
for the benefit of His children to keep them free
from contagious diseases. The scientific community
only much later in time discovered the importance
of these health rules which includes washing one’s
body in running water!

Leviticus 15:13  And when he that hath an issue is
cleansed of his issue; then he shall number to
himself seven days for his cleansing, and wash his
clothes, and bathe his flesh in running water, and
shall be clean.

“Soap and water don’t kill germs; they work
by mechanically removing them from your
hands. Running water by itself does a pretty
good job of germ removal…” (Quoted from
https://www.health.harvard.edu/newsletter_art

https://www.icr.org/article/eternal-future-time-space-matter/
https://www.icr.org/article/eternal-future-time-space-matter/


icle/The_handiwork_of_good_health

You have probably heard the proverb, “Cleanliness
is next to godliness.” The phrase “running water”
is found exactly seven times in the King James
translation of the Bible! The number seven is God’s
special number, for it signifies spiritual
perfection and completion. The Bible mentions it
more than any other number.

Leviticus 14:5  And the priest shall command that
one of the birds be killed in an earthen vessel
over running water:
Leviticus 14:6  As for the living bird, he shall
take it, and the cedar wood, and the scarlet, and
the hyssop, and shall dip them and the living bird
in the blood of the bird that was killed over the
running water:
Leviticus 14:50  And he shall kill the one of the
birds in an earthen vessel over running water:
Leviticus 14:51  And he shall take the cedar wood,
and the hyssop, and the scarlet, and the living
bird, and dip them in the blood of the slain bird,
and in the running water, and sprinkle the house
seven times:
Leviticus 14:52  And he shall cleanse the house
with the blood of the bird, and with the running
water, and with the living bird, and with the cedar
wood, and with the hyssop, and with the scarlet:
Leviticus 15:13  And when he that hath an issue is
cleansed of his issue; then he shall number to
himself seven days for his cleansing, and wash his
clothes, and bathe his flesh in running water, and



shall be clean.
Numbers 19:17  And for an unclean person they shall
take of the ashes of the burnt heifer of
purification for sin, and running water shall be
put thereto in a vessel:

More Scriptures about sanitation

Leviticus 11:31  These are unclean to you among all
that creep: whosoever doth touch them, when they be
dead, shall be unclean until the even.
32  And upon whatsoever any of them, when they are
dead, doth fall, it shall be unclean; whether it be
any vessel of wood, or raiment, or skin, or sack,
whatsoever vessel it be, wherein any work is done,
it must be put into water, and it shall be unclean
until the even; so it shall be cleansed.
33  And every earthen vessel, whereinto any of them
falleth, whatsoever is in it shall be unclean; and
ye shall break it.
34  Of all meat which may be eaten, that on which
such water cometh shall be unclean: and all drink
that may be drunk in every such vessel shall be
unclean.
35  And every thing whereupon any part of their
carcase falleth shall be unclean; whether it be
oven, or ranges for pots, they shall be broken
down: for they are unclean, and shall be unclean
unto you.
36  Nevertheless a fountain or pit, wherein there
is plenty of water, shall be clean: but that which
toucheth their carcase shall be unclean.

The words “unclean” and “clean” indicate to me



either the presence of germs and harmful bacteria
or the absence of them. The microscope had not yet
been invented in the time Moses led the children of
Israel out of Egypt. The people of course could not
see microbes. They didn’t have the “germ theory” in
their education. They just obeyed God’s commands to
Moses not knowing the scientific reasons why they
should.

Medieval Europe was plagued with diphtheria,
measles, tuberculosis, leprosy, typhus, anthrax,
smallpox, salmonella and other maladies. The worst
of such diseases was of course the Black Death.

Leviticus 15:1  ¶And the LORD spake unto Moses and
to Aaron, saying,
2  Speak unto the children of Israel, and say unto
them, When any man hath a running issue (a
discharge such as puss) out of his flesh, because
of his issue he is unclean.
3  And this shall be his uncleanness in his issue:
whether his flesh run with his issue, or his flesh
be stopped from his issue, it is his uncleanness.
4  Every bed, whereon he lieth that hath the issue,
is unclean: and every thing, whereon he sitteth,
shall be unclean.
5  And whosoever toucheth his bed shall wash his
clothes, and bathe himself in water, and be unclean
until the even.
6  And he that sitteth on any thing whereon he sat
that hath the issue shall wash his clothes, and
bathe himself in water, and be unclean until the
even.
7  And he that toucheth the flesh of him that hath



the issue shall wash his clothes, and bathe himself
in water, and be unclean until the even.
8  And if he that hath the issue spit upon him that
is clean; then he shall wash his clothes, and bathe
himself in water, and be unclean until the even.
9  And what saddle soever he rideth upon that hath
the issue shall be unclean.
10  And whosoever toucheth any thing that was under
him shall be unclean until the even: and he that
beareth any of those things shall wash his clothes,
and bathe himself in water, and be unclean until
the even.
11  And whomsoever he toucheth that hath the issue,
and hath not rinsed his hands in water, he shall
wash his clothes, and bathe himself in water, and
be unclean until the even.
12  And the vessel of earth, that he toucheth which
hath the issue, shall be broken: and every vessel
of wood shall be rinsed in water.
13  And when he that hath an issue is cleansed of
his issue; then he shall number to himself seven
days for his cleansing, and wash his clothes, and
bathe his flesh in running water, and shall be
clean.

Does modern science tell us it’s important for good
health to keep our bodies and hands clean? You know
it does. And why? To remove the presence of harmful
bacteria, that’s why.

Did you know that in the early part of the 19th
century, ‘Wash your hands’ was once controversial
medical advice?

https://www.nationalgeographic.com/history/article/handwashing-once-controversial-medical-advice
https://www.nationalgeographic.com/history/article/handwashing-once-controversial-medical-advice


Regarding the hygiene principle and germs,
Ignaz Philipp Semmelweis (1818 –1865), who
was a Hungarian physician, discovered that
10%–35% Of the mothers that came to the
medical institutions suffered fatalities.
Puerperal fever was common in mid-19th-
century hospitals and was fatal. Doctors in
those clinics had three times the mortality
of midwives’ wards. Sadly, nobody knew why.
But after close observation, Semmelweis
discovered that the incidence of puerperal
fever or “childbed fever” could be greatly
reduced by the use of hand disinfection in
obstetrical clinics.

Semmelweis proposed the practice of washing
hands with chlorinated lime solutions in 1847
while working in Vienna General Hospital’s
First Obstetrical Clinic. He ordered
physicians to wash their hands thoroughly
after every examination. In three months, the
death rate fell from 18% to 1%. These were
astounding results. And he was called the
“savior of mothers.” He published a book of
his findings in Etiology, Concept and
Prophylaxis of Childbed Fever. Despite
various publications of his successful
results, Semmelweis’s suggestions were not
accepted by the medical community of his
time.

Why was Semmelweis research rejected? Because
germs were virtually a foreign concept for
the Europeans in the middle-19th-century.



Later, Semmelweis’s publications earned
widespread acceptance only years after his
death, when Louis Pasteur confirmed the “germ
theory” and Joseph Lister, acting on the
French microbiologist’s research, practiced
and operated on patients while using hygienic
methods with great results.

Had the medical community paid attention to
God’s instructions that were given 3000 years
before, many lives would have been saved. The
Lord gave the Israelites hygienic principles
against the contamination of germs and taught
the necessity to quarantine the sick (Numbers
19:11-12). And the book of Leviticus lists a
host of diseases and ways where a person
would come in contact with germs (Leviticus
13:46).

Germs were no new discovery in 1847. And for
this fact, Roderick McGrew testified in the
Encyclopedia of Medical History: “The idea of
contagion was foreign to the classic medical
tradition and found no place in the
voluminous Hippocratic writings. The Old
Testament, however, is a rich source for
contagionist sentiment, especially in regard
to leprosy and venereal disease” (1985, pp.
77-78). — (from
https://bibleask.org/did-the-bible-teach-the-
germs-theory/



The practice of the quarantine of people
with infectious diseases is in the Bible

Numbers 12:10  ¶And the cloud departed from off the
tabernacle; and, behold, Miriam became leprous,
white as snow: and Aaron looked upon Miriam, and,
behold, she was leprous.
11  And Aaron said unto Moses, Alas, my lord, I
beseech thee, lay not the sin upon us, wherein we
have done foolishly, and wherein we have sinned.
12  Let her not be as one dead, of whom the flesh
is half consumed when he cometh out of his mother’s
womb.
13  And Moses cried unto the LORD, saying, Heal her
now, O God, I beseech thee.
14  And the LORD said unto Moses, If her father had
but spit in her face, should she not be ashamed
seven days? let her be shut out from the camp seven
days, and after that let her be received in again.
15  And Miriam was shut out from the camp seven
days: and the people journeyed not till Miriam was
brought in again.

Other than the “germ theory” we also have
the “terrain theory”

Diseases are results of our internal
environment and its ability to maintain
homeostasis against outside threats. Terrain
theory believes if an individual maintains a
healthy terrain, it can handle outside
invaders or threats which cause diseases.
When terrain is weak, it favors the



microorganisms. Hence, health depends on the
quality of an individuals’ terrain. (Quoted
from
https://drkarenwolfe.org/germ-theory-or-terra
in-theory-of-disease/)

Are these two theories of the cause of disease at
odds with each other? I personally do not think so.
In my opinion, both are true. We are supposed to
wash our hands before we eat so we do not transfer
harmful bacteria into our mouths, and we try as
much as possible to live in an environment free of
toxic chemicals. We also are supposed to maintain a
strong immune system by eating a nutritious diet,
daily exercise, taking a good night’s sleep and
rest when our bodies tell us it’s tired, and having
a good mental attitude toward life in general.

People who have a relationship with God through the
Lord Jesus Christ are the most likely people to
have such a good positive attitude. They are less
likely to worry about the future or experience
stress which is harmful to health. If you are
searching for such a relationship with your Creator
God, please see The Lover of all Lovers.

https://deeptruths.com/treasures/lover_of_lovers.html


Sharing Christ with a
Convicted Criminal on
Death Row

Patrick and Norah Pakai

The testimony in this article is from my Facebook
friend, Patrick Pakai, a pastor in Zimbabwe, one of
the poorest nations in Africa since the evil Robert
Mukabe took the farms away from the white farmers
and destroyed the economy through greed and
corruption. I was so impressed with how Patrick
talked to this prisoner I had to share it!

Today I was asked to speak the word of God to a
prisoner on death row, condemned to be hanged any
day for many crimes he commited against humanity.
This huge guy was seated there motionless, with red
threatening eyes,like he wanted to break my bones
with his huge bare hands. I greeted him and he did

https://www.jamesjpn.net/events/sharing-christ-with-a-convicted-criminal-on-death-row/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/events/sharing-christ-with-a-convicted-criminal-on-death-row/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/events/sharing-christ-with-a-convicted-criminal-on-death-row/


not answer or moved. I introduced myself as a
Pastor and that I had brought the good news of our
Lord Jesus Christ to him. He looked at me straight
in my eyes and said, “Pastor, you are so late with
your Jesus, its too late now, am facing death and
your Jesus can not save me from death. Even you can
not help me in any way, so pastor, get out of this
place right now because I dont want to see you.

I said a quick prayer and I felt the presence of
the Holy Spirit giving me strength and words of
wisdom. I said to him, “My brother, I understand
you and I will be out here soon, but you are
telling me that you are sentenced to death, now
tell me my brother, Who in the world is not going
to die? We all carry the sentence of death upon us,
the only difference is the time and how we will
die. As I am talking to you right now this minute,
a thousand people have died in the whole world. And
before they hang you, thousands will be dead in the
world, and the judge who has judged you will die
one day and the hang man will also die. So you see
my brother, we all carry the sentence of death upon
us, but what matters is we do not have to die
without Jesus Christ in our lives because hell is
certain for those who die without Christ. And today
I am not late to you,you are blessed that I have
come to present Jesus Christ to you while you are
still alive. I am so sad that I am late to many
others who have already died without Christ for
they will spend eternity in hell. So my
brother,Jesus loves you and He wants to be with you
forever in paradise”.



As I was speaking to him, I saw tears coming down
from his eyes, I did not invite him to kneel down,
but he was there on the floor on his knees and
pleading with me to lead him to Christ. Oh what an
amazing time as I hold his huge hands and began to
pray for him. One soul added to the Kingdom, praise
the Lord.

(End of testimonial)

Please see Patrick’s posts on Facebook:

https://www.facebook.com/pacayi.patrick

